Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: December 14, 2022 ACCEPTED: April 1, 2023 PUBLISHED: April 21, 2023

# Bootstrapping one-loop inflation correlators with the spectral decomposition

# Zhong-Zhi Xianyu<sup>*a,b*</sup> and Hongyu Zhang<sup>*a*</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Physics, Tsinghua University, Beijing 100084, China

E-mail: zxianyu@tsinghua.edu.cn, zhy21@mails.tsinghua.edu.cn

ABSTRACT: Phenomenological studies of cosmological collider physics in recent years have identified many 1-loop inflation correlators as leading channels for discovering heavy new particles around or above the inflation scale. However, complete analytical results for these massive 1-loop correlators are currently unavailable. In this work, we embark on a program of bootstrapping inflation correlators with massive exchanges at 1-loop order, with the input of tree-level inflation correlators and the techniques of spectral decomposition in dS. As a first step, we present for the first time the complete and analytical results for a class of 4point and 3-point inflation correlators mediated by massive scalar fields at the 1-loop order. Using the full result, we provide simple and reliable analytical approximations for the signals and the background in the squeezed limit. We also identify configurations of the scalar trispectrum where the oscillatory signal from the loop is dominant over the background.

KEYWORDS: Cosmology of Theories BSM, de Sitter space, Early Universe Particle Physics, Scattering Amplitudes

ARXIV EPRINT: 2211.03810



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>Collaborative Innovation Center of Quantum Matter, Beijing 100084, China

# Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Loop seed integral and its spectral decomposition	7
3	Computation of the loop seed integral	12
	3.1 Ingredients	12
	3.2 Contributions from the nonlocal tree integral	14
	3.3 Contributions from the local tree integral	17
	3.4 Contributions from the background tree integral	18
	3.5 Final result	19
4	Properties and consistency checks	22
	4.1 Divergence in 3+1 dimensions	22
	4.2 Large mass limit	23
	4.3 Squeezed limit	25
	4.4 Folded limit and $r_1 = r_2$ limit	26
5	Applications to cosmological collider physics	27
	5.1 1-loop trispectrum	27
	5.2 1-loop bispectrum	30
6	Conclusions and outlooks	32
$\mathbf{A}$	Useful formulae	34
в	More on the spectral function in dS	35
	B.1 Derivation of the spectral function	35
	B.2 Pole structure of the spectral function	41
	B.3 Spectral function in 3+1 dimensions	42
	B.4 More on the $\Pi$ function	44
$\mathbf{C}$	Asymptotic behavior of the spectral function	46
	C.1 Large $\tilde{\nu}$ limit	46
	C.2 Large $\tilde{\nu'}$ limit	51
D	Tree seed integral in arbitrary dimensions	51
$\mathbf{E}$	From partial Mellin-Barnes to bootstrapped series	53

$\mathbf{F}$	Bootstrapping loop correlators in Minkowski spacetime		
	F.1	Tree-level correlator	55
	F.2	Spectral function	56
	F.3	1-loop correlator	58

### 1 Introduction

One of the most fascinating facts in modern cosmology is that we can access the physics of the primordial universe by measuring the correlation functions of large-scale inhomogeneities and anisotropies. Examples of such measurements include the temperature and the polarizations of the cosmological microwave background [1, 2], the large-scale structure survey [3], and the more futuristic 21cm tomography [4, 5]. Based on existing observational data, it is now widely believed that the large-scale inhomogeneities originated from a period of inflation in the primordial universe. During this almost exponentially fast expansion, the quantum fluctuations of fields were generated through processes similar to Schwinger pair production. They were then quickly redshifted to super-horizon scales, and sourced the large-scale fluctuations we see today [6].

The central objects that bridge the observations and the theory are the *n*-point correlation functions of quantum fields produced during inflation. In this work, we collectively call them *inflation correlators*. Inflation correlators are, on the one hand, calculable from a quantum field theory in an inflationary spacetime [7], and, on the other hand, measurable through the various cosmological probes mentioned above. Examples of inflation correlators include the *n*-point functions of the inflaton fluctuations and the tensor modes of the metric fluctuation  $\gamma$ . Depending on models, *n*-point functions of isocurvature modes, such as the dark-matter isocurvature fluctuation, may also be observable.

From a theoretical point of view, the inflationary spacetime is close to the Poincaré patch of 3 + 1 dimensional de Sitter spacetime (dS), one of the three maximally symmetric spacetimes. The inflation correlators can be thought of as correlation functions of bulk quantum fields, with all external points pinned onto the future boundary of the dS. Hence, the inflation correlators are natural dS counterparts of scattering amplitudes in Minkowski spacetime and boundary correlators in anti-de Sitter spacetime (AdS). It is thus of both theoretical and phenomenological interest to study inflation correlators.

In recent years, it was realized that the inflation correlators can be used as probes of new heavy particles and their interactions at the inflation scale [8–15], which is presumably much higher than any terrestrial collider experiments. This program has been dubbed "cosmological collider (CC) physics" [15]. In particular, heavy particles can leave distinct oscillatory shapes in various soft limits of *n*-point inflation correlators, known as CC signals. The rich particle phenomenology of the CC has been actively explored recently [16–57]. From these studies, it is now clear that many properties of heavy particles can leave distinct signatures in signals, including the mass, the spin, the sound speed, the chemical potential, and the interaction types. In many particle models of CC physics, the leading CC signal appears at the 1-loop level rather than the tree level. See, e.g., [18, 19, 28, 34, 36–38, 41, 45, 50, 54, 55]. This happens in particular when the signal-generating states have to be produced and annihilated in pairs, such as fermions and states carrying conserved charges. In such cases, the tree-level process is simply absent. There are also cases in which the 1-loop processes are more enhanced relative to the tree-level process (but higher loops remain subdominant so that the perturbation theory still works). The 1-loop-dominant CC signals cover a large range of models, including most of the Standard Model states in the symmetric phase, the chemical-potential-enhanced signals in the 3-point functions, and new physics states such as heavy neutrinos, Kaluza-Klein states, etc.

It is thus desirable to have analytical expressions for 1-loop inflation correlators, both for a better understanding of the analytical structure of dS correlators and for phenomenological applications. However, the computation of inflation correlators is difficult, due to the lack of symmetries, the build-in time ordering in the computation of inflation correlators, and the complicated mode functions (usually Hankel functions and Whittaker functions). Recent years have witnessed considerable progress toward the analytical and numerical computation of inflation correlators [58–87]. Analytical results for general massive exchanges at the tree level have been worked out in various ways, including the simpler dS covariant case and the more complicated boost-breaking cases. The techniques developed in recent years allow us to compute many tree-level inflation correlators with massive exchanges.

In comparison, general 1-loop massive exchanges remain challenging, and full analytical results are very rare in the literature.<sup>1</sup> Known nontrivial examples include the 1-loop bubble correction to the 2-point function from scalar fields of arbitrary mass in Euclidean dS [88], the 4-point function with 1-loop exchange of conformal scalar ( $m^2 = 2H^2$ , H being the inflationary Hubble scale) in the position space [83].<sup>2</sup> However, these examples contain no CC signals: the 2-point function is free from any oscillatory signal by the scale symmetry of the problem. The conformal scalar mediation does not generate any CC signals, because the conformal scalar has a real scaling dimension  $\Delta = 3/2 - \sqrt{9/4 - (m/H)^2} = 1$ , while the oscillatory CC signals require complex scaling dimensions, namely, m > 3H/2.

Currently, we are unaware of any complete analytical results for 1-loop inflation correlators containing CC signals, although partial results do exist. For example, the complete analytical results for 1-loop nonlocal CC signals were worked out in [71] using the partial Mellin-Barnes representation. There are also full numerical results for a class of signalcarrying 1-loop 3-point functions [73]. It turns out that numerical computation is nontrivial as well, and fast numerical computation has not been achieved yet at the moment.

The lack of full results for massive 1-loop exchange has been a problem for particle model buildings and phenomenological studies of CC physics. To assess observable parameter space, one has to resort to unjustified approximations such as a late-time expansion

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>There is a relatively long history in the study of *massless* loops in dS. In particular, massless loops with non-derivative couplings have been extensively studied due to their peculiar infrared properties. In general, massless loops are more tractable relative to massive loops, and we do not consider them in this work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>There are also examples such as 1-loop seagull diagram which are trivial to compute.



Figure 1. Computing 1-loop inflation correlator via spectral decomposition. The diagrammatic notation follows [25].

of loop propagators. The physical reason to take late-time expansion is that the CC signal is typically generated from a resonant process in the soft limit of the correlator. At the resonant point, the massive mode carries the soft momentum and is well outside the horizon. Therefore, the time integral is expected to receive most of its contribution from the late-time part of the massive mode. From this argument, it is clear that the late-time expansion is only useful for estimating the oscillatory signal in the squeezed limit; it cannot be used to estimate the non-oscillatory "background" of the correlator. Worse still, in most frequently encountered 3-point functions (figure 2), it is known that the resonant argument applies only to one of the two time integrals, and thus the late-time expansion is conceptually flawed. Indeed, if one insists on working with the late-time expansion, as in most previous studies, the resulting strength of the CC signal would have a slightly wrong parameter dependence.<sup>3</sup>

In this work, we start a program of bootstrapping inflation correlators with massive 1loop exchanges via spectral decomposition. As a first step, we compute the 1-loop diagram mediated by a pair of scalar fields  $\sigma$  of the same mass m. By defining and working out a *loop seed integral*, we can generate complete analytical results for many 1-loop correlators with massive scalar exchanges with various types of couplings. Furthermore, by taking appropriate folded limits, we can also obtain full results for 3-point functions with massive 1-loop bubble exchange. For simplicity, we focus on non-derivatively coupled massive scalars. Generalizations to derivatively coupled loop modes will be considered in a future work.

We choose to work in  $dS_{d+1}$  with general d spatial dimensions. This makes it easier to regularize the ultraviolet (UV) divergences. Also, the massive loop correlators in general  $dS_{d+1}$  might be of theoretical interest. In  $dS_{d+1}$ , it is more convenient to use the parameter  $\tilde{\nu} \equiv \sqrt{m^2/H^2 - d^2/4}$  for scalar fields, instead of the mass m. We shall call  $\tilde{\nu}$  the mass parameter.<sup>4</sup> In this work, we only consider massive scalars that are capable of generating oscillating CC signals. Such fields have mass m > dH/2, or equivalently,  $\tilde{\nu} > 0$ . Following

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>More precisely, we expect that the CC signal strength scales with the intermediate mass m as  $\tilde{\nu}^a e^{-b\tilde{\nu}}$ , where  $\tilde{\nu} = \sqrt{(m/H)^2 - 9/4}$  for scalar fields, and (a, b) are parameters to be determined. It was known that a naïve late-time expansion would yield correct b but wrong a. See the appendix of [45] for a discussion of this issue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>We shall also use term like "a scalar field of mass  $\tilde{\nu}$ ." We hope this does not confuse the readers. Also, we add a tilde for  $\tilde{\nu}$  to distinguish it from a more conventionally defined parameter  $\nu \equiv \sqrt{d^2/4 - m^2/H^2}$ .

the terminology of the representation theory, we call them *principal scalars*. (On the contrary, scalars with 0 < m < dH/2 do not generate oscillatory signals, and are called *complementary scalars*.) [89, 90]

As mentioned, we circumvent the difficulty of loop integral by doing spectral decomposition. This is not a new idea; rather, it is very close to the Källen-Lehmann representation found in many ordinary quantum field theory textbooks. It has also been used to compute bubble 1-loop correction to 2-point function in dS [88]. The essential idea is best explained in the position space, where the 1-loop integral is nothing but a bubble function  $B(x,y) = \langle \sigma^2(x)\sigma^2(y) \rangle$ . The spectral decomposition suggests that we rewrite the bubble function B(x,y) as a superposition of free scalar propagators  $D_{\tilde{\nu}'}(x,y)$  of different masses  $\tilde{\nu}'$ . Correspondingly, the loop correlator can be written as a *spectral integral* of tree-level correlators mediated by scalars of masses  $\tilde{\nu}'$ , weighted by a *spectral function*  $\rho_{\nu}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ . Our modest new observation in this work is that, with the analytical structure of the spectral integrand known, we can finish the spectral integral by closing the contour on the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$ -plane and applying the residue theorem, and thereby get the complete analytical result for the loop correlators. We illustrate this procedure in figure 1.

As we shall see, the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}(r_1, r_2)$  for the 4-point correlator in figure 1 depends on the four external momenta  $\mathbf{k}_i$  (i = 1, 2, 3, 4) only through two momentum ratios  $r_1 \equiv k_s/(k_1 + k_2)$  and  $r_2 \equiv k_s/(k_3 + k_4)$ , where  $\mathbf{k}_s \equiv \mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2$ , and  $k_i \equiv |\mathbf{k}_i|$   $(i = 1, \dots, 4, s)$ . Furthermore, it breaks into four distinct pieces according to the analytical behavior in the squeezed limit  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ . Schematically, for  $r_1 < r_2$ , we have:<sup>5</sup>

$$\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}(r_1, r_2) \sim G_{\rm NS}(r_1, r_2)(r_1 r_2)^{\pm 2i\widetilde{\nu}} + G_{\rm LS}(r_1, r_2) \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\pm 2i\widetilde{\nu}} + G_{\rm LT}(r_1, r_2) \log r_2 + G_{\rm BG}(r_1, r_2).$$
(1.1)

Here the four terms are called the nonlocal signal (NS), the local signal (LS), the logarithmic tail (LT), and the background (BG), respectively. We shall explain the meaning of these terms later. Here we only note that the four functions denoted by G are fully analytic at  $r_{1,2} = 0$ , and all non-analytic behaviors have been explicitly spelled out in each term. The nonlocal and local signals are of the main interest of CC physics, which already appear at the tree level. On the contrary, the logarithmic tail is a special feature of loop correlators, which does not exist for tree-level correlators. However, the logarithmic tail vanishes in (3+1)-dimensional dS. The background part of the loop correlators in (3+1)-dimensional dS is expected to possess the usual ultraviolet (UV) divergence. We use dimensional regularization to regulate the divergence, and use the familiar modified minimal subtraction ( $\overline{\text{MS}}$ ) as our renormalization condition.

With the analytical results for the loop seed integral, we can efficiently study the properties of loop correlators. In this work, we consider the 1-loop 4-point and 3-point correlators of the inflaton fluctuations as examples. We shall provide their full analytical results, as well as simple approximations in the squeezed limit and the large mass limit. We show that the CC signals dominate over the background in the single squeezed limit of the 4-point correlator, namely  $r_1 \ll 1$  with  $r_2$  fixed. On the contrary, there is no configuration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The result for  $r_1 > r_2$  is obtained by switching  $r_1$  with  $r_2$ .

of 3-point correlators where the CC signals are guaranteed to be dominant. Therefore, the single squeezed limit of the 4-point correlators can be a golden channel for discovering CC signals at the 1-loop level.

**Outline of this work.** The rest of the paper is organized as follows. In section 2, we discuss several examples of inflation correlators with massive 1-loop exchanges. Motivated by these examples, we define the *loop seed integral* which is the central object of this work. We then introduce the idea of spectral decomposition for computing the loop seed integral.

In section 3, we compute the loop seed integral by carrying out the spectral integral. We first introduce the two essential ingredients for this computation, namely the spectral function and the tree seed integral in general d spatial dimensions. We then carry out the spectral integral using the residue theorem. The result is summarized and briefly discussed in section 3.5.

In section 4, we study the properties of the loop seed integral in several limits, including the  $d \rightarrow 3$  limit where d is the spatial dimension, the large mass limit, the squeezed limit, and the folded limit. The behavior of the loop seed integral in these limits can be either calculated by other means or inferred on physical grounds. Therefore, these limits can be used as consistency checks of our results.

In section 5, we apply the result of the loop seed integral to compute the 4-point and 3-point inflaton correlators with massive 1-loop exchanges. These processes have direct applications in CC physics. We provide their full analytical results and discuss the squeezed limit and the large-mass limit. The conclusion and outlooks are given in section 6.

There are six appendices following the main text. Apart from appendix A which collects a couple of useful formulae, these appendices contain discussions and results that are essential for our study of 1-loop correlators. We put these materials in the appendix only because of the many technical details involved, which may become distractions had we put them in the main text.

In appendix B, we collect more discussions on the dS spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ . We first reproduce the derivation of the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  following the treatment of [88]. Then we present the pole structure and residues of the spectral function on the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane. Next, we discuss the  $d \to 3$  limit of the spectral function, with a focus on its UV divergence. Finally, we collect discussions about the  $\Pi$  function, which is a variation of the spectral functions and appears at several places in the loop seed integral.

In appendix C, we study the asymptotic behavior of the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in either the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit or the large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  limit. The large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit enables us to study our result in the flat-space limit, and the large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  limit is essential to apply the residue theorem when computing the spectral integral.

In appendix D, we compute the tree seed integral, which is the basis for our bootstrapping loop correlators. We follow the method of partial Mellin-Barnes representation in [71, 72]. In appendix E, we prove the equivalence between the tree seed integral computed from the partial Mellin-Barnes method and the one from solving the bootstrap equation in [72].

Finally, in appendix  $\mathbf{F}$ , we bootstrap the massive 1-loop correlator in Minkowski spacetime, also using the spectral decomposition. This illustrates our method with a relatively simple setup, and the result obtained here is also useful for our consistency check of loop seed integral in dS.

**Notations and conventions.** In this work, the spacetime metric is fixed to be  $ds^2 = a^2(\tau)(-d\tau^2 + d\mathbf{x}^2)$  where  $\tau \in (-\infty, 0)$  is the conformal time,  $\mathbf{x}$  is the comoving spatial coordinates of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  slices,  $a(\tau) = -1/(H\tau)$  is the scale factor, and H is the Hubble parameter and is a constant in dS. In most of this work we shall take H = 1.

A scalar 4-point correlator as in figure 1 is specified by the four external spatial momenta  $\mathbf{k}_i$  (i = 1, 2, 3, 4). Their magnitudes are denoted by  $k_i \equiv |\mathbf{k}_i|$ . The *s*-channel momentum is defined by  $\mathbf{k}_s \equiv \mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2$ . Also, we use shorthand notations such as  $k_{ij} = k_i + k_j$ (i, j = 1, 2, 3, 4) and  $k_{1234} = k_1 + k_2 + k_3 + k_4$ . We shall frequently use the momentum ratios  $r_1 \equiv k_s/k_{12}$  and  $r_2 \equiv k_s/k_{34}$ . Other similar shorthands include  $n_{12} = n_1 + n_2$ ,  $p_{12} = p_1 + p_2$ ,  $\bar{p}_{12} = p_1 - p_2$ , etc.

#### 2 Loop seed integral and its spectral decomposition

In this section, we motivate and define the *loop seed integral*, which is a double-layer integral over bulk dS time variables, and is the key quantity to be computed in this work. We then introduce the spectral decomposition, which converts the loop seed (time) integral into a spectral integral over the mass parameter.

**Examples of 1-loop correlators.** Let us begin with the 1-loop correlator shown in the left diagram of figure 1. With the field species and interaction types known, it is straightforward to build an expression for this diagram with the standard Schwinger-Keldysh (SK) formalism. See [25] for a pedagogical introduction. We also follow the diagrammatic notations of [25]. In particular, the four external (black) legs represent the bulk-to-boundary propagators of the nearly massless inflaton field  $\varphi$ . As in most previous works on this topic, we choose to Fourier-transform the d spatial coordinates  $\mathbf{x}$  to corresponding momenta  $\mathbf{k}$ , but leave the (conformal) time  $\tau$  untransformed. In this representation, and specialized to d = 3, the bulk-to-boundary propagator  $G_{\mathbf{a}}(k; \tau)$  of a massless scalar field reads:<sup>6</sup>

$$G_{\mathsf{a}}(k;\tau) = \frac{1}{2k^3} (1 - \mathrm{i}\mathsf{a}k\tau) e^{\mathrm{i}\mathsf{a}k\tau}.$$
(2.1)

Here  $k \equiv |\mathbf{k}|$  is the 3-momentum carried by the propagator,  $\tau$  is the time variable of the bulk point, and  $\mathbf{a} = \pm$  is the SK index of the bulk point. On the other hand, the two (blue) loop lines denote the bulk propagators of a real scalar field  $\sigma$  of mass  $\tilde{\nu}$ . We only consider the case of principal scalars ( $\tilde{\nu} > 0$ ) for  $\sigma$  in this work. In this case, the bulk-propagator  $D_{\tilde{\nu},\mathbf{ab}}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2)$  in general d spatial dimensions reads:

$$D_{\widetilde{\nu},\pm\pm}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2) = D_{\widetilde{\nu},\gtrless}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2)\theta(\tau_1-\tau_2) + D_{\widetilde{\nu},\lessgtr}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2)\theta(\tau_2-\tau_1),$$
(2.2)

$$D_{\widetilde{\nu} + \pi}(k; \tau_1, \tau_2) = D_{\widetilde{\nu} \leq}(k; \tau_1, \tau_2).$$
(2.3)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The bulk-to-boundary massless scalar propagator in general d spatial dimensions involves the Hankel function and is considerably more complicated. Fortunately, we will only need the d = 3 result when the dimensional regularization and the counterterms are properly introduced. See the discussion and the footnote below (2.18).

Here we have introduced two "homogeneous" propagators, which are related by  $D_{\tilde{\nu},\leq}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2) = D^*_{\tilde{\nu}>}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2)$ , and,

$$D_{\widetilde{\nu},>}(k;\tau_1,\tau_2) = \frac{\pi}{4} e^{-\pi\widetilde{\nu}} (\tau_1\tau_2)^{d/2} \mathbf{H}_{i\widetilde{\nu}}^{(1)}(-k\tau_1) \mathbf{H}_{-i\widetilde{\nu}}^{(2)}(-k\tau_2),$$
(2.4)

where  $H_{\nu}^{(1)}(z)$  and  $H_{\nu}^{(2)}(z)$  are the Hankel functions of the first and second kinds, respectively.

It remains to specify the interaction vertices in figure 1. Normally, we require the coupling to be invariant under a constant shift of the inflaton field  $\varphi$ , which is always true when the inflaton is coupled to other fields through its derivatives. Direct couplings are of course possible, as the shift symmetry is only approximate. Our treatment here can be applied to either case, but for definiteness, let us consider the following simple example with derivative coupling:

$$\Delta \mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{4}a^{d-1}\varphi^{\prime 2}\sigma^2. \tag{2.5}$$

We omit coupling constants throughout this work, which are trivial to recover. Here and below, a prime denotes conformal time derivative:  $\varphi' \equiv d\varphi/d\tau$ . The factor  $a^{d-1}$  is included to ensure that the Lagrangian has the correct scaling. This operator is naturally derived from a Lorentz invariant operator  $\sqrt{-g}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)^2\sigma^2$  when evaluated with the dS and inflaton background, although in this case, it is always accompanied by a spatial derivative coupling  $a^2(\partial_i\varphi)^2\sigma^2$ . It is possible to generate (2.5) alone by integrating out a heavy degree in the underlying Lorentz invariant theory. See [71] for more discussions.

With the couplings given in (2.5) and all propagators known, it is straightforward to write down the expression for the 1-loop 4-point function in figure 1, following the diagrammatic rule [25]. Throughout this work, we shall only consider the *s*-channel exchange unless otherwise stated. The corresponding *t*- and *u*-channel contributions can be obtained by permuting external momenta as usual. Then, we can parameterize the *s*-channel contribution as

$$\langle \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_1} \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_2} \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_3} \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_4} \rangle_{\varphi,s} = (2\pi)^d \delta^{(d)}(\mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2 + \mathbf{k}_3 + \mathbf{k}_4) \mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_3, \mathbf{k}_4), \qquad (2.6)$$

where the loop amplitude  $\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}}$  is:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}=\pm} \operatorname{ab} \int_{-\infty}^{\tau_f} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_1}{(-\tau_1)^{d-1}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_2}{(-\tau_2)^{d-1}} \\ \times \partial_{\tau_1} G_{\mathbf{a}}(k_1,\tau_1) \partial_{\tau_1} G_{\mathbf{a}}(k_2,\tau_1) \partial_{\tau_2} G_{\mathbf{b}}(k_3,\tau_2) \partial_{\tau_2} G_{\mathbf{b}}(k_4,\tau_2) \mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathbf{ab}}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2).$$
(2.7)

Here the pre-factor 1/2 is a symmetric factor, and  $\mathcal{Q}_{\tilde{\nu},ab}$  is the loop momentum integral:

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2) \equiv \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d \mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^d} D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(q;\tau_1,\tau_2) D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(|\mathbf{k}_s-\mathbf{q}|;\tau_1,\tau_2).$$
(2.8)

As our second example, let us take the four external states in figure 1 to be conformal scalars  $\phi_c$ . By a conformal scalar, we simply mean a scalar field with mass  $m_c^2 = (d^2 - 1)/4$  in dS<sub>d+1</sub>, and we do not make any assumptions about the origin of this mass. The conformal



Figure 2. The 3-point function of inflaton fluctuations  $\varphi$  mediated by a massive scalar  $\sigma$  at 1-loop order.

scalar has the nice properties that its "untilded" mass parameter  $\nu = \sqrt{d^2/9 - m^2} = 1/2$  is independent of the spatial dimension d and that its mode function is particularly simple. We denote the bulk-to-boundary propagator of a conformal scalar by  $C_a$ , and it is given by

$$C_{a}(k;\tau) = \frac{(\tau\tau_{f})^{(d-1)/2}}{2k} e^{iak\tau},$$
(2.9)

where we have introduced a final-time cutoff  $\tau_f$ . To couple the conformal scalar  $\phi_c$  with the massive loop field  $\sigma$ , we can simply introduce a non-derivative coupling:

$$\Delta \mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{4}a^{d+1}\phi_c^2\sigma^2, \qquad (2.10)$$

where, again, we omit the coupling constant for simplicity. Then, the 4-point correlator of conformal scalars of s-channel loop in figure 1 can be written as:

$$\langle \phi_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{k}_1}\phi_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{k}_2}\phi_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{k}_3}\phi_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{k}_4}\rangle_{s,\widetilde{\nu}} = (2\pi)^d \delta^{(d)}(\mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2 + \mathbf{k}_3 + \mathbf{k}_4)\mathcal{L}_{\phi_c,\widetilde{\nu}}(\mathbf{k}_1,\mathbf{k}_2,\mathbf{k}_3,\mathbf{k}_4), \quad (2.11)$$

where the loop amplitude is:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\phi_{c},\widetilde{\nu}} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}=\pm} \mathbf{a} \mathbf{b} \int_{-\infty}^{\tau_{f}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_{1}}{(-\tau_{1})^{d+1}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_{2}}{(-\tau_{2})^{d+1}} \times C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{1},\tau_{1}) C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{2},\tau_{1}) C_{\mathbf{b}}(k_{3},\tau_{2}) C_{\mathbf{b}}(k_{4},\tau_{2}) \mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}}(k_{s};\tau_{1},\tau_{2}),$$
(2.12)

with the loop momentum integral  $\mathcal{Q}_{\tilde{\nu},ab}$  given in (2.8).

As the last example, let us consider a 3-point function of inflaton  $\varphi$  mediated by a massive scalar loop, as shown in figure 2. For convenience, we parameterize the 3-point function in the following way:

$$\langle \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_1} \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_2} \varphi_{\mathbf{k}_3} \rangle_{3,\widetilde{\nu}} = (2\pi)^d \delta^{(d)} (\mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2 + \mathbf{k}_3) \mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} (\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_3).$$
(2.13)

Here the label  $\langle \cdots \rangle_{3,\tilde{\nu}}$  means that we only consider the diagram with the total loop momentum being  $\mathbf{k}_3$ , as in figure 2. The complete result should also include two other diagrams which can be obtained from figure 2 by permutations  $\mathbf{k}_3 \leftrightarrow \mathbf{k}_1$  and  $\mathbf{k}_3 \leftrightarrow \mathbf{k}_2$ , respectively.

For the two vertices in figure 2, we choose the following couplings:

$$\Delta \mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{4}a^{d-1}\varphi'^2\sigma^2 - \frac{1}{2}a^d\varphi'\sigma^2.$$
(2.14)

Then, the loop amplitude  $\mathcal{B}_{\widetilde{\nu}}$  is given by:

$$\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}=\pm} \operatorname{ab} \int_{-\infty}^{\tau_f} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_1}{(-\tau_1)^{d-1}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau_2}{(-\tau_2)^d} \\ \times \partial_{\tau_1} G_{\mathbf{a}}(k_1,\tau_1) \partial_{\tau_1} G_{\mathbf{a}}(k_2,\tau_1) \partial_{\tau_2} G_{\mathbf{b}}(k_3,\tau_2) \mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathbf{ab}}(k_3;\tau_1,\tau_2),$$
(2.15)

where the loop momentum integral  $\mathcal{Q}_{\tilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}$  is again given in (2.8).

**Loop seed integral.** One can go on and consider more examples of 1-loop bubble diagrams with various interaction types. However, so long as the external states are massless or conformal, the resulting loop amplitudes all have similar structures. These examples thus motivate us to define a *loop seed integral*  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$ , with the hope that many massive 1-loop correlators can be easily generated from  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$ . The computation of these 1-loop correlators is then reduced to the computation of the loop seed integral. We define the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  in the following way:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) \equiv -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b} = \pm} \mathsf{ab} \, k_s^{d+2+p_{12}} \int_{-\infty}^0 \mathrm{d}\tau_1 \mathrm{d}\tau_2 (-\tau_1)^{p_1} (-\tau_2)^{p_2} e^{\mathsf{i} \mathsf{a} k_{12} \tau_1 + \mathsf{i} \mathsf{b} k_{34} \tau_2} \mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu}, \mathsf{ab}}(k_s; \tau_1, \tau_2).$$

$$(2.16)$$

Several explanations are in order. First, the piece  $-\frac{1}{2}\sum$  **ab** follows directly from the Feynman rules: the minus sign comes from the two i's for the two vertices, and the factor 1/2 is the symmetric factor. Second, we have inserted a factor  $k_s^{d+2+p_{12}}$  to make the whole integral dimensionless. As a result, the loop seed integral depends on various external momenta only through two ratios  $r_1 \equiv k_s/k_{12}$  and  $r_2 \equiv k_s/k_{34}$ . Third, the powers  $(-\tau_1)^{p_1}(-\tau_2)^{p_2}$  are introduced to account for various types of couplings and various choices of spatial dimensions. Here  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  are two arbitrary numbers that normally take integer values. Fourth, the factor  $e^{i\mathbf{a}k_{12}\tau_1+i\mathbf{b}k_{34}\tau_2}$  comes from the bulk-to-boundary propagators of the conformal scalars; see (2.9). This factor also appears in massless bulk-to-boundary propagators could develop new terms that contribute to a finite part of the loop amplitude. This part can be subtracted by a proper choice of counterterms, and thus we do not include this part in the definition of the loop seed integral. Finally,  $Q_{\tilde{\nu}, \mathbf{ab}}(k_s; \tau_1, \tau_2)$  is the loop momentum integral that appears in all examples we are considering, and its explicit formula is given in (2.8).

Now, with the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2)$  known, we can easily write down expressions for many 1-loop correlators. Here we show some examples from previously considered cases. First, let us consider the conformal-scalar correlator, which is the simplest one. Comparing (2.16), (2.12), and (2.9), we have:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\phi_c,\widetilde{\nu}} = \frac{(-\tau_f)^{2(d-1)}}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_s^{d-2}}\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{-2,-2}(r_1, r_2). \quad (\text{general } d)$$
(2.17)

The inflaton correlators can be expressed in terms of the loop seed integral only in d = 3. By comparing (2.16), (2.7), and (2.1), we have:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = \frac{1}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_s^5} \Big[ \mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{00}(r_1, r_2) \Big]_{\overline{\mathrm{MS}}}. \quad (d=3)$$
(2.18)

Here the notation  $[\cdots]_{\overline{\text{MS}}}$  means that we subtract the divergence of the loop seed integral at d = 3 by the  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme.<sup>7</sup> Similarly, by comparing (2.15), (2.12), and (2.9), we see that the 3-point loop amplitude  $\mathcal{B}_{\alpha,\nu}$  in d = 3 can be written as:

$$\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}} = \frac{1}{8k_1k_2k_3^4} \Big[ \mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{0,-2} \Big( \frac{k_3}{k_{12}}, 1^- \Big) \Big]_{\overline{\mathrm{MS}}}, \qquad (d=3)$$
(2.19)

where  $1^-$  means approaching 1 from below.

In similar ways, one can consider more general couplings. One potentially important example is the 4-point correlator in figure 1 with the following Lorentz covariant coupling in  $dS_{3+1}$ :

$$\Delta \mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{4}a^2 (\partial_\mu \varphi)^2 \sigma^2, \qquad (2.20)$$

in which the Lorentz indices are contracted with the Minkowski metric  $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ . In terms of the loop seed integral, we can write down the corresponding correlator as:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = \frac{1}{16k_1^3k_2^3k_3^3k_4^3} \mathcal{O}_{12}\mathcal{O}_{34} \Big[ \mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{-2,-2}(r_1, r_2) \Big]_{\overline{\mathrm{MS}}}, \qquad (d=3)$$
(2.21)

where the differential operator  $\mathcal{O}_{ij}$  is defined by

$$\mathcal{O}_{ij} \equiv -k_i^2 k_j^2 \partial_{k_{ij}}^2 - \frac{1}{2} (k_s^2 - k_i^2 - k_j^2) (1 - k_i \partial_{k_{ij}}) (1 - k_j \partial_{k_{ij}}).$$
(2.22)

**Spectral decomposition.** It is the presence of the loop momentum integral  $\mathcal{Q}_{\tilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}$  that makes the computation of the loop seed integral difficult. Therefore we seek for a spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  which satisfies the following property:

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2) = \int_{-\infty-i\epsilon}^{+\infty-i\epsilon} \mathrm{d}\widetilde{\nu}' \, \frac{\widetilde{\nu}'}{\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') D_{\widetilde{\nu}',\mathsf{ab}}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2).$$
(2.23)

The insertion of the factor  $\tilde{\nu}'/(\pi i)$  is conventional and can be understood as part of the definition of  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ . Also, as explained in appendix B, the integral goes over the whole real axis on the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane. The  $-i\epsilon$  term in the integral limits means that we bypass any possible poles on the real axis from below. We shall usually neglect this  $-i\epsilon$  term when writing the integral.

If we can find a spectral decomposition as in (2.23), then it follows that the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$  can be fully expressed as a superposition of tree seed integrals  $\mathcal{I}_{\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1p_2}$ with continuously varying mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu}'$ . Here by the *tree seed integral*, we mean the following object:

$$\mathcal{I}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) \equiv -\sum_{\mathsf{a}, \mathsf{b}=\pm} \mathsf{a} \mathsf{b} k_s^{d+2+p_{12}} \int_{-\infty}^0 \mathrm{d}\tau_1 \mathrm{d}\tau_2 (-\tau_1)^{p_1} (-\tau_2)^{p_2} e^{\mathsf{i} \mathsf{a} k_{12} \tau_1 + \mathsf{i} \mathsf{b} k_{34} \tau_2} D_{\widetilde{\nu}, \mathsf{a} \mathsf{b}}(k_s; \tau_1, \tau_2).$$
(2.24)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>When taking the  $d \to 3$  limit, one might worry that the  $\mathcal{O}(3-d)$  part of the massless bulk-to-boundary propagator would be combined with the 1/(3-d) part of the loop seed integral, and thus would contribute a finite piece to  $\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}}$  that was not considered in (2.18). However, we can remove this finite part by introducing the counterterm also in d spatial dimensions. In this work, we always make this "d-dimensional counterterm" prescription.

This is a direct *d*-dimensional generalization of the scalar seed integral introduced in [72]. Now, we further assume that the spectral integral over  $\tilde{\nu}'$  commutes with the time integrals. Then, we have:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) = \int_{-\infty - i\epsilon}^{+\infty - i\epsilon} \mathrm{d}\widetilde{\nu}' \, \frac{\widetilde{\nu}'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') \mathcal{I}_{\widetilde{\nu}'}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2). \tag{2.25}$$

Therefore, if we have the explicit results for the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  and the tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$ , we can try to carry out the spectral integral (2.25) directly. This will be the topic of the next section.

#### 3 Computation of the loop seed integral

In this section, we compute the loop seed integral, defined in (2.16), by carrying out the spectral integral (2.25). This is the most technical section of this work. Readers uninterested in technical details can directly go to section 3.5 for the final result.

Our strategy is that we insert the explicit expressions for the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ and the tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1p_2}$  in to (2.25), properly close the integral contour on the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane, and then evaluate the integral with the residue theorem.

### 3.1 Ingredients

To successfully bootstrap the loop seed integral from the tree seed integral, we need explicit analytical expressions for the spectral function and the tree seed integrals. Fortunately, both of them have been worked out in previous works. Here we present the full results as the starting point of our calculation.

**Spectral function.** First, we need an analytical expression for the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  that satisfies the relation (2.23) in  $\mathrm{dS}_{d+1}$ . Such a spectral function can be extracted from the 1-loop bubble diagram  $D^2(x, y)$  formed by two massive scalar lines. The 1-loop bubble diagram can be evaluated in either the Euclidean  $\mathrm{dS}_{d+1}$  or in  $\mathrm{AdS}_{d+1}$ . The spectral function in  $\mathrm{dS}_{d+1}$  can then be obtained by proper analytical continuations of these results.

Both the Euclidean dS approach and the AdS approach have been investigated in the literature. In [88], the spectral function was computed in Euclidean dS (EdS). The Euclidean dS<sub>d+1</sub> is simply the (d+1)-dimensional sphere  $S^{d+1}$ . The spectral function can thus be computed by exploiting various relations of the (d+1)-dimensional spherical harmonics. On the other hand, as shown in [81] and [65], the dS spectral function can be obtained by the analytical continuation of the AdS 1-loop bubble function [91, 92]. Both approaches lead to spectral functions expressed in terms of a generalized hypergeometric function  $_7F_6$  of argument unity, but with a slightly different appearance in their parameters. Owing to the existence of a large number of connection formulae that transform the generalized hypergeometric function of argument unity, we suspect that both results are mathematically equivalent for the parameter domain where both results are well defined. The equivalence of the two results can also be checked by simplified expressions in certain dimensions such as d = 2, while the equivalence can be conveniently verified numerically for other dimensions.

It turns out that the result from the EdS approach [88] is easier to implement in our computation, in part because the UV divergence of the spectral function in d = 3 is made

explicit by the Euler  $\Gamma$  factor. Here we quote the final result and present the details of the derivation in appendix B.

$$\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \frac{\cos[\pi(\frac{d}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(-\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \Gamma\left[\frac{\frac{3-d}{2}, \frac{d}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu}}{\frac{2-d}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu}}\right] \times {}_{7}\mathcal{F}_{6}\left[\frac{\frac{2-d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}' - i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3-d/2 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{2-d}{2}, \frac{2-d}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{2-d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}', \frac{i\widetilde{\nu}' - 2i\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{i\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2}\right] 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - i\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}', 1 - i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{4+i\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2}, \frac{4+i\widetilde{\nu}' - 2i\widetilde{\nu} - 3d/2}{2}\right] 1 + (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}).$$
(3.1)

Here  $_7\mathcal{F}_6$  is a dressed (generalized) hypergeometric function, defined in (A.6) in appendix A. When evaluating the spectral integral (2.25) using the residue theorem, we shall need the pole structure of the spectral function, which we review in appendix B as well.

**Tree seed integral.** The tree seed integral (2.24) for arbitrary  $(p_1, p_2, d)$  is not directly available, although several special cases have been worked out in the literature using various methods. In [58], the integral with  $p_1 = p_2 = -2$  and d = 3 was computed by solving the bootstrap equations. In [61] a result with  $p_1 = p_2 = -2$  and arbitrary d was obtained by working in the Mellin space. In [72], a result with arbitrary  $(p_1, p_2)$  and d = 3 was computed using the partial Mellin-Barnes representation. We compute the most general case with arbitrary  $(p_1, p_2, d)$  in appendix D using the method of partial Mellin-Barnes representation introduced in [71], and here we quote the final result.

In general, the tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  defined in (2.24) is a function of two independent momentum ratios  $r_1 = k_s/k_{12}$  and  $r_2 = k_s/k_{34}$ . It is often convenient to break the tree seed integral into three distinct pieces according to their analytic properties at  $r_{1,2} = 0$ :

$$\mathcal{I}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) = \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL}, \widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L}, \widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG}, \widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2).$$
(3.2)

The three terms on the right-hand side correspond to the nonlocal-signal piece (NL), the local-signal piece (L), and the background piece (BG), respectively. When  $r_1 < r_2$ , the explicit expressions for the three pieces are given below. The result with  $r_1 > r_2$  can be obtained by switching  $r_1, p_1 \leftrightarrow r_2, p_2$  in the following expressions.

$$\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = \mathcal{C}_{i\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_1p_2} \mathbf{F}_{i\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{i\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_2}(r_2)(r_1r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}} + \mathrm{c.c.},$$
(3.3)

$$\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = -\mathcal{C}_{\widetilde{i}\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_1p_2} \mathbf{F}_{\widetilde{i}\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{-\widetilde{i}\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p_2}(r_2) \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{+i\nu} + \mathrm{c.c.},$$
(3.4)

$$\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+1} \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)](\ell+1)_{2m+d+p_{12}+1}}{2^{2m+1}(\frac{\ell-i\widetilde{\nu}+p_2+1}{2}+\frac{d}{4})_{m+1}(\frac{\ell+i\widetilde{\nu}+p_2+1}{2}+\frac{d}{4})_{m+1}} r_1^{2m+d+p_{12}+2} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell}, \quad (3.5)$$

where the coefficient  $C_{i\tilde{\nu},d}^{p_1p_2}$  and the function  $\mathbf{F}_{i\tilde{\nu},d}^p(r)$  are defined by:<sup>8</sup>

$$\mathcal{C}_{\tilde{\nu},d}^{p_1p_2} \equiv \frac{1}{8}\csc^2(\pi i\tilde{\nu}) \bigg\{ \cos\frac{\pi\bar{p}_{12}}{2} + \cos\bigg[\pi\bigg(i\tilde{\nu} + \frac{p_{12} + d}{2}\bigg)\bigg]\bigg\},\tag{3.6}$$

$$\mathbf{F}_{i\widetilde{\nu},d}^{p}(r) \equiv (2r)^{p+d/2+1} \times {}_{2}\mathcal{F}_{1} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{d}{4} + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{p}{2} + \frac{i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{d}{4} + 1 + \frac{p}{2} + \frac{i\widetilde{\nu}}{2} \\ 1 + i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix},$$
(3.7)

<sup>8</sup>Note that our definitions of  $\mathcal{C}_{i\nu,d}^{p_1p_2}$  and  $\mathbf{F}_{i\nu,d}^p(r)$  are slightly different from the ones given in [72].

and we have introduced the shorthands  $p_{12} \equiv p_1 + p_2$  and  $\bar{p}_{12} \equiv p_1 - p_2$ . Again, the function  $_2\mathcal{F}_1$  is a dressed hypergeometric function as defined in (A.6). Therefore, we see that, apart from the unimportant factor  $(2r)^{p+d/2+1}$  in  $\mathbf{F}^p_{i\tilde{\nu},d}$ , the nonlocal piece behaves like  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL}} \sim (r_1r_2)^{\pm i\tilde{\nu}}$  in the squeezed limit  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ , and the local piece behaves like  $(r_1/r_2)^{\pm i\tilde{\nu}}$ . That is, the nonlocal and local signals are nonanalytic in  $r_1r_2$  and  $r_1/r_2$ , respectively. Given that  $\tilde{\nu} > 0$  for principal scalars (m > dH/2), we see that the nonlocal and local pieces give rise to terms of the form  $\cos[\tilde{\nu}\log(r_1r_2)+\vartheta_{\mathrm{NL}}]$  and  $\cos[\tilde{\nu}\log(r_1/r_2)+\vartheta_{\mathrm{L}}]$ , and this oscillatory behavior is what we call the signal. On the other hand, the background piece is written as a Taylor series in  $r_1$  and  $r_1/r_2$  (when  $r_1 < r_2$ ), or in  $r_2$  and  $r_2/r_1$  (when  $r_1 > r_2$ ). Therefore we see that the background piece is analytic in both  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  when  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ .

As shown in appendix D, the background piece  $\mathcal{I}_{BG,\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  obtained by the partial Mellin-Barnes representation has a form in which the  $r_1/r_2$  series is resummed into a hypergeometric function. See (D.12). However, for our analysis of ultraviolet divergence in the 1-loop process, it turns out useful to have an expression with  $r_1/r_2$  series fully expanded, as shown in (3.5). Such a series can be more directly obtained by solving the inhomogeneous bootstrap equation for general  $(p_1, p_2, d)$ , as was done for special cases in [58] and [72]. However, it is possible to derive (3.5) by directly expanding the hypergeometric function in the partial Mellin-Barnes result (D.12). This would be a direct proof of the equivalence between the bootstrapped series (3.5) and the partial Mellin-Barnes series (D.12). We give the details of this proof in appendix E.

**Strategy.** With the explicit expressions for the spectral function and the tree seed integral at hand, we are now ready to perform the spectral integral (2.25). Since the tree seed integral is broken into three pieces, we will compute the spectral integral for the three pieces separately. Thus we define the following three integrals:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(1)} \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{d}\widetilde{\nu}' \, \frac{\widetilde{\nu}'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\widetilde{\nu}'}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2), \qquad (3.8)$$

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2)} \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\nu}' \, \frac{\tilde{\nu}'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}') \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2), \qquad (3.9)$$

$$\mathcal{J}_{(3)} \equiv \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{d}\tilde{\nu}' \, \frac{\tilde{\nu}'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}') \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2). \tag{3.10}$$

Here we have suppressed all indies for  $\mathcal{J}$  integrals to avoid unnecessary complications of notations. Also, we use  $(\mathcal{J}_{(1)}, \mathcal{J}_{(2)}, \mathcal{J}_{(3)})$  instead of the more obvious choice  $(\mathcal{J}_{NL}, \mathcal{J}_L, \mathcal{J}_{BG})$ , because the analytic properties of these integrals are unclear for the moment. We devote the next subsection to the computations of these three integrals.

#### **3.2** Contributions from the nonlocal tree integral

In this subsection, we compute the integral  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$  in (3.8). Note that all the momentum dependence comes from the nonlocal tree seed integral, which is the sum of two terms as shown in (3.3). The term proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\tilde{\nu}'}$  is explicitly spelled out in (3.3), while the term proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}'}$  is contained in the complex conjugate, namely "c.c." in (3.3). For physical configurations, we have  $0 < r_1, r_2 < 1$  and thus  $0 < r_1r_2 < 1$ .

Thus, for the term proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}'}$ , we should close the integral contour with a large semi-circle in the lower-half  $\widetilde{\nu}'$ -plane. On the contrary, for the term proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\widetilde{\nu}'}$ , we should close the contour with a large semi-circle in the upper-half  $\widetilde{\nu}'$ -plane. It is thus necessary to treat  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term and  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term separately. Below, we list all the poles on the lower-half  $\widetilde{\nu}'$ -plane in the integrand of (3.8) involving the  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term, and all the poles on the upper-half  $\widetilde{\nu}'$ -plane in the integrand of (3.8) involving the  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term. These poles can be conveniently classified into the following three sets:

Poles 
$$(r_1r_2)^{+i\nu'}$$
 term  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\nu'}$  term

Set 1A: 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = id/2 \pm 2\tilde{\nu} + 2in,$$
 (3.11)

Set 1B: - 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = id/2 + 2in,$$
 (3.12)

Set 1C: 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = -in, \quad (n \neq 0) \qquad \tilde{\nu}' = +in.$$
 (3.13)

In all these expressions n goes over all nonnegative integers, except for the Set 1C poles  $\tilde{\nu}' = -in$  for the  $(r_1r_2)^{+i\tilde{\nu}'}$  term, in which case the pole at n = 0 is outside the integral contour, due to the " $-i\epsilon$ " prescription of the integral contour in (2.23). Poles in Set 1A and Set 1B are from the spectral density  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ , and poles in Set 1C are from the factor  $\csc^2(\pi i \tilde{\nu}')$  in the non-local part of the tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1p_2}$ . See (3.3) and (3.6). There are also poles from the dressed hypergeometric functions in (3.3), as shown in (3.7), but these poles are not inside the integral contour, and thus do not contribute to the integral.

Set 1A: nonlocal signal. The poles in Set 1A are all simple poles, coming from an Euler  $\Gamma$  factor in the spectral function. At these poles, the residue of the spectral function is given in (B.34). Only the  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}}$  term in (3.3) makes nonzero contributions since the poles are in the upper-half  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane. The summation of residues at these poles is straightforward, and the result is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(1\mathrm{A})} = -\frac{(r_1 r_2)^{d/2 \pm 2i\widetilde{\nu}} \sin[\pi(\frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{8\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2}) \sin^2(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_{d-1}} \quad (3.14)$$
$$\times \left( \frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \mathcal{C}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1} (r_1) \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_2} (r_2) (r_1 r_2)^{2n} + \mathrm{c.c.}$$

The poles of Set 1A give rise to terms proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{\pm 2i\tilde{\nu}}$ . In the terminology of CC physics, they correspond to the nonlocal signal of the 1-loop process.

Set 1B: background. Similarly, the poles in Set 1B are all simple poles, coming from an Euler  $\Gamma$  factor in the spectral function. At these poles, the residue of the spectral function is given in (B.35). Again, only the  $(r_1r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}}$  term in (3.3) makes nonzero contributions, since the poles are in the upper-half  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane. The result of summing the residues of these poles is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(1B)} = \frac{(r_1 r_2)^{d/2} \sin \frac{\pi d}{2}}{4\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2}) \sin^2(\pi i \tilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\left[(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\right]^2 (1+i\tilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} (1-i\tilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2n)_{d-1}} \\ \times \left(\frac{d}{2}+2n\right) \mathcal{C}^{p_1 p_2}_{d/2+2n,d} \mathbf{F}^{p_1}_{d/2+2n,d}(r_1) \mathbf{F}^{p_2}_{d/2+2n,d}(r_2) (r_1 r_2)^{2n}.$$
(3.15)

We see that this result is analytic in  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  as  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ , apart from the unimportant prefactor  $(r_1r_2)^{d/2}$  and similar factors in **F** functions. Therefore, this result belongs to the background piece of the loop seed integral.

Set 1C: background and nonlocal logarithmic tail. The poles in Set 1C are from the factor  $\csc^2(\pi i \tilde{\nu}')$  in  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}$ , as is clear from (3.3) and (3.6). The pole at  $\tilde{\nu}' = 0$  is present only for the  $(r_1 r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}'}$  term, since our prescription of the integral contour requires that we bypass any poles on the real axis from the negative imaginary direction. Therefore, the  $\tilde{\nu}' = 0$  pole is outside the integral contour for the  $(r_1 r_2)^{+i\tilde{\nu}'}$  term, which is entirely in the lower-half plane. Also, the  $\tilde{\nu}' = 0$  pole is a simple pole, since there is a factor of  $\tilde{\nu}'$  in the integrand of (3.8). On the other hand, the poles at  $\tilde{\nu}' = \pm in$  with  $n \neq 0$  are of second order and are present for both of  $(r_1 r_2)^{\pm i\tilde{\nu}'}$  terms. So, we treat n = 0 and  $n \neq 0$  cases separately. The contribution of  $\tilde{\nu}' = 0$  is

$$\mathcal{J}_{(1C0)} = -\frac{\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(0)}{8\pi^2} \bigg\{ \cos\frac{\pi\bar{p}_{12}}{2} + \cos\bigg[\pi\bigg(\frac{p_{12}+d}{2}\bigg)\bigg] \bigg\} \mathbf{F}_{0,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{0,d}^{p_2}(r_2).$$
(3.16)

As we shall see, this result will be canceled by a similar term from the integration of the local tree seed integral.

Then we consider the second-order poles at  $\tilde{\nu}' = \pm in$  with  $n = 1, 2, \cdots$  for the  $(r_1 r_2)^{\mp i\nu'}$ term. The residues at these poles are a little more complicated, as they necessarily involve the derivatives of the integrand (with the pole-generating function csc<sup>2</sup> removed) with respect to  $\tilde{\nu}'$ . Combining contributions from both of  $(r_1 r_2)^{\mp i\tilde{\nu}'}$  terms, the result is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(1C)} = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{Z}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \Big\{ \Pi_{n,d}(\widetilde{\nu}) \Big[ \log(r_1 r_2) + \mathbf{G}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) + \mathbf{G}_{n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) - \mathcal{Y}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} + \frac{1}{n} \Big] - \Xi_{n,d}(\widetilde{\nu}) \Big\} \\ \times \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) (r_1 r_2)^n.$$
(3.17)

Here we have defined the following functions:

$$\mathbf{G}_{\mu,d}^{p}(r) \equiv \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\mu} \log \mathbf{F}_{\mu,d}^{p}(r), \qquad (3.18)$$

$$\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \equiv \rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(-\mathrm{i}n) - \rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(+\mathrm{i}n), \qquad (3.19)$$

$$\Xi_{n,d}(\widetilde{\nu}) \equiv i \left[ \frac{d\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\widetilde{\nu}')}{d\widetilde{\nu}'} \Big|_{\widetilde{\nu}'=-in} + \frac{d\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\widetilde{\nu}')}{d\widetilde{\nu}'} \Big|_{\widetilde{\nu}'=+in} \right],$$
(3.20)

as well as the following coefficients:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \equiv n \bigg[ \cos \frac{\pi \bar{p}_{12}}{2} + (-1)^n \cos \frac{\pi (p_{12} + d)}{2} \bigg], \tag{3.21}$$

$$\mathcal{Y}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \equiv \frac{n(-1)^n \pi \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)]}{\mathcal{Z}_{n\,d}^{p_1 p_2}}.$$
(3.22)

As we show in appendix B.4, the function  $\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu})$  is free from the UV divergence for any d. In several even spatial dimensions such as d = 2 and d = 4,  $\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu})$  is an exponentially small function which scales as  $e^{-2\pi\tilde{\nu}}$ . In d = 3 which is our main interest, the function

 $\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu})$  vanishes when *n* is an integer. On the other hand, the function  $\Xi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu})$  in (3.20) does not vanish in d = 3 for integer *n*, but it is still an exponentially small quantity, and drops out in the final result for the loop seed integral. The explicit expression for  $\Xi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu})$  with integer *n* is given in (B.53).

In  $\mathcal{J}_{(1C)}$ , both  $\mathbf{F}(r)$  and  $\mathbf{G}(r)$  are regular as  $r \to 0$ . Therefore, no "signals" are present in  $\mathcal{J}_{(1C)}$ . However, there is a notable logarithmic tail  $\propto \log(r_1r_2)$  that is present is  $\mathcal{J}_{(1C)}$ , which has no counterpart in the tree seed integral. This logarithmic tail is absent in d = 3due to the vanishing of  $\Pi_{n,3}$  for  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

#### 3.3 Contributions from the local tree integral

Next, we consider the spectral integral  $\mathcal{J}_{(2)}$  in (3.9) with the local tree seed integral, which is quite similar to the computation of  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$  in the last subsection. The local tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  also consists of two terms, one proportional to  $(r_1/r_2)^{+i\tilde{\nu}'}$  and the other proportional to  $(r_1/r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}'}$ . Here we concentrate on the case with  $0 < r_1 < r_2 < 1$ . So, we close the contour from the lower half  $\tilde{\nu}'$ -plane for the  $(r_1/r_2)^{+i\tilde{\nu}'}$  term which is explicitly displayed in (3.4), and we should close the contour from the upper-half  $\tilde{\nu}'$ -plane for the  $(r_1/r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}'}$ which is contained in the "c.c." term in (3.4). The relevant poles of the integrand of (3.9) can be classified into the following four sets:

Poles  $(r_1/r_2)^{+i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term  $(r_1/r_2)^{-i\widetilde{\nu}'}$  term

Set 2A: - 
$$\widetilde{\nu}' = id/2 \pm 2\widetilde{\nu} + 2in,$$
 (3.23)

Set 2B: - 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = id/2 + 2in,$$
 (3.24)

Set 2C: 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = -in, \quad (n \neq 0)$$
  $\tilde{\nu}' = +in,$  (3.25)

Set 2D: 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = -i(d/2 + p_2 + 1 + n), \qquad \tilde{\nu}' = i(d/2 + p_2 + 1 + n).$$
 (3.26)

Again, in all these expressions n goes over all nonnegative integers, except in Set 2C for  $(r_1/r_2)^{\tilde{\nu}'}$ , where n = 0 should be excluded. Similar to the previous subsection, the poles in Set 2A and Set 2B are from the spectral function, and the poles in Set 2C are from the  $\csc^2(\pi i \tilde{\nu}')$  function in the local tree seed integral through the  $C_{\tilde{\nu}',d}^{p_1p_2}$  factor. However, a new set of poles emerge, marked as Set 2D, from the dressed hypergeometric function in the **F** function in (3.4), which is absent in  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$ . The computation of  $\mathcal{J}_{(2)}$  is thus very similar to that of  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$  in the previous subsection, and we present the result below.

**Set 2A: local signal.** The residues at poles in Set 2A give rise to the 1-loop local signal. Explicitly,

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2\mathrm{A})} = \frac{(r_1/r_2)^{d/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}} \sin[\pi(\frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{8\pi^{d/2}\Gamma(\frac{d}{2})\sin^2(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_{d-1}} \quad (3.27)$$
$$\times \left( \frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \mathcal{C}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_{1}p_{2}} \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_{1}} (r_{1}) \mathbf{F}_{-2i\widetilde{\nu}-d/2-2n,d}^{p_{2}} (r_{2}) (r_{1}/r_{2})^{2n} + \mathrm{c.c.}$$

Set 2B: background. The contribution of the second group of poles is

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2B)} = -\frac{(r_1/r_2)^{d/2} \sin \frac{\pi d}{2}}{4\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2}) \sin^2(\pi i \widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\left[(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\right]^2 (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} (1-i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2n)_{d-1}} \\ \times \left(\frac{d}{2}+2n\right) \mathcal{C}^{p_1 p_2}_{d/2+2n,d} \mathbf{F}^{p_1}_{d/2+2n,d}(r_1) \mathbf{F}^{p_2}_{-d/2-2n,d}(r_2) (r_1/r_2)^{2n}.$$
(3.28)

Set 2C: background and local logarithmic tail. The poles of Set 2C are from the  $\csc^2(\pi i \tilde{\nu}')$  factor in  $\mathcal{I}_{L,\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}$ . Similar to the poles of Set 1C in the last subsection, the  $\tilde{\nu}' = 0$ pole is a simple pole, together with the  $(r_1/r_2)^{-i\tilde{\nu}'}$  term, it contributes the following result:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2C0)} = \frac{\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}(0)}{8\pi^2} \bigg\{ \cos\frac{\pi\bar{p}_{12}}{2} + \cos\bigg[\pi\bigg(\frac{p_{12}+d}{2}\bigg)\bigg] \bigg\} \mathbf{F}_{0,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{0,d}^{p_2}(r_2).$$
(3.29)

As has been mentioned in the last subsection,  $\mathcal{J}_{(2C0)}$  is canceled by  $\mathcal{J}_{(1C0)}$  in (3.16), so these two terms do not appear in the final result. On the other hand, the poles at  $\tilde{\nu}' = \pm in$ with  $n \neq 0$  are second-order poles. Their contributions to the integral can be found to be:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2C)} = -\frac{1}{8\pi^2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{Z}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \left\{ \Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \left[ \log \frac{r_1}{r_2} + \mathbf{G}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) - \mathbf{G}_{-n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) - \mathcal{Y}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} + \frac{1}{n} \right] - \Xi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \right\} \times \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{-n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^n.$$
(3.30)

ne various quantities in this expression have been defined in (3.18)–(3.22). Similar to the sult of Sec 1C poles, we find a term 
$$\propto \log(r_1/r_2)$$
 which is nonanalytic in  $r_1/r_2$  when

Th res  $r_1/r_2 \rightarrow 0$ . We call it the local logarithmic tail, as it is from the spectral integral of the local scalar seed integral. Again, all terms in  $\mathcal{J}_{(2C)}$  except the one proportional to  $\Xi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu})$ vanish when d = 3.

Set 2D: background. Finally, there are poles arising from the Euler  $\Gamma$  factors in the dressed hypergeometric function in  $\mathbf{F}_{\mp i\tilde{\nu}',d}^{p_2}(r_2)$ . See (3.4). These are simple poles that have no counterparts in the integrand of  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$ . The contribution from these poles is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2D)} = (2r_1)^{d/2+1+p_2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n 2^{1+n} \sqrt{\pi} \left(\frac{d}{2} + p_2 + 1 + n\right)}{n!} \Pi_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \\ \times \mathcal{C}_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}^{p_{1p_2}} \mathbf{F}_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}(r_1) \,_2 \widetilde{\mathbf{F}}_1 \left[ \frac{-\frac{n}{2}}{-\frac{d}{2}}, \frac{1-n}{2} \\ -\frac{d}{2} - p_2 - n \right| r_2^2 \right] \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^n.$$
(3.31)

#### 3.4Contributions from the background tree integral

Finally, we consider the integral (3.10). Unlike all the previous integrals, in (3.10), the powers of  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  are independent of the integral variable  $\tilde{\nu}'$ , and thus we cannot use the power of  $r_{1,2}$  to decide on which side of the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$ -plane to close the integral contour. On the other hand, as we show in appendix C.2, the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  behaves for large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  like  $|\tilde{\nu}'|^{d-3}$ , while the background tree seed integral  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\tilde{\nu}'}^{p_1p_2}$  behaves like  $|\tilde{\nu}'|^{-2}$ . So, the integrand of (3.10) dies away for large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  like  $|\tilde{\nu}'|^{d-4}$ , and we can close the contour from either the upper-half or lower-half plane, so long as d < 3.

It turns out simpler to close the contour from the lower-half  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane, where the poles are entirely from the background tree seed integral (3.5) through the Pochhammer symbol  $(\frac{\ell-i\tilde{\nu}'+p_2+1}{2}+\frac{d}{4})_{m+1}$  in the denominator. We assume that the spectral integral commutes with the summations over m and  $\ell$ . Then, for each fixed m and  $\ell$ , the poles of integrand of  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  are:

Set 3: 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = -2in - i\left(\frac{1}{2}d + p_2 + 1 + \ell\right), \quad (n = 0, 1, \cdots, m)$$
 (3.32)

Summing the residues at these poles, we get the following result:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(3)} = \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{m} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+n} \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)](\ell+1)_{2m+d+p_1+p_2+1}}{2^{2m}n!(m-n)!(p_2+1+\frac{d}{2}+\ell+n)_{m+1}} \left(\frac{1}{2}d+p_2+1+\ell+2n\right) \\ \times \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}} \left(-\frac{\mathrm{i}d}{2}-\mathrm{i}p_2-\mathrm{i}-\mathrm{i}\ell-2\mathrm{i}n\right) r_1^{2m+d+p_{12}+2} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell}.$$
(3.33)

#### 3.5 Final result

At this point we have finished the computation of the loop seed integral by working out all three contributions in (3.8), (3.9), and (3.10). The final result for the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$  in (2.16) can thus be found by summing up all contributions obtained from the previous three subsections, including (3.14), (3.15), (3.17), (3.27), (3.28), (3.30), (3.31), and (3.33). We find it helpful to regroup the many terms in the final result in terms of their analytic properties in the squeezed limit  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ . From the explicit results in the previous three subsections, we can identify four types of terms with distinct analytic properties in the squeezed limit, including a *nonlocal signal* piece  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{NS}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$ , which is proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{\pm 2i\tilde{\nu}}$  in the squeezed limit; a *local signal* piece  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{LS}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$ , proportional to  $(r_1/r_2)^{\pm 2i\tilde{\nu}}$ ; a *logarithmic tail* piece  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{LT}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$ , proportional to  $\log r_2$ ; and, finally, a *background* piece  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{BG}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$ , which is analytic in the squeezed limit. In summary, we have:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) = \mathcal{J}_{\rm NS}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{J}_{\rm LS}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{J}_{\rm LT}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{J}_{\rm BG}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2).$$
(3.34)

Below we give the explicit expressions for the four pieces defined here. Similar to the expressions for the tree seed integral, the expressions below apply to the case of  $r_1 < r_2$ . The result for  $r_1 > r_2$  can be found from the following expressions by switching the variables  $r_1, p_1 \leftrightarrow r_2, p_2$ .

**Nonlocal signal.** The nonlocal signal  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$  comes totally from the spectral integral (3.8) over the nonlocal tree seed integral through the Set-1A poles. See (3.11) and (3.14). The nonlocal signal features a pair of terms proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{\pm 2i\tilde{\nu}}$  in the squeezed limit  $r_{1,2} \to 0$ . The full expression is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\rm NS}^{p_1 p_2} = -\frac{(r_1 r_2)^{d/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}} \sin[\pi(\frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{8\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2}) \sin^2(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_{d-1}} \quad (3.35)$$
$$\times \left( \frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \mathcal{C}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1} (r_1) \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_2} (r_2) (r_1 r_2)^{2n} + \text{c.c.}$$

Here the coefficient  $\mathcal{C}$  is defined in (3.6) and the function  $\mathbf{F}$  is defined in (3.7). For intermediate scalars with m > dH/2, we have  $\tilde{\nu} > 0$ . So, in the squeezed limit, the nonlocal signal piece gives rise to oscillatory functions of  $r_1r_2$  in the form of  $\mathcal{J}_{\rm NS}^{p_1p_2} \propto (r_1r_2)^{2+3d/2+p_{12}} \cos[2\tilde{\nu}\log(r_1r_2) + \vartheta_{\rm NS}]$ . Here we see that the frequency of the oscillation is precisely  $2\tilde{\nu}$  at the 1-loop level, which is twice the frequency for a tree-level mediation by a single scalar line of mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu}$ . This confirms the observation originally made in [15]. Here we have worked out the size and also the phase  $\vartheta_{\rm NS}$  associated with this signal. Also, we have found all the subleading corrections to the squeezed-limit result, in the form of power series in  $r_1r_2$  and also in the two  $\mathbf{F}$  functions. We note that this part has also been found analytically in [71]. The result in [71] was expressed as a four-layer summation, while our result here has only one layer of summation. An analytical proof of the equivalence of the two results would be nontrivial. We have checked that the two results agree perfectly numerically. Also, we have checked that the two results agree analytically at several leading terms in the powers of  $r_1$  and  $r_2$ .

**Local signal.** The local signal is completely from the spectral integral (3.9) over the local tree seed integral through the Set-2A poles. See (3.23) and (3.27). The local signal  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{LS}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2)$  contains a factor  $(r_1/r_2)^{\pm 2i\tilde{\nu}}$  in the squeezed limit, and thus is nonanalytic in either  $r_1$  and  $r_2$ , but is analytic in the intermediate momentum  $k_s$  (since  $k_s$  is canceled in the ratio  $r_1/r_2$ ). The full result is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mathrm{LS}}^{p_1 p_2} = \frac{(r_1/r_2)^{d/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}} \sin[\pi(\frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{8\pi^{d/2} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2}) \sin^2(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_{d-1}} \quad (3.36)$$
$$\times \left( \frac{d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \mathcal{C}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \mathbf{F}_{2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2+2n,d}^{p_1} (r_1) \mathbf{F}_{-2i\widetilde{\nu}-d/2-2n,d}^{p_2} (r_2) (r_1/r_2)^{2n} + \mathrm{c.c.}$$

Again, the local signal generates an oscillatory behavior  $\propto (r_1/r_2)^{2+3d/2+p_{12}} \cos[2\tilde{\nu}\log(r_1/r_2) + \vartheta_{\rm LS}]$ . To our best knowledge, the local CC signals in 1-loop processes have not been worked out in the literature, and we believe that our result for  $\mathcal{J}_{\rm LS}$  is new.

**Logarithmic tail.** The logarithmic tail is from the spectral integrals over the nonlocal and local tree seed integral, namely (3.8) and (3.9), through the poles in Set 1C and Set 2C. The "nonlocal" tail  $\propto \log r_1 r_2$  and the "local" tail  $\propto \log (r_1/r_2)$  can be combined into a single term, which we call the logarithmic tail:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\rm LT}^{p_1 p_2} = \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{Z}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) (r_1 r_2)^n \log r_2.$$
(3.37)

Recall that  $r_2 = k_s/k_{34}$ . Thus the logarithmic tail is nonanalytic in  $k_s$  as  $k_s \to 0$  but does not exhibit any oscillatory behavior in momentum ratios. The existence of the logarithmic tail is a special feature of the 1-loop correlator, which has no counterparts in tree-level correlators. However, as we show in appendix B.4, in the case of d = 3, the function  $\Pi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = 0$  when  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Therefore, the logarithmic tail vanishes identically in (3 + 1)dimensional dS, although it does not vanish in general d. For example, the logarithmic tail is nonzero in d = 2. **Background.** Finally, the background piece  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{p_1p_2}$  is fully analytic in  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  around  $r_{1,2} = 0$ . It receives contributions from all three integrals in (3.8)–(3.10). We can put it in the following way:

$$\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{p_1 p_2} = \mathcal{J}_{(3)} + \mathcal{J}_{(B)} + \mathcal{J}_{(C)} + \mathcal{J}_{(2D)}.$$
(3.38)

Here  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  is from the integral (3.10), namely, it is from the background tree integral (3.5).

$$\mathcal{J}_{(3)} = \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{m} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+n} \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)](\ell+1)_{2m+d+p_1+p_2+1}}{2^{2m}n!(m-n)!(p_2+1+\frac{d}{2}+\ell+n)_{m+1}} \left(\frac{1}{2}d+p_2+1+\ell+2n\right) \\ \times \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}} \left(-\frac{\mathrm{i}d}{2}-\mathrm{i}p_2-\mathrm{i}-\mathrm{i}\ell-2\mathrm{i}n\right) r_1^{2m+d+p_{12}+2} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell}.$$
(3.39)

As we shall see,  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  is the only term in the loop seed integral that is divergent when  $d \to 3$ .

Next,  $\mathcal{J}_{(B)}$  comes from the Set 1B and Set 2B poles of  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{(2)}$ , respectively:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(\mathrm{B})} = \frac{\sin\frac{\pi d}{2}\csc^{2}(\pi\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})}{4\pi^{d/2}\Gamma\left(\frac{d}{2}\right)} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\left[(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\right]^{2}(1+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}(1-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2n)_{d-1}} \left(\frac{d}{2}+2n\right) \mathcal{C}_{d/2+2n,d}^{p_{1}p_{2}}}{\times \mathbf{F}_{d/2+2n,d}^{p_{1}}(r_{1})r_{1}^{2n+d/2} \Big[\mathbf{F}_{d/2+2n,d}^{p_{2}}(r_{2})r_{2}^{2n+d/2} - \mathbf{F}_{-d/2-2n,d}^{p_{2}}(r_{2})r_{2}^{-2n-d/2}\Big].$$
(3.40)

The third piece  $\mathcal{J}_{(C)}$  comes from the Set 1C and Set 2C poles of  $\mathcal{J}_{(1)}$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{(2)}$ , respectively. Most terms in (3.17) and (3.30) combine to zero, and we end up with the following result:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(C)} = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{Z}_{n,d}^{p_1 p_2} \Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_1}(r_1) \\ \times \left\{ \mathbf{G}_{n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) \mathbf{F}_{n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) (r_1 r_2)^n + \mathbf{G}_{-n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) \mathbf{F}_{-n,d}^{p_2}(r_2) \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^n \right\}.$$
(3.41)

When  $d \to 3$ , this result also vanishes since  $\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) = 0$  when d = 3 and  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Finally, the piece  $\mathcal{J}_{(2D)}$  comes from the Set 2D poles of the integral  $\mathcal{J}_{(2)}$ :

$$\mathcal{J}_{(2\mathrm{D})} = (2r_1)^{d/2+1+p_2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n 2^{1+n} \sqrt{\pi} \left(\frac{d}{2} + p_2 + 1 + n\right)}{n!} \Pi_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}(\widetilde{\nu}) \\ \times \mathcal{C}^{p_1 p_2}_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d} \mathbf{F}^{p_1}_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}(r_1) \,_2 \widetilde{\mathbf{F}}_1 \left[ \frac{-\frac{n}{2}}{-\frac{d}{2}}, \frac{1-n}{p_2} \right] \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^n.$$
(3.42)

In d = 3 and integer  $p_2$ , this piece involves the  $\prod_{n,d}$  function with  $n + 1/2 \in \mathbb{Z}$ . As we can see from the explicit expression of  $\prod_{n,3}$  in (B.51),  $\prod_{1/2,3}$  is finite when n = 1/2;  $\prod_{n,3} = 0$ when n = 2k + 1/2 with  $k = 1, 2, \cdots$ , and is divergent as a simple pole when n = 2k + 3/2with  $k = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$ . However, these poles happen to be zeros of the second degree of the factor  $C_{d/2+p_2+1+n,d}^{p_1p_2}$  are even integers, which is always true for the special examples considered in this work. Therefore, when d = 3 and  $p_1, p_2$  being even integers,  $\mathcal{J}_{(2D)}$  vanishes unless  $p_2$  taking a value equal to or smaller than -2. When  $p_2 = -2$ , there will be a single term with n = 0 in (3.42) that contributes to the background. This happens in several examples considered in section 2; see (2.17), (2.19), and (2.21). On the other hand, we shall never encounter  $p_2 < -2$  in this work.

At this point, we have finished the computation of the loop seed integral. The result is rather complicated in general d dimensions, as is summarized in (3.34). We shall examine its property and make several consistency checks in the next section, at least to make sure that our result reduces to known results in certain limits. Then, in section 5, we shall use the loop seed integral to compute several realistic 1-loop inflaton correlators in d = 3. There we shall get significantly simplified expressions.

#### 4 Properties and consistency checks

In this section, we discuss the properties of the loop seed integrals in several limits, including the  $d \to 3$  limit, the large mass ( $\tilde{\nu} \gg 1$ ) limit, the squeezed limit where  $r_1, r_2 \to 0$ , the folded limit where  $r_1$  or  $r_2 \to 1$ , and the  $r_1 = r_2$  limit. In these limits, either the loop seed integral can be (at least partially) computed using other methods, or it should have expected properties on physical grounds. Therefore, examining these limits can serve as consistency checks of our results.

#### 4.1 Divergence in 3+1 dimensions

While the seed integral is computed in arbitrary d spatial dimensions, we are ultimately interested in the case of d = 3. In dS<sub>3+1</sub>, the UV divergence is expected to appear in the 1-loop correlator. In the loop seed integral  $\mathcal{J}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  in (3.34), the nonlocal signal  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}^{p_1p_2}$  and the local signal  $\mathcal{J}_{LS}^{p_1p_2}$  are manifestly finite when  $d \to 3$ , as one can directly see from (3.35) and (3.36). The logarithmic tail  $\mathcal{J}_{LT}^{p_1p_2}$  vanishes when  $d \to 3$ , due to the vanishing of the  $\Pi$ function:  $\Pi_{n,d}(\tilde{\nu}) = 0$  at d = 3 and integer n. So any possible UV divergence must come from the background piece  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{p_1p_2}$ , as we should expect.

For the background piece  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{p_1p_2}$  in (3.38), we can see that the last three terms, including  $\mathcal{J}_{(B)}$ ,  $\mathcal{J}_{(C)}$ , and  $\mathcal{J}_{(2D)}$ , all remain finite or vanish at  $d \to 3$ . Therefore, the only potential UV divergence comes from the first term  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$ , which is explicitly given in (3.39). Closer examination shows that the divergence of  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  comes from the spectral density  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ . As we show in appendix B.3, when  $d \to 3$ , the spectral density behaves like:

$$\lim_{d \to 3} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') \sim -\frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \frac{2}{3-d} + \text{finite terms.}$$
(4.1)

As expected, the divergent part is independent of either  $\tilde{\nu}$  or  $\tilde{\nu}'$ , as UV physics should be insensitive to physics at finite scales. Now, we insert (4.1) back into  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  in (3.39), and find:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(3)} = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \frac{2}{3-d} \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{m} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+n} \cos\frac{\pi p_{12}}{2} (\ell+1)_{2m+p_{12}+4}}{2^{2m} n! (m-n)! (p_2 + \frac{5}{2} + \ell + n)_{m+1}} \times \left( p_2 + \frac{5}{2} + \ell + 2n \right) r_1^{2m+p_{12}+5} \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{\ell} + \mathcal{O}\left( (3-d)^0 \right).$$
(4.2)

At this point, the summation in (4.2) can be completed, because the *n*-sum is zero except when m = 0. To see this, consider the following slightly more general summation:

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M} \frac{(-1)^n (p_2 + \frac{5}{2} + \ell + 2n)}{n! (m-n)! (p_2 + \frac{5}{2} + \ell + n)_{m+1}} = \frac{(-1)^M}{m} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} p_2 + \frac{7}{2} + \ell + M \\ 1 + M, m - M, p_2 + \frac{7}{2} + \ell + M + m \end{bmatrix}.$$
(4.3)

The *n*-sum in (4.2) is obtained by setting M = m, which gives zero when  $m \neq 0$ , due to an Euler  $\Gamma$  factor  $\Gamma(m - M)$  in the denominator. However, when m = 0, the two factors, m and  $\Gamma(m - M)$ , are combined to give a finite result. Therefore, we see that we only need to retain the m = 0 term in the summation in (4.2), and the result is:

$$\mathcal{J}_{(3)} = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \frac{2}{3-d} \cos\left(\frac{\pi p_{12}}{2}\right) \Gamma(5+p_{12}) \left(\frac{r_1 r_2}{r_1+r_2}\right)^{5+p_{12}} + \mathcal{O}\left((3-d)^0\right).$$
(4.4)

Note that the combination  $r_1r_2/(r_1 + r_2) = k_s/k_{1234}$  is nothing but the factor we would expect to see from the 4-point correlator generated by a contact interaction. This shows that the UV divergence of the 1-loop correlator is completely local and can be subtracted by a local counterterm.

To be more specific, we can take an example with four conformal scalars directly coupled to the massive scalars. As shown in (2.17), this corresponds to  $p_1 = p_2 = -2$ . So, the above expression gives

$$\mathcal{L}_{\phi_c,\widetilde{\nu}}\Big|_{s,\text{div.}} = \frac{\tau_f^4}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_s}\mathcal{J}_{(3)}^{-2,-2} = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2}\frac{2}{3-d}\frac{\tau_f^4}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_{1234}} + \mathcal{O}\Big((3-d)^0\Big). \quad (4.5)$$

There are two identical divergent contributions from the *t*-channel and *u*-channel exchanges. So the total result for the UV divergence is the above expression multiplied by three. On the other hand, we can directly compute the 4-point correlator of conformal scalars with direct quartic interaction  $\Delta \mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{24} \delta_{\lambda} \phi_c^4$ , with  $\delta_{\lambda}$  understood as the coefficient of the counterterm. It is straightforward to find the result from a bulk calculation:

$$\langle \phi_{c,\mathbf{k}_{1}}\phi_{c,\mathbf{k}_{2}}\phi_{c,\mathbf{k}_{3}}\phi_{c,\mathbf{k}_{4}} \rangle' = -\mathrm{i}\delta_{\lambda} \sum_{\mathbf{a}=\pm} \mathbf{a} \int_{-\infty}^{\tau_{f}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau}{\tau^{4}} C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{1},\tau) C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{2},\tau) C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{3},\tau) C_{\mathbf{a}}(k_{4},\tau) = \frac{-\delta_{\lambda}\tau_{f}^{4}}{8k_{1}k_{2}k_{3}k_{4}k_{1234}}.$$

$$(4.6)$$

Therefore, we see that the UV divergence can be subtracted by a local counterterm  $-\frac{1}{24}\delta_\lambda\phi_c^4$  with  $\delta_\lambda = 3/[(4\pi)^2(3-d)]$ , just as what we would expect from a flat-space computation. The reason for this agreement is clear: for a massive loop, the divergence at d = 3 is totally from the physics in the ultraviolet region of the momentum space, where the finite curvature of the spacetime should be negligible.

#### 4.2 Large mass limit

As shown in the previous subsection, the flat-space intuition applies to the UV divergent part of the 1-loop correlator. Moreover, when the mass m running in the loop is much greater than the Hubble scale H, we should also expect that the *finite* part of the dS 1-loop correlator approaches the corresponding result in the flat space. The easiest way to see this is that there are only two scales involved in our problem, namely the mass m and the Hubble scale H. Therefore, taking the large mass limit  $m/H \gg 1$  is equivalent to sending  $H \rightarrow 0$ , which is just the flat-space limit.

Even in the Minkowski space, the 1-loop in-in correlator is not a very familiar result. It turns out that a direct computation via the standard diagrammatic rule in the SK formalism is not trivial in flat space. In appendix F, we use the spectral decomposition method to compute the same 1-loop correlator in figure 1 with the direct coupling  $-\frac{1}{4}\varphi^2\sigma^2$  but in Minkowski spacetime. Here we quote the result in the  $d \rightarrow 3$  limit:

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} = \frac{1}{256\pi^{2}E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}E_{1234}} \bigg[ \frac{2}{3-d} - \gamma_{E} + \log 4\pi + 2 \qquad (4.7)$$
$$+ \frac{2}{E_{12} - E_{34}} \int_{0}^{1} \mathrm{d}\xi \left( E_{34} \log \frac{E_{12} + E_{\min}}{\mu_{R}} - E_{12} \log \frac{E_{34} + E_{\min}}{\mu_{R}} \right) \bigg].$$

Here  $E_i \equiv \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_i^2 + m_i^2}$  with i = 1, 2, 3, 4, (It does not bring any pain to add nonzero masses to external fields in this case.) and  $E_{\min} \equiv \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_s^2 + m^2/[\xi(1-\xi)]}$ . The mass scale  $\mu_R$  is a renormalization scale, and can be thought of as coming from the mass dimension of the coupling constant in d spatial dimensions. In the large mass limit  $m \to \infty$ ,

$$\left[\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}}\right]_{\overline{\text{MS}}} = \frac{1}{256\pi^{2}E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}E_{1234}} \left[\log\frac{\mu_{R}^{2}}{m^{2}} - \frac{E_{12}E_{34} + \mathbf{k}_{s}^{2}}{6m^{2}} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{m^{3}}\right)\right].$$
(4.8)

Now let us return to the dS case. Let us define a renormalized spectral function under the modified minimal subtraction scheme ( $\overline{MS}$ ):

$$\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') \equiv \lim_{d \to 3} \left[ \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') + \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \left( \frac{2}{3-d} - \gamma_E + \log 4\pi \right) \right]. \tag{4.9}$$

In appendix C, we show that the large mass limit ( $\tilde{\nu} \gg 1$ ) of the renormalized spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  with  $\tilde{\nu}'$  held fixed is given by (C.22). Specialized to d = 3, the result is:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\to\infty}\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(-\mathrm{i}\nu')\sim \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \Big[\log(\widetilde{\nu}^2)+\mathcal{O}(\widetilde{\nu}^{-2})\Big],\tag{4.10}$$

where the logarithmic term is obtained from explicit analytical derivations, while the  $1/\tilde{\nu}^2$  term can be obtained from a numerical fit. To get a loop correlator that can be directly compared with the flat-space result (4.8), we again take the example of the non-derivatively coupled conformal scalar in (2.17). We replace the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}$  in  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  by (4.10), and take  $p_1 = p_2 = -2$ . Then, we get:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\to\infty} \frac{\tau_f^4}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_s} \mathcal{J}_{(3)}^{-2,-2} \sim -\frac{1}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4k_{1234}} \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \bigg[ \log\frac{m^2}{\mu_R^2} + \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{\nu}^{-2}) \bigg].$$
(4.11)

Here we have set  $\tilde{\nu} \simeq m/H$  in the final expression. Also, we have introduced a renormalization scale  $\mu_R$ , which comes from the dimension of the coupling constant in general ddimensions. It is clear that the coefficient of  $\log(m^2/\mu_R^2)$  in (4.11) matches exactly the coefficient of  $\log(m^2/\mu_R^2)$  in (4.8), as expected.

#### 4.3 Squeezed limit

Now we consider a particular kinematic configuration, called the squeezed limit, where  $r_{1,2} \ll 1$ , namely, the momentum  $k_s$  mediated by the loop is much smaller than any of the external momenta  $k_i$ . This is the limit of most interest to CC physics, where we expect to see oscillatory signals. From a bulk perspective, the signal is contributed dominantly by the superhorizon modes of the loop particles, and therefore it is possible to compute at least the nonlocal signal by taking the late-time expansion of the loop propagator. Below we shall perform this late-time computation directly in the bulk, and compare the resulting nonlocal signal with the leading term in  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}^{p_1 p_2}$  in (3.35).

It turns out that the late-time computation is most easily done in position space. Therefore, we Fourier-transform the loop momentum integral (2.8) back to position space:<sup>9</sup>

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d \mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^d} D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(q;\tau_1,\tau_2) D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(|\mathbf{k}_s-\mathbf{q}|;\tau_1,\tau_2)$$
$$= \int \mathrm{d}^d \mathbf{x} \, e^{\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}_s \cdot \mathbf{x}} \Big[ D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(\tau_1,\mathbf{x};\tau_2,\mathbf{0}) \Big]^2, \tag{4.12}$$

where  $D_{\tilde{\nu}}(\tau_1, \mathbf{x}_1; \tau_2, \mathbf{x}_2)$  is the position-space massive scalar propagator in d spatial dimensions:

$$D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(\tau_1, \mathbf{x}_1; \tau_2, \mathbf{x}_2) = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} {}_2\mathcal{F}_1 \begin{bmatrix} \frac{d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{d}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu} \\ \frac{d+1}{2} \end{bmatrix} \frac{(\tau_1 + \tau_2)^2 - |\mathbf{x}_1 - \mathbf{x}_2|^2}{4\tau_1\tau_2} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (4.13)

The good thing is that the loop momentum integral reduces to the square of a single propagator. Therefore, we can simply make the late-time expansion of the propagator at  $\tau_{1,2} \rightarrow 0$ , from which we get:

$$\left[D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(\tau_1, \mathbf{x}; \tau_2, \mathbf{0})\right]_{\mathrm{NL}}^2 \sim \frac{1}{16\pi^{d+2}} \Gamma^2 \left[\frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, -\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}\right] \left(\frac{\tau_1 \tau_2}{\mathbf{x}^2}\right)^{d+2\mathrm{i}\nu} + \mathrm{c.c.}$$
(4.14)

Here the notation  $[\cdots]_{NL}$  means that we only retain nonlocal terms, i.e., terms of noninteger powers of  $\mathbf{x}^2$ , with the anticipation that such terms are the only source of the nonlocal signal.

Then the nonlocal part of the loop momentum integral can be directly got by substituting (4.14) back into (4.12), and the result is:

$$\left[\mathcal{Q}_{\widetilde{\nu}}\right]_{\rm NL} \sim \frac{(k_s^2 \tau_1 \tau_2)^{d+2i\widetilde{\nu}}}{8\pi^{(d+5)/2} k_s^d} \cos\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+4i\widetilde{\nu})\right] \Gamma^2 \left[\frac{d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}, -i\widetilde{\nu}\right] \Gamma \left[\frac{1+d}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu}, -d-4i\widetilde{\nu}\right] + \text{c.c.}$$

$$(4.15)$$

Note in particular that the nonlocal part of the loop momentum integral is independent of the SK indices, a feature we should expect. Then, the bulk time integral in (2.16) can be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>After the Fourier transformation, the SK indices **ab** of the momentum-space propagator  $D_{\tilde{\nu},ab}$  are translated to various types of i $\epsilon$ -prescriptions for the coordinates. The detail is irrelevant here, since the required nonlocal part of the propagator is real and is independent of SK indices. See (4.14).



**Figure 3**. The convergence of the loop seed integral. In the left panel, we show the convergence of the signals  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}^{-2,-2} + \mathcal{J}_{LS}^{-2,-2}$  (magenta) and the background  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{-2,-2}$  (blue) separately. In each of the two classes of curves, the three curves from lighter to darker colors show the sums of the series up to *n*'th power of  $r_1/r_2$ , with n = 5, 15, 25, respectively. In the right panel, we show the sum of the signals and the background, again, with three choices of *n*. The grey dotted curve shows the interpolated function of the whole seed integral. In this plot we fix  $d = 3, p_1 = p_2 = -2, r_2 = 0.3$ , and  $\tilde{\nu} = 2$ .

directly finished, and we get:

$$\begin{split} \left[\mathcal{J}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_{1}p_{2}}\right]_{\mathrm{NL}} &\sim \frac{r_{1}^{p_{1}}r_{2}^{p_{2}}(r_{1}r_{2})^{1+d+2i\widetilde{\nu}}}{2^{1+d+2i\widetilde{\nu}}\pi^{2+d/2}}\cos\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+p_{1}+2i\widetilde{\nu})\right]\cos\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+p_{2}+2i\widetilde{\nu})\right]\cos\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+q_{2}+2i\widetilde{\nu})\right]\\ &\times \Gamma^{2}(-i\widetilde{\nu})\Gamma\left[\frac{1+d+p_{1}+2i\widetilde{\nu},1+d+p_{2}+2i\widetilde{\nu},-d-4i\widetilde{\nu},\frac{1+d}{2}+2i\widetilde{\nu},\frac{d}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}}{\frac{1+d}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}}\right] + \mathrm{c.c.} \quad (4.16) \end{split}$$

This agrees exactly with the leading (n = 0) term of the nonlocal signal in (3.35).

We note that the computation of the local signal and the background from the late-time expansion would be nontrivial, in part because these pieces are contributed by the "local" terms of the propagator  $D(\tau_1, \mathbf{x}, \tau_2, \mathbf{0})$ , namely, the terms analytic in  $\mathbf{x}^2$ . When Fourier-transforming such terms back to the momentum space, one encounters a divergence, which is essentially the UV divergence of the original loop momentum integral. In comparison, the nonlocal signal is automatically free from such divergences and thus is more tractable in the late-time calculation.

#### 4.4 Folded limit and $r_1 = r_2$ limit

Now we briefly comment on the two limits where our expressions exhibit superficial divergences. One is the folded limit, the other is the  $r_1 = r_2$  limit.

The folded limit of the loop seed integral means that one or both of  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  go to 1 from below. (Note that the momentum conservation at both vertices of the 1-loop diagram requires that  $0 \le r_{1,2} \le 1$ .) All terms in our final result for the loop seed integral (3.34) are expressed as series or partially resummed power series in  $r_1$  and  $r_2$ , and we would expect many of these series to be divergent as  $r_{1,2} \to 1$ . On the other hand, we expect that the 1loop correlator is free from any divergences in the folded limit, as a consequence of choosing Bunch-Davies initial state for all the modes under consideration. Therefore, it would be useful to show that all superficial divergences in the folded limit cancel in (3.34). Our procedure of spectral decomposition suggests that we can check the cancelation of folded divergences directly at the tree level, which was done in previous works [58, 72]. Then, so long as taking the folded limit commutes with the spectral integral which we shall assume, it would follow automatically that the loop correlator is also free from folded divergence. We also note that sending the single-side folded limit  $(r_2 \rightarrow 1^- \text{ while keeping } r_1 \text{ fixed})$  is simple enough. We shall do this explicitly in the next section when computing a 3-point inflaton correlator.

Finally, let us look at the  $r_1 = r_2$  limit. Physically, we expect our result of the loop seed integral to be smooth at this point. Also, the tree seed integral is smooth at  $r_1 = r_2$ , although some pieces (the local signal and the background) in the tree seed integral may exhibit non-smooth behavior at  $r_1 = r_2$ . This non-smooth behavior is purely an artifact of our definition of the local signal and the background. See the comments below (3.2). On the other hand, the various terms of the loop seed integral in (3.34) are expressed in power series of  $r_1/r_2$  whose convergences at  $r_1/r_2 = 1$  are far from clear. This superficial discontinuity may be resolved by resumming the series, as we can do for the tree correlators with the Partial Mellin-Barnes representation. (See appendix D.) We leave this for a future work. For the moment, we only note that this superficial discontinuity does not bring any obstacle to numerical implementation. This is shown in figure 3, where we show the convergence of the various series in (3.34), and in particular, the discontinuity as  $r_1$  goes across  $r_2$ . From this figure, we see that the signal series in (3.35) and (3.36) converge very quickly. On the other hand, the background series  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{-2,-2}$  in (3.39) converges rather slow around  $r_1 = r_2$ . However, it is easy to get an interpolated function that smoothly joins the two sides of  $r_1 = r_2$  where the series converges quickly. This shows that our result can be easily implemented in numerical computations.

#### 5 Applications to cosmological collider physics

With the full result for the loop seed integral at hand, we can directly compute many 1-loop inflaton correlators mediated by massive scalar fields with various types of couplings. In this section, we provide full results for two examples that are most relevant to the study of CC physics. One is the 1-loop trispectrum  $\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}}$  in (2.18), and the other is the 1-loop bispectrum  $\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}}$  in (2.19).

#### 5.1 1-loop trispectrum

Here we present the result for the 1-loop inflaton correlator in figure 1, with the coupling given in (2.5). As suggested by the expression (2.18), the result can be found from (3.34) by setting  $p_1 = p_2 = 0$ , and then taking the  $d \rightarrow 3$  limit. Many terms in (3.34) drop out in this limit, and the result is much simplified compared to the full seed integral. In particular, the logarithmic tail vanishes identically for this process.

It turns out that the result can be more conveniently written in the following way:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = \frac{1}{16k_1k_2k_3k_4(k_{12}k_{34})^{5/2}} \Big[ \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm NS}(r_1, r_2) + \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm LS}(r_1, r_2) + \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm BG}(r_1, r_2) \Big].$$
(5.1)

Here  $\widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{NS} \equiv (r_1 r_2)^{-5/2} \mathcal{J}_{NS}^{00}$  with the unhatted  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}^{p_1 p_2}$  given by (3.35). This part represents the nonlocal signal:

$$\begin{aligned} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm NS} &= \frac{2(r_1 r_2)^{3/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}}}{\pi^2 \cos(2\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_2} \left( \frac{3}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \quad (5.2) \\ &\times {}_2 \mathcal{F}_1 \left[ 2+i\widetilde{\nu}+n, \frac{5}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu} + n \\ \frac{5}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right] {}_2 \mathcal{F}_1 \left[ 2+i\widetilde{\nu}+n, \frac{5}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu} + n \\ \frac{5}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right] {}_2 \mathcal{F}_1 \left[ 2+i\widetilde{\nu}+n, \frac{5}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu} + n \\ \frac{5}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right] (r_1 r_2)^{2n} + \text{c.c.} \end{aligned}$$

Similarly,  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{\text{LS}} \equiv (r_1 r_2)^{-5/2} \mathcal{J}_{\text{LS}}^{00}$  with the unhatted  $\mathcal{J}_{\text{LS}}^{p_1 p_2}$  given by (3.36). This part represents the local signal:

$$\widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm LS} = -\frac{2(r_1/r_2)^{3/2+2i\widetilde{\nu}}}{\pi^2 \cos(2\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (1+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}} \right]^2 (1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}}{(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_2} \left( \frac{3}{2} + 2i\widetilde{\nu} + 2n \right) \quad (5.3)$$

$$\times {}_2\mathcal{F}_1 \left[ \frac{2+i\widetilde{\nu}+n, \frac{5}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}+n}{\frac{5}{2}+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2n} \middle| r_1^2 \right] {}_2\mathcal{F}_1 \left[ \frac{1}{2} - i\widetilde{\nu} - n, 1-i\widetilde{\nu} - n \right] r_2^2 \left[ \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{2n} + \text{c.c.} \right]$$

Finally,  $\widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG} \equiv (r_1 r_2)^{-5/2} \mathcal{J}_{BG}^{00}$  with the unhatted  $\mathcal{J}_{BG}^{p_1 p_2}$  given by (3.38). It turns out that all terms in (3.38), except  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$ , vanish in  $d \to 3$  limit with  $p_1 = p_2 = 0$ . On the contrary, the term in  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  possesses the usual UV divergence as  $d \to 3$ . Therefore we use the  $\overline{MS}$ spectral function  $\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\widetilde{\nu}')$  in (4.9) in place of the original spectral function, and get the following expression for the background  $\widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG}$  under the  $\overline{MS}$  scheme:

$$\widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG} = \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{m} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+n+1}(\ell+1)_{2m+4}(\frac{5}{2}+\ell+2n)}{2^{2m}n!(m-n)!(\frac{5}{2}+\ell+n)_{m+1}} \times \left[\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}\left(-\frac{5i}{2}-i\ell-2in\right) - \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2}\log\mu_R^2\right] r_1^{2m}\left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{5/2+\ell}.$$
(5.4)

An explicit expression for the  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  is given in (B.43), which we find useful for numerical implementation. Here we also restore the renormalization scale  $\mu_R$ , which comes from the change of the mass dimension of the coupling constant when the spatial dimension deviates from d = 3.<sup>10</sup>

**Squeezed limit.** The squeezed limit is of most interest for CC applications, and therefore it would be useful to have an explicit result for the trispectrum in the squeezed limit. Here we take a "hierarchical" squeezed limit  $r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1$  in (5.1). Then we can keep the leading

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>More explicitly, in *d* dimensions, the mass dimensions of scalar fields are given by  $[\varphi] = [\sigma] = (d-1)/2$ , and the Lagrangian has mass dimension  $[\mathscr{L}] = d + 1$ . Thus, the coupling term in the Lagrangian should be written as  $\mu_R^{3-d} \varphi'^2 \sigma^2/(4\Lambda^2)$  where  $\Lambda$  is a dim-1 cutoff scale, while the counterterm should be written as  $\mu_R^{3-d} \varphi'^4/(24\Lambda_c^4)$  where  $\Lambda_c^4$  is another dim-1 cutoff scale. When  $d \to 3$ , the two couplings in the 1-loop diagram produce a finite piece  $-[2/(4\pi)^2] \log \mu_R^2$  when combined with the divergent term  $-2/[(4\pi)^2(3-d)]$ of the spectral function. See (4.1). The counterterm gives another finite piece  $+[1/(4\pi)^2] \log \mu_R^2$ . Combining the two pieces, we get the total dependence on  $\mu_R$  as  $-[1/(4\pi)^2] \log \mu_R^2$ .



Figure 4. The 1-loop inflaton trispectra of 1-loop scalar exchange with mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu}$ . The magenta, blue, and black curves show the signal  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{NS} + \hat{\mathcal{J}}_{LS}$ , the background  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG}$ , and the total result  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{NS} + \hat{\mathcal{J}}_{LS} + \hat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG}$ , respectively. In this figure we fix  $r_2 = 0.9$  and vary  $r_1 \in (10^{-4}, 10^{-1/2})$ . We use the dimensional regularization and the  $\overline{MS}$  scheme, with the renormalization scale chosen at  $\mu_R = \tilde{\nu}H$ .

terms in both  $r_1$  and  $r_2$ , and also in  $r_1/r_2$  for all three terms in (5.1). The result is:

$$\lim_{r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm NS} = \frac{4^{1+2i\widetilde{\nu}} \sec(2\pi i\widetilde{\nu})}{\pi^2} \frac{(1+i\widetilde{\nu})\Gamma^2[\frac{3}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu},\frac{5}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}]}{\Gamma(4+4i\widetilde{\nu})} (r_1 r_2)^{3/2+2i\widetilde{\nu}} + \text{c.c.}, \qquad (5.5)$$

$$\lim_{r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm LS} = -\frac{\sec(2\pi i\widetilde{\nu})}{4\sqrt{\pi}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} \frac{3}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{5}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - 2i\widetilde{\nu}\\ 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}, -\frac{1}{2} - 2i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{3/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}} + \text{c.c.}, \tag{5.6}$$

$$\lim_{r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG} = -24 \left[ \widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}(-\frac{5i}{2}) - \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \log \mu_R^2 \right] \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{5/2}.$$
(5.7)

An interesting observation here is that, if we take the single squeezed limit, i.e., we keep  $r_2$  fixed, and take the  $r_1 \ll r_2$  limit, then the overall sizes of both the nonlocal and local signals decay as  $r_1^{3/2}$ , while the background decays as  $r_1^{5/2}$ . Therefore, the signals dominate over the background in the single squeezed limit even at the 1-loop level. Although we made this observation from the squeezed-limit results (5.5)–(5.7), this conclusion holds for any fixed  $r_2$  which is not necessarily small.

Squeezed and large mass limit. It is often useful to further take the large mass limit  $\tilde{\nu} \gg 1$  on top of the squeezed limit. In this case, we get

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu} \gg 1} \lim_{r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm NS} = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} e^{-i\pi/4} \widetilde{\nu}^{7/2} e^{-2\pi\widetilde{\nu}} \left(\frac{r_1 r_2}{4}\right)^{3/2 + 2i\widetilde{\nu}} + \text{c.c.}, \tag{5.8}$$

$$\lim_{\tilde{\nu}\gg1} \lim_{r_1\ll r_2\ll 1} \hat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm LS} = -\sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} e^{+i\pi/4} \tilde{\nu}^{7/2} e^{-2\pi\tilde{\nu}} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{3/2+2i\nu} + \text{c.c.}, \tag{5.9}$$

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu} \gg 1} \lim_{r_1 \ll r_2 \ll 1} \widehat{\mathcal{J}}_{BG} = -\frac{3}{2\pi^2} \left( \log \frac{\widetilde{\nu}^2}{\mu_R^2} + \frac{1}{\widetilde{\nu}^2} \right) \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{5/2}.$$
 (5.10)

This result is simple enough and can be used for quick estimates of the signal size and observability in phenomenological CC studies.

With the above analytical expressions, we can nicely reproduce several previously known properties of 1-loop correlators: the signals are suppressed by a factor of  $e^{-2\pi\tilde{\nu}}$ due to the doubled Boltzmann suppression of the "on-shell" loop mode in the large mass limit. The background piece, on the other hand, is not exponentially suppressed. Apart from a renormalization-dependent logarithmic term, the background piece scales as  $1/\tilde{\nu}^2$ . At the same time, our result provides new information that cannot be revealed by a bulk computation with late-time expansion. For example, besides the exponential factor  $e^{-2\pi\tilde{\nu}}$ , we have also fixed the power dependence  $\tilde{\nu}^{7/2}$  in the signals for both the nonlocal and the local signal. In particular, our result explicitly shows that the local signal, although being analytic in  $k_s$ , is still free from any UV divergence, a fact we should expect but very hard to see directly from the late-time expansion. Also, if we take a late-time expansion of the loop propagator, one would naively suspect that there would be "singly oscillated" signals proportional to  $(r_1r_2)^{\pm\tilde{\nu}}$  or  $(r_1/r_2)^{\pm\tilde{\nu}}$ . Our results show that no such oscillatory terms appear in the final result. Therefore, if such terms are generated in any intermediate step of the late-time calculation, they must be canceled out in the final answer.

In figure 4, we plot the 1-loop trispectrum in (5.1) with the full expressions (5.2)–(5.4) for several choices of the mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu}$ . In this figure, we fix  $r_2 = 0.9$  and vary  $r_1$  on a logarithmic scale from  $10^{-4}$  to  $10^{-1/2}$ . Here the signal represents the sum of the nonlocal signal and the local signal  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm NS} + \hat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm LS}$  while the background is given by  $\hat{\mathcal{J}}_{\rm BG}$ . The dominance of the signal in the squeezed limit (the right side of each panel) is evident in all cases.

#### 5.2 1-loop bispectrum

As the second example of this section, we now look at the 3-point correlator in figure 2. With the interactions given in (2.14), the corresponding bispectrum  $\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}}$  can be written as (2.15). Then, with the explicit result for the loop seed integral (3.34), we can compute the bispectrum  $\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\tilde{\nu}}$  according to (2.19).

The evaluation of (2.19) involves the folded limit  $r_2 \to 1^-$  in the second argument of the loop seed integral. Similar to what we would find from a tree-level process, the folded limit of the local and nonlocal signals diverges, but the divergent pieces cancel themselves. On the other hand, the background part remains finite in the  $r_2 \to 1$  limit. The cancelation of divergence can be checked term by term in the series expressions for  $\mathcal{J}_{NS}$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{LS}$ . Alternatively, one can also cancel the divergence directly at the tree level, and then perform the spectral integral over the tree-level 3-point function.<sup>11</sup> Either way, we find the result to be:

$$\mathcal{B}_{\varphi,\widetilde{\nu}} = \frac{1}{8k_1k_2k_3^4} \Big[ \mathcal{S}_{\rm S}(r) + \mathcal{S}_{\rm BG}(r) \Big].$$
(5.11)

Here and below, the momentum ratio  $r \equiv k_3/k_{12}$ . The signal  $S_{\rm S}(r)$  is given by the sum  $S_{\rm S}(r) = \mathcal{J}_{\rm NS}^{0,-2}(r,1^-) + \mathcal{J}_{\rm LS}^{0,-2}(r,1^-)$ , and the explicit result is:

$$S_{\rm S}(r) = \frac{r^{4+2i\widetilde{\nu}}}{8\pi\sin(-2\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (3+4i\widetilde{\nu}+4n) \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}(1+2i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}}{(\frac{1}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}(\frac{3}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{1}{2}}} \times {}_{2}\mathcal{F}_{1} \left[ 2+i\widetilde{\nu}+n, \frac{5}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}+n \middle| r^{2} \right] r^{2n} + \text{c.c.}$$
(5.12)

The background part is given by  $S_{BG}(r) = \mathcal{J}_{BG}^{0,-2}(r,1^-)$ . This can be obtained from (3.38) by setting  $p_1 = 0$ ,  $p_2 = -2$ ,  $r_2 = 1$  and taking the limit  $d \to 3$ . Once again, most terms vanish in this limit, except  $\mathcal{J}_{(3)}$  in (3.39) and the n = 0 term of  $\mathcal{J}_{(2D)}$  in (3.42). For the UV divergent term, we again use the renormalized spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in the  $\overline{MS}$ scheme. Also, when taking  $d \to 3$  limit, it is essential to know the d = 3 result for the  $\Pi_{n,d}$ function for integer and half-integer n, which we work out in appendix B.4. After a bit of calculation, we find the result of the background to be:

$$S_{BG}(r) = -\frac{r^{3}\tilde{\nu}\operatorname{csch}(2\pi\tilde{\nu})}{2\pi(1-r^{2})^{2}} + \sum_{\ell,m=0}^{\infty}\sum_{n=0}^{m}\frac{(-1)^{\ell+n}\,(\ell+1)_{2m+2}(\frac{1}{2}+\ell+2n)}{2^{2m}n!(m-n)!(\frac{1}{2}+\ell+n)_{m+1}} \\ \times \left[\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{dS}\left(-\frac{\mathrm{i}}{2}-\mathrm{i}\ell-2\mathrm{i}n\right) - \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{2}}\log\mu_{R}^{2}\right]r^{3+2m+\ell}.$$
(5.13)

Here, we also restore the renormalization scale  $\mu_R$  as in the previous example. As expected, the nonlocal and local signal of the 4-point function become degenerate in the 3-point limit, and both contribute the signal piece  $S_S$ . Therefore, we see that it is not quite right to use the late-time expansion method to compute the signal in the 3-point correlator, since this late-time calculation can only capture the signal in the  $r_{1,2} \to 0$  limit. However, the actual signal in the 3-point function comes from both the nonlocal and local signals with  $r_1 \to 0$ but  $r_2 \to 1$ .

It is again useful to look at the squeezed limit  $r \to 0$ , where the bispectrum simplifies to:

$$\lim_{r \ll 1} S_{\rm S}(r) = 2 \csc(-2\pi i\tilde{\nu})(1+i\tilde{\nu})_{\frac{1}{2}}(1+i\tilde{\nu})_{\frac{3}{2}} \left(\frac{r}{2}\right)^{4+2i\tilde{\nu}} + {\rm c.c.},$$
$$\lim_{r \ll 1} S_{\rm BG}(r) = 2 \left[ \hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\rm dS}\left(-\frac{i}{2}\right) - \frac{1}{(4\pi)^2} \log \mu_R^2 - \frac{\tilde{\nu} \operatorname{csch}(2\pi\tilde{\nu})}{2\pi} \right] r^3.$$
(5.14)

Here we see that, in the squeezed limit  $r \to 0$ , the loop signal decays as  $r^4$  while the background decays as  $r^3$ . Therefore, the signal decays faster than the background. This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>See eq. (256) in [72] for an explicit result of tree-level 3-point function mediated by a massive scalar field.



Figure 5. The 1-loop inflaton bispectra of 1-loop scalar exchange with mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu}$ . The magenta and black curves show the signal and the total result, respectively. We multiply the signal by a factor of 5 for  $\tilde{\nu} = 1$  and a factor of 100 for  $\tilde{\nu} = 2$  to make it visible. We use the dimensional regularization and the  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme, with the renormalization scale chosen at  $\mu_R = \tilde{\nu}H$ .

shows that, if we want to look for signals from 1-loop 3-point correlators, we should look at the moderately large momentum ratio  $k_{12}/k_3$  instead of the deep squeezed limit. In other words, there is no parameter space where the signals are dominant. Comparing this behavior with the single squeezed limit of the trispectrum as discussed above, we see that it may be more advantageous to look at the 4-point function if we want to discover CC signals from 1-loop processes.

Finally, we take the large mass limit on top of the squeezed limit. The result is:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\gg1}\lim_{r\ll1}\mathcal{S}_{\mathrm{S}}(r) = -4\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}^2 e^{-2\pi\widetilde{\nu}} \left(\frac{r}{2}\right)^{4+2\mathrm{i}\nu} + \mathrm{c.c.},\tag{5.15}$$

$$\lim_{\tilde{\nu}\gg1} \lim_{r\ll 1} \mathcal{S}_{\rm BG}(r) = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \left( \log \frac{\tilde{\nu}^2}{\mu_R^2} + \frac{1}{25\tilde{\nu}^2} \right) r^3.$$
(5.16)

Again, the signal is suppressed by  $e^{-2\pi\tilde{\nu}}$  and the background is suppressed by  $1/\tilde{\nu}^2$ , as expected. Furthermore, we can pin down the power dependence  $\tilde{\nu}^2$  in the signal besides the exponential factor.

In figure 5, we show two examples of the bispectrum from 1-loop scalar exchange with the mass parameter  $\tilde{\nu} = 1$  and 2, respectively. Contrary to the case of the trispectrum, the signals in the bispectrum are always too small to be directly visible. This is consistent with what was found from a full numerical approach in [73]. In figure 5, we multiply the signals by a factor indicated in each panel to make them visible. In practice, when there is a small signal buried in the background, we can use appropriate filtering techniques to dig it out, as demonstrated in [73].

#### 6 Conclusions and outlooks

The inflation correlators at the 1-loop order belong to a largely unexplored area. On the other hand, complete analytical results for these 1-loop correlators can help us to better understand the analytical structures of loop correlators in dS. At the same time, they are

also useful for the study of cosmological collider physics. In this work, we have obtained the analytical results for a class of inflation correlators mediated by massive scalar fields at 1-loop order. We use the spectral decomposition to bootstrap the loop correlators directly from tree-level correlators, and thus bypass the difficulty of computing the loop momentum integral. By defining and computing a loop seed integral, we can obtain complete analytical expressions for many correlators with 1-loop massive exchange. We have also identified the single squeezed limit of the 4-point function as a preferred configuration for detecting CC signals from 1-loop processes, where the signals dominate over the background.

There are several directions to be pursued along the line of this work, listed below. We shall address some of them in the next publication, and leave more open questions for future works.

- In this work, we only considered intermediate states of principal series (m > dH/2), which is most relevant to CC physics. It is in principle straightforward to apply our method to fields of complementary series, namely 0 < m < dH/2 for scalar fields. We do not expect to see oscillatory signals in this case, and the analytic structure of the spectral integrand is also very different from the principal fields. However, we do expect to see some enhancements of the result for small mass. Therefore they could be of interest to phenomenological studies of inflation physics. See [52] for an example.
- We have assumed in this work that the masses of the two loop propagators are equal. Although this is the most encountered case, the two masses in the loop can certainly be different, and it will be interesting to generalize our method to that case as well. An interesting new feature of the 1-loop with masses  $\nu_1 \neq \nu_2$  is that we can have two classes of oscillatory signals, one with frequency  $\tilde{\nu}_1 + \tilde{\nu}_2$ , and the other with frequency  $\tilde{\nu}_1 \tilde{\nu}_2$ . The phenomenology of unequal-mass loop processes has also been explored previously; see, e.g., [54].
- It should be straightforward to generalize our method to 1-loop diagrams with nonzero spin exchanges. These are the most relevant 1-loop processes in CC physics. Another technically related case is the derivatively coupled loop mode, which could generate nontrivial angular dependences even when the loop particle is a scalar. This is because the angular dependence of the correlator is sensitive to the total angular momentum mediated by the loop, and a pair of scalars in the loop can contribute nonzero orbital angular momentum when they are derivatively coupled to the external modes. It is also interesting to include boost-breaking effects, such as the helicity-dependent chemical potential, the non-unit sound speed, and the slow-roll corrections. The spectral decomposition technique used in this work relies heavily on the full dS isometry. Thus it would be very interesting to see whether this method can be generalized to boost breaking scenarios.
- The spectral decomposition used in this work can in principle be applied recursively. With the 1-loop bubble correlator obtained in this work, it is in principle possible to bootstrap multi-loop diagrams, such as the sunset diagram at the 2-loop level.

• The results presented in this work are expressed as series, or partially resummed series, in several momentum ratios  $r_1 = k_s/k_{12}$ ,  $r_2 = k_s/k_{12}$ , and  $r_1/r_2 = k_{34}/k_{12}$ . Although the convergence of the series is guaranteed by construction when these ratios approach 1, many individual terms in the result are superficially divergent, which is inconvenient for numerical implementation. Therefore it would be helpful if we can resum at least part of these power series, as was done in [72] using the partial Mellin-Barnes representation. We leave these questions for future work.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank Qianshu Lu, Zhehan Qin, Matthew Reece, Lian-Tao Wang, and Yi-Ming Zhong for useful discussions. We also thank Xingang Chen and Zhehan Qin for helpful comments on a draft version of this paper. This work is supported by the National Key R&D Program of China (2021YFC2203100), NSFC under Grant No. 12275146, an Open Research Fund of the Key Laboratory of Particle Astrophysics and Cosmology, Ministry of Education of China, and a Tsinghua University Initiative Scientific Research Program.

#### A Useful formulae

In this appendix, we collect definitions and formulae frequently used in the main text and the rest of the appendix. First, we use the following shorthand notations for the products of Euler  $\Gamma$  functions:

$$\Gamma[z_1, \cdots, z_m] \equiv \Gamma(z_1) \cdots \Gamma(z_m), \tag{A.1}$$

$$\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}z_1,\cdots,z_m\\w_1,\cdots,w_n\end{bmatrix} \equiv \frac{\Gamma(z_1)\cdots\Gamma(z_m)}{\Gamma(w_1)\cdots\Gamma(w_n)}.$$
(A.2)

The expression  $\Gamma[\dots, \{z\}^{(n)}, \dots]$  means that the entry z is repeated n times in the  $\Gamma$  products, namely, it represents a factor of  $\Gamma^n(z)$ .

The Pochhammer symbol  $(z)_n$  is frequently used, which is defined by

$$(z)_n \equiv \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} z+n\\ z \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (A.3)

In this work, we use various types of (generalized) hypergeometric functions. The original generalized hypergeometric function of (p, q)-type is defined by

$${}_{p} \mathbf{F}_{q} \begin{bmatrix} a_{1}, \cdots, a_{p} \\ b_{1}, \cdots, b_{q} \end{bmatrix} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(a_{1})_{n} \cdots (a_{p})_{n}}{(b_{1})_{n} \cdots (b_{q})_{n}} \frac{z^{n}}{n!}.$$
 (A.4)

We shall also use the regularized hypergeometric function  ${}_{p}F_{q}$ :

$${}_{p}\widetilde{\mathbf{F}}_{q}\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}\end{vmatrix}z\end{bmatrix} = \frac{1}{\Gamma[b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}]}{}_{p}\mathbf{F}_{q}\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}\end{vmatrix}z\end{bmatrix}.$$
(A.5)

The regularized hypergeometric function has the nice property that it is an entire function of all its parameters  $(a_1, \dots, a_p, b_1, \dots, b_q)$  when z is away from the singular points such as z = 1 and  $z = \infty$ .

We also frequently use the "dressed" hypergeometric function to simplify expressions, which is defined below.

$${}_{p}\mathcal{F}_{q}\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}\end{vmatrix}z\end{bmatrix} = \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}\end{bmatrix}{}_{p}\mathrm{F}_{q}\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},\cdots,b_{q}\end{vmatrix}z\end{bmatrix}.$$
(A.6)

We occasionally need to take derivatives of the hypergeometric functions with respect to their parameters. The first derivative of the hypergeometric function  ${}_{p}F_{q}(a_{1}, \dots, a_{p}; b_{1}, \dots, b_{q}; z)$  with respect to  $a_{i}$  and  $b_{i}$  has been worked out in the literature. See, for instance, [93]:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial a_1} {}_p \mathbf{F}_q \begin{bmatrix} a_1, \cdots, a_p \\ b_1, \cdots, b_q \end{bmatrix} z = \frac{z}{a_1} \frac{a_1 \cdots a_p}{b_1 \cdots b_q} {}_p \Theta_q^{(1)} \begin{bmatrix} 1, 1 \\ a_1, 1 \\ 2, b_1 + 1, \cdots, b_q + 1 \end{bmatrix} z, z \end{bmatrix}, \quad (A.7)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial b_1} {}_p \mathbf{F}_q \begin{bmatrix} a_1, \cdots, a_p \\ b_1, \cdots, b_q \end{bmatrix} z = -\frac{z}{b_1} \frac{a_1 \cdots a_p}{b_1 \cdots b_q} {}_p \Theta_q^{(1)} \begin{bmatrix} 1, 1 \\ b_1, a_1 + 1, \cdots, a_p + 1 \\ 2, b_1 + 1, \cdots, b_q + 1 \end{bmatrix} z, z \end{bmatrix}, \quad (A.8)$$

where  ${}_{p}\Theta_{q}^{(1)}$  is a type of hypergeometric function of two variables defined as below.

$${}_{p}\Theta_{q}^{(1)} \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2} \middle| \beta_{1}, \beta_{2}, \cdots, \beta_{p+1} \middle| z_{1}, z_{2} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\equiv \sum_{m_{1},m_{2}=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\alpha_{1})_{m_{1}}(\alpha_{2})_{m_{2}}(\beta_{1})_{m_{1}}}{(\gamma_{1})_{m_{1}}} \frac{(\beta_{2})_{m_{1}+m_{2}}\cdots(\beta_{p+1})_{m_{1}+m_{2}}}{(\delta_{1})_{m_{1}}\cdots(\delta_{q+1})_{m_{1}+m_{2}}} \frac{z_{1}^{m_{1}}z_{2}^{m_{2}}}{m_{1}!m_{2}!}.$$
(A.9)

Many relations and theorems regarding hypergeometric functions are employed in this work, and we introduce them when they are needed.

#### **B** More on the spectral function in dS

The spectral function  $\rho_{\nu}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  is of central importance in our bootstrap program for 1-loop diagrams. In this appendix, we provide more discussions about the spectral function in dS. First, for completeness, we reproduce the derivation of the bubble function  $B^{\mathrm{EdS}}$  in Euclidean dS, namely the *d*-dimensional sphere  $S^d$ . following the treatment of [88]. Then, we make an analytic continuation from EdS to dS to obtain the spectral function  $\rho_{\nu}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in dS. Then, we present the pole structure of the spectral function on the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane, which is useful for our evaluation of the spectral integral. We then discuss the divergence of the spectral function in 3 spatial dimensions. Finally, we derive some useful properties of the II function defined in (3.19).

#### B.1 Derivation of the spectral function

The derivations in this subsection closely follow [88].

**Bubble function on a sphere.** On a (d + 1)-dimensional sphere  $S^{d+1}$ , the 2-point function D(x, y) of the massive scalar field can be decomposed in terms of spherical harmonics  $Y_{\vec{L}}(x)$ . Here  $\vec{L} = (L, L_d, L_{d-1}, \dots, L_1)$  are a vector of d+1 integer entries satisfying  $L \ge L_d \ge \dots \ge L_2 \ge |L_1|$ .

$$D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(x,y) = \sum_{\vec{L}} \frac{1}{\lambda_{L\widetilde{\nu}}} Y_{\vec{L}}(x) Y_{\vec{L}}^*(y) = \sum_{L=0}^{\infty} \frac{\Gamma(d/2)(L+d/2)}{2\pi^{d/2+1}\lambda_{L\widetilde{\nu}}} C_L^{d/2}(Z),$$
(B.1)

where  $\lambda_{L\tilde{\nu}} = (L + d/2)^2 + \tilde{\nu}^2$ , Z is the imbedding distance between x and y,  $C_m^{\alpha}(z)$  is the Gegenbauer polynomial, and we have used the following summation formula:

$$\sum_{L_1,\dots,L_d} Y_{\vec{L}}(x) Y_{\vec{L}}^*(y) = \frac{\Gamma(d/2)(2L+d)}{4\pi^{d/2+1}} \mathcal{C}_L^{d/2}(Z_{xy}), \tag{B.2}$$

On the other hand, the products of two propagators  $D^2(x, y)$  is again a rotational invariant 2-point function. Suppose we can decompose it in the following way

$$D_{\tilde{\nu}}^{2}(x,y) = \sum_{\vec{L}} \rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) Y_{\vec{L}}(x) Y_{\vec{L}}^{*}(y) = \frac{\Gamma(d/2)}{2\pi^{d/2+1}} \sum_{L=0}^{\infty} (L+d/2) B_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) C_{L}^{d/2}(Z_{xy})$$
(B.3)  
$$= \frac{\Gamma(d/2)}{2\pi^{d/2+1}} \sum_{L=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{L} (L+d/2) B_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) C_{L}^{d/2}(-Z_{xy}),$$

where  $B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}$  is the bubble function in the *L* space. Using the orthogonality of the Gegenbauer polynomials:

$$\int_{-1}^{1} \mathrm{d}x \, (1-x^2)^{\alpha-1/2} \mathcal{C}_m^{\alpha}(x) \mathcal{C}_n^{\alpha}(x) = \frac{2^{1-2\alpha} \pi}{n+\alpha} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} n+2\alpha\\ n+1,\alpha,\alpha \end{bmatrix} \delta_{mn}, \tag{B.4}$$

we can find

$$B_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) = (4\pi)^{d/2} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+1, d/2 \\ L+d \end{bmatrix} \int_{-1}^{1} dZ \, (1-Z^2)^{(d-1)/2} C_L^{d/2}(Z) D_{\tilde{\nu}}^2(Z)$$

$$= (4\pi)^{d/2} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+1, d/2 \\ L+d \end{bmatrix} \int_{-1}^{1} dZ \, (1-Z^2)^{(d-1)/2}$$

$$\times \sum_{M,N=0}^{\infty} \frac{\Gamma^2(d/2)(M+d/2)(N+d/2)}{4\pi^{d+2}\lambda_{M\tilde{\nu}}\lambda_{N\tilde{\nu}}} C_L^{d/2}(Z) C_M^{d/2}(Z) C_N^{d/2}(Z)$$

$$= \frac{4^{d/2-1}}{\pi^{d/2+2}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+1, \{d/2\}^{(3)} \\ L+d \end{bmatrix} \sum_{M,N=0}^{\infty} \frac{(M+d/2)(N+d/2)}{\lambda_{M\tilde{\nu}}\lambda_{N\tilde{\nu}}}$$

$$\times \int_{-1}^{1} dZ \, (1-Z^2)^{(d-1)/2} C_L^{d/2}(Z) C_M^{d/2}(Z) C_N^{d/2}(Z). \tag{B.5}$$

Here we need to quote a result for the integral of three Gegenbauer polynomials of the same degree:

$$\int_{-1}^{1} dZ (1-Z^2)^{\alpha-1/2} \mathcal{C}_L^{\alpha}(Z) \mathcal{C}_M^{\alpha}(Z) \mathcal{C}_N^{\alpha}(Z)$$

$$= \begin{cases} 2^{1-2\alpha} \pi \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} K+2\alpha, K-L+\alpha, K-M+\alpha, K-N+\alpha \\ \{\alpha\}^{(4)}, K+\alpha+1, K-L+1, K-M+1, K-N+1 \end{bmatrix}; \\ (\text{when } L, M, N \in \mathbb{N}_0 \text{ satisfy the triangle inequalities and } K \equiv \frac{1}{2}(L+M+N) \in \mathbb{N}_0) \\ 0. \quad (\text{otherwise}) \end{cases}$$
(B.6)

where  $K \equiv (L + M + N)/2$ . Using this formula, we get

$$B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) = \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2+1}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+1\\ L+d, \frac{d}{2} \end{bmatrix} \sum_{(M,N)} \Lambda_{M\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{N\widetilde{\nu}} \\ \times \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} K+d, K-L+\frac{d}{2}, K-M+\frac{d}{2}, K-N+\frac{d}{2}\\ K+\frac{d}{2}+1, K-L+1, K-M+1, K-N+1 \end{bmatrix},$$
(B.7)

where  $\Lambda_{M\widetilde{\nu}} \equiv (2M + d)/\lambda_{M\widetilde{\nu}}$ , and the notation (M, N) means that the summation goes over all values satisfying the triangle inequality. The next step is to remove the constraint on the variables (M, N). Following the method in [88], we define new variables:

$$I = K - L,$$
  $J = K - N.$  (B.8)

Then

$$M = I + J,$$
  $N = I - J + L,$   $K = I + L.$  (B.9)

Then the summation becomes

$$\sum_{I=0}^{\infty} \sum_{J=0}^{L} \Lambda_{I+J,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+L+d, I+\frac{d}{2}, L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2} \\ I+L+1+\frac{d}{2}, I+1, L-J+1, J+1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(B.10)

First, consider the J sum:

$$\sum_{J=0}^{L} \Lambda_{I+J,\tilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\tilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2} \\ L-J+1, J+1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (B.11)

Due to the factor  $\Gamma[L - J + 1, J + 1]$  in the denominator, the summand automatically vanishes when J takes integer values in the range J < 0 and J > L. Therefore, we can expand the summation range to entire real integers:

$$\sum_{J=-\infty}^{\infty} \Lambda_{I+J,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2} \\ L-J+1, J+1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (B.12)

Then we can rewrite this summation as an integral:

$$\oint \frac{\mathrm{d}J}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} \pi \cot(\pi J) \Lambda_{I+J,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2} \\ L-J+1, J+1 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \oint \frac{\mathrm{d}J}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} (-\cos\pi J) \Lambda_{I+J,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2}, -J \\ L-J+1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(B.13)

At large J, the integrand goes as  $|J|^{d-4}$ . So if we choose the contour to be a circle around the complex infinity, the whole integral is zero. Now, let us evaluate the same integral with the residue theorem. The integrand has the following set of poles:

- 1.  $J = 0, \dots, L$ , coming from  $\Gamma(-J)/\Gamma(L-J+1)$ , which simply gives the original sum.
- 2.  $J = d/2 + L + n, n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ , coming from  $\Gamma(L J + d/2)$ .
- 3.  $J = -d/2 n, n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ , coming from  $\Gamma(J + d/2)$ .
- 4.  $J = -I d/2 \pm i\tilde{\nu}$ , coming from  $\Lambda_{I+J,\tilde{\nu}}$ .
- 5.  $J = I + L + d/2 \pm i\tilde{\nu}$ , coming from  $\Lambda_{I-J+L,\tilde{\nu}}$ .

The second set and the third set of poles give identical results. Each of the two contributions reads:

$$-\cos(\pi d/2)\sum_{n=0}^{\infty}\Lambda_{I+L+d/2+n,\widetilde{\nu}}\Lambda_{I-d/2-n,\widetilde{\nu}}\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}n+L+d,n+\frac{d}{2}\\n+1,n+L+\frac{d}{2}+1\end{bmatrix}.$$
 (B.14)

The fourth and fifth sets of poles again give identical contributions. Each of the two sets gives:

$$\frac{\pi \cos[\pi (d/2 - i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(-i\pi\widetilde{\nu})} \Lambda_{2I+L+d/2 - i\widetilde{\nu},\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+I+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+d/2 - i\widetilde{\nu}\\ L+I+d/2 - i\widetilde{\nu}+1, I+1 - i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} + (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}).$$
(B.15)

Therefore, we get:

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{J=0}^{L} \Lambda_{I+J,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-J+L,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L-J+\frac{d}{2}, J+\frac{d}{2} \\ L-J+1, J+1 \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \left\{ \frac{2\pi \cos[\pi (d/2-i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(i\pi\widetilde{\nu})} \Lambda_{2I+L+d/2-i\widetilde{\nu},\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} L+I+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+d/2-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ L+I+d/2-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, I+1-i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} + (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}) \right\} \\ &+ 2\cos(\pi d/2) \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \Lambda_{I+L+d/2+n,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-d/2-n,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} n+L+d, n+\frac{d}{2} \\ n+1, n+L+\frac{d}{2}+1 \end{bmatrix}. \end{split}$$
(B.16)

Next, consider the I sum. There are two types of contributions from the J sum. First, there is a n sum which contributes the following terms:

$$\sum_{I=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \Lambda_{I+L+d/2+n,\widetilde{\nu}} \Lambda_{I-d/2-n,\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+L+d, I+\frac{d}{2}, n+L+d, n+\frac{d}{2} \\ I+1, I+L+1+\frac{d}{2}, n+1, n+L+\frac{d}{2}+1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (B.17)

As observed in [88], the  $\Gamma$  products and  $\Lambda_{I+L+d/2+n,\widetilde{\nu}}$  is invariant under the change of variables  $I \leftrightarrow n$ , but  $\Lambda_{I-d/2-n,\widetilde{\nu}}$  changes sign. So this part of the I sum vanishes. Next,

consider the rest contributions from the J sum:

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{I=0}^{\infty} \Lambda_{2I+L+d/2-i\widetilde{\nu},\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+L+d, I+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ I+1, I+L+1+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, I+1-i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \sum_{I=0}^{\infty} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+\frac{L+d-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}+1, I+\frac{L+d}{2}, I+\frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ I+\frac{L+d-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, I+\frac{L+d}{2}+1, I+\frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1 \end{bmatrix} \\ &\times \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+L+d, I+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ I+1, I+L+1+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, I+1-i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= {}_{7}\mathcal{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{L+d-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}+1, \frac{L+d}{2}, \frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, L+1+\frac{d}{2}, L+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ \frac{L+d-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{L+d}{2}+1, \frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, L+1+\frac{d}{2}, L+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}+1, 1-i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} . \end{split}$$
(B.18)

At this point, we make use of a connection formula between two generalized hypergeometric functions [94]:

$$_{7}F_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{A}\\\mathbf{B}\end{bmatrix}1 = \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{C}\\\mathbf{D}\end{bmatrix}_{7}F_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{E}\\\mathbf{F}\end{bmatrix}1,$$
 (B.19)

where

$$\mathbf{A} = \left\{ a, \frac{a}{2} + 1, b, c, e, f, g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{B} = \left\{ \frac{a}{2}, 1 + a - b, 1 + a - c, 1 + a - e, 1 + a - f, 1 + a - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{C} = \left\{ 1 + a - f, 1 + a - g, 2 + 2a - b - c - e, 2 + 2a - b - c - e - f - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{D} = \left\{ 1 + a, 1 + a - f - g, 2 + 2a - b - c - e - f, 2 + 2a - b - c - e - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{E} = \left\{ 1 + 2a - b - c - e, \frac{3}{2} + a - \frac{b}{2} - \frac{c}{2} - \frac{e}{2}, \\ 1 + a - c - e, 1 + a - b - e, 1 + a - b - c, f, g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{F} = \left\{ \frac{1}{2} + a - \frac{b}{2} - \frac{c}{2} - \frac{e}{2}, 1 + a - b, 1 + a - c, 1 + a - e, \\ 2 + 2a - b - c - e - f, 2 + 2a - b - c - e - g \right\}.$$
(B.20)

Now, we can make the following assignment of parameters:

$$a = L + d - i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad b = \frac{d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad c = L + d, \qquad (B.21)$$
$$e = \frac{d}{2}, \qquad f = \frac{L + d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad g = \frac{L + d}{2}.$$

Then, we can rewrite the hypergeometric function in (B.18) as:

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{I=0}^{\infty} \Lambda_{2I+L+d/2-i\widetilde{\nu},\widetilde{\nu}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} I+L+d, I+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+d-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu} \\ I+1, I+L+1+\frac{d}{2}, L+I+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, I+1, I+1-i\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} \frac{d}{2}, 2-d, \frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, L+d, 2+L-i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2} \\ 1-i\widetilde{\nu}, L+\frac{d}{2}+1, L+1+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, 2+\frac{L-d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, 2+\frac{L-d}{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ &\times {}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} 1+L-i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3+L-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1-\frac{d}{2}, 1-i\widetilde{\nu}-\frac{d}{2}, 1+L, \frac{L+d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2} \\ \frac{1+L-i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, L+1+\frac{d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, 1+L+\frac{d}{2}, 1-i\widetilde{\nu}, 2+\frac{L-d}{2}-i\widetilde{\nu}, 2+\frac{L-d}{2} \end{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix} . \quad (B.22) \end{split}$$

It seems that we are making the expression more complicated. The reason for using the connection formula (B.19) is the following. We anticipate that the spectral function is divergent when d = 3, which is nothing but the familiar UV divergence of the 1-loop bubble diagram. In (B.18), this divergence is somewhat hidden in the complicated parameter dependence in the hypergeometric function, making it difficult to isolate and subtract the UV divergence. After using the connection formula (B.19), we see that the divergence is manifested through the  $\Gamma(2 - d)$  factor, which is particularly easy to deal with.

Now, combining (B.7) and (B.22), we get the final expression for the bubble function  $B_{\tilde{\nu}}(L)$  as:

$$B_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(L) = \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos\left[\pi \left(\frac{d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}\right)\right]}{\sin\left(i\pi\tilde{\nu}\right)} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2 - d, \frac{d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, L + 1, 2 + L - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2} \\ 1 - i\tilde{\nu}, L + \frac{d}{2} + 1, L + 1 + \frac{d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, 2 + \frac{L-d}{2} \\ - i\tilde{\nu}, 2 + \frac{L-d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, 2 + \frac{L-d}{2} \end{bmatrix} \times {}_{7}F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} 1 + L - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{3+L-i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - i\tilde{\nu} - \frac{d}{2}, 1 + L, \frac{L+d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{L+d}{2} \\ \frac{1+L-i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, L + 1 + \frac{d}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, 1 + L + \frac{d}{2}, 1 - i\tilde{\nu}, 2 + \frac{L-d}{2} \\ - i\tilde{\nu}, 2 + \frac{L-d}{2} \end{bmatrix} + (\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu}). \quad (B.23)$$

From the sphere to de Sitter. Next, we derive the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in dS from the bubble function in EdS as obtained above. Following [88], we use a Watson-Sommerfeld transformation to recast the summation in (B.3) into an integral:

$$\left[D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(x,y)\right]^2 = \int_{\gamma} \frac{\mathrm{d}L}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \frac{\pi}{\sin(\pi L)} \frac{\Gamma(d/2)}{2\pi^{d/2+1}} (L+d/2) B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{EdS}}(L) \mathcal{C}_L^{d/2}(-Z_{xy}), \tag{B.24}$$

where the contour  $\gamma$  surrounds all the poles of  $1/\sin(\pi L)$  at non-negative integer values of L. At large  $|L| \gg 1$  the integrand decays like  $e^{-\pi |\text{Im}L|}$ , so the contour  $\gamma$  can be deformed to run along the imaginary axis with Re[L] = -d/2. Now, using the following formula for the Gegenbauer polynomial,

$$C_L^{d/2}(-Z_{xy}) = \frac{(d)_L}{L!} {}_2F_1 \left[ \frac{-L, d+L}{\frac{d+1}{2}} \middle| \frac{1+Z_{xy}}{2} \right],$$
(B.25)

we find the following relation:

$$\frac{(L+d/2)\Gamma(d/2)C_L^{d/2}(-Z_{xy})}{2\pi^{d/2}\sin(\pi L)}\Big|_{L=-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'} = -2i\tilde{\nu}' D_{\tilde{\nu}'}(x,y).$$
(B.26)

So equation (B.24) can be written as

$$\left[D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(x,y)\right]^2 = -\int_{-\infty+\mathrm{i}(-d/2+\epsilon)}^{\infty+\mathrm{i}(-d/2+\epsilon)} \mathrm{d}\widetilde{\nu}' \frac{\widetilde{\nu}'}{\pi\mathrm{i}} B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{EdS}} \left(-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}'\right) D_{\widetilde{\nu}'}(x,y). \tag{B.27}$$

Now, the propagator in EdS  $D_{\widetilde{\nu}}(x, y)$  can be analytically continued to the SK propagators  $D_{\widetilde{\nu}, ab}(x, y)$  in dS:

$$\left[D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(x,y)\right]^2 = -\int_{-\infty-i\epsilon}^{\infty-i\epsilon} \mathrm{d}\widetilde{\nu}' \frac{\widetilde{\nu}'}{\pi \mathrm{i}} B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{EdS}} \left(-\frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}'\right) D_{\widetilde{\nu},\mathsf{ab}}(x,y) + \text{poles from } \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' \in \left(0,\frac{d}{2}\right).$$
(B.28)

Here we are moving the integration contour from  $\operatorname{Im} \tilde{\nu}' = -d/2 + \epsilon$  to  $\operatorname{Im} \tilde{\nu}' = -\epsilon$ . Therefore, we need to include any poles in the region  $i\tilde{\nu}' \in (0, \frac{d}{2})$ , as indicated in the last term of (B.28). Below we shall show that there is actually no pole from this region for the parameters of our interest.

Therefore, the spectral density function  $\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}(\widetilde{\nu}')$  in dS<sup>d</sup> is the opposite of which in the *d*-dimensional sphere  $S^d$ ,  $-B_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\text{EdS}}(-d/2 + i\widetilde{\nu}')$ .

$$\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') = -B^{\mathrm{EdS}}\left(-d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}'\right). \tag{B.29}$$

More explicitly,

$$\begin{split} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') &= \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos[\pi(-\frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(-\pi\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2 - d, \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 2 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2} \\ 1 - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} - 3d/2}{2}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ \times_{7} \mathrm{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2} \\ \frac{1 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 1 - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} - 3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} 1 \\ + (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}). \end{split}$$
(B.30)

To analyze the analytical property of this spectral function, it is useful to rewrite it in terms of the regularized hypergeometric function  $_{7}\widetilde{F}_{6}$  as defined in (A.5):

$$\begin{split} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') &= \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos[\pi(-\frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(-\pi\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})} \\ &\times \Gamma \Big[ 2 - d, \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 2 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2}, \frac{1 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2} \Big] \\ &\times_{7} \widetilde{\mathrm{F}}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2} \Big] \\ & \frac{1 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 1 - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} - 3d/2}{2} \Big] 1 \end{bmatrix} \\ &+ (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}). \end{split}$$
(B.31)

It is possible to further simplify this expression by absorbing a lot of Euler  $\Gamma$  factors into the generalized hypergeometric function, using the dressed hypergeometric function  $_7\mathcal{F}_6$ defined in (A.6). This result is shown in (3.1).

#### **B.2** Pole structure of the spectral function

In the main text, we use the contour integral and the residue theorem to compute the spectral integral. Therefore, the pole structure of the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in the complex  $\tilde{\nu}'$  plane is needed. In this subsection, we present the poles and the corresponding residues.

In the expression (B.31) for  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$ , the regulated (generalized) hypergeometric function  $_{7}\tilde{F}_{6}$  is an entire function of all its 7 + 6 parameters, and therefore all possible poles come from the Euler  $\Gamma$  factors and sine function in the denominator. Therefore, we see that there are superficially 5 sets of poles from the Euler  $\Gamma$  factors, but 3 of them are canceled by the zeros in  $_{7}\widetilde{F}_{6}$ . As a result, we have two sets of poles at the following positions:

(Set A) 
$$\widetilde{\nu}' = id/2 \pm 2\widetilde{\nu} + 2in,$$
 (B.32)

(Set B) 
$$\tilde{\nu}' = id/2 + 2in. \tag{B.33}$$

The residues at these poles are:

$$\operatorname{Res}\left[\mathrm{i}\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}')\right]_{\widetilde{\nu}'=\mathrm{i}d/2\mp 2\widetilde{\nu}+2\mathrm{i}n} = \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}\Gamma(\frac{d}{2})} \frac{\sin[\pi(-\frac{d}{2}\mp 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin^{2}(\pi\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})} \times \frac{(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\left[(1\pm\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\right]^{2}(1\pm2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1\pm2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+2n)_{d-1}}, \quad (B.34)$$

$$\operatorname{Res}\left[\mathrm{i}\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}')\right]_{\widetilde{\nu}'=\mathrm{i}d/2+2\mathrm{i}n} = \frac{1}{4\pi^{d/2}\Gamma(\frac{d}{2})} \frac{\sin\frac{n}{2}}{\sin^{2}\pi\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}} \times \frac{\left[(1+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}\right]^{2}(1+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}(1-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+n)_{\frac{d}{2}-1}}{(1+2n)_{d-1}}.$$
 (B.35)

Because there are no poles when  $\operatorname{Im} \tilde{\nu}' < 0$ , the second term of equation (B.28) disappears.

#### B.3 Spectral function in 3+1 dimensions

The spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in 3 spatial dimensions is of special interest to us. As mentioned above,  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  is divergent when d = 3. The divergence appears as a simple pole, which comes from the factor  $\Gamma(2-d)$ . Here we want to compute the residue of the spectral function at this simple pole. Therefore, we need to compute  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')/\Gamma(2-d)$ , namely, the spectral function with the factor  $\Gamma(2-d)$  removed.

As shown in (B.30), the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  consists of two parts, one explicitly in (B.30), and the other represented by " $\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu}$ ." After removing  $\Gamma(2-d)$  and then taking d = 3, the term explicitly displayed in (B.30) reads:

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^{3/2}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} \frac{3}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, -\frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i\tilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \\ 1 - i\tilde{\nu}, 1 + i\tilde{\nu}', 1 + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i\tilde{\nu} - 1/2}{2}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 1/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \times {}_{7}F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{3/2 + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, -\frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i\tilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \\ \frac{-1/2 + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}, 1 + i\tilde{\nu}', 1 - i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 1/2}{2}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i\tilde{\nu} - 1/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}. \quad (B.36)$$

To further simplify this expression, we use the following relation [94]:<sup>12</sup>

$${}_{3}\mathrm{F}_{2} \begin{bmatrix} x, y, z \\ v, w \end{bmatrix} {}_{n-1} = \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} v + w + n - 1, x + n, y + n, z + n \\ n, y + z + n, z + x + n, x + y + n \end{bmatrix} \times {}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} a, \frac{1}{2}a + 1, w + n - 1, v + n - 1, x, y, z \\ \frac{1}{2}a, v, w, y + z + n, z + x + n, x + y + n \end{bmatrix} , \qquad (B.37)$$

<sup>12</sup>The corresponding formula in [94] may have a typographical error.

where a = x + y + z + n - 1, and

$${}_{p}\mathbf{F}_{q}\begin{bmatrix}a_{1},a_{2},\cdots,a_{p}\\b_{1},b_{2},\cdots,b_{q}\end{bmatrix}_{N} \equiv \sum_{n=0}^{N} \frac{(a_{1})_{n}(a_{2})_{n}\cdots(a_{q})_{n}}{(b_{1})_{n}(b_{2})_{n}\cdots(b_{q})_{n}} \frac{z^{n}}{n!}.$$
(B.38)

With the following parameter assignment:

$$a = -\frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}' - i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad v = \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 1/2}{2}, \qquad w = \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i\tilde{\nu} - 1/2}{2}, x = -\frac{1}{2}, \qquad y = -\frac{1}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad z = -\frac{1}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \qquad n = 2, \qquad (B.39)$$

we can simplify (B.36) as

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^{3/2}}\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}-\frac{1}{2}+i\tilde{\nu}',\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-2i\tilde{\nu}+3/2}{2},\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'+3/2}{2}\\\frac{3}{2},\frac{3}{2}+i\tilde{\nu}',\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-2i\tilde{\nu}-1/2}{2},\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-1/2}{2}\end{bmatrix}_{3}F_{2}\begin{bmatrix}-\frac{1}{2},-\frac{1}{2}-i\tilde{\nu},-\frac{1}{2}+i\tilde{\nu}'\\\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-1/2}{2},\frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-2i\tilde{\nu}-1/2}{2}\end{bmatrix}_{1}=\frac{1}{(4\pi)^{2}}.$$
 (B.40)

The " $\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu}$ " part of  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')/\Gamma(2-d)$  in (B.30) can be simplified in the same way when d = 3. The result is again  $1/(4\pi)^2$ . With these results, we see that the whole spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  diverges at  $d \to 3$  as<sup>13</sup>

$$\lim_{d \to 3} \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\rm dS}(\widetilde{\nu}') \sim -\frac{1}{8\pi^2(3-d)} + \mathcal{O}\Big((3-d)^0\Big). \tag{B.41}$$

As is familiar in flat-space loop calculations, the dimensional regularization is often coupled with the modified minimal subtraction scheme ( $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme). This is not a physical renormalization scheme but turns out particularly convenient. Therefore, we define a "renormalized" spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  under the  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme as in (4.9). It is possible to work out an explicit expression for  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}')$  by using the two-argument hypergeometric function. The result is rather complicated and uninspiring, but it could be useful for numerical studies. (See the end of appendix C.1 for an example.) Here we present this result for completeness. To this end, it is useful to define the following shorthand:

$$\vartheta(a) \equiv \frac{1}{a_7} \Theta_6^{(1)} \begin{bmatrix} 1, 1 & | a, a_1 + 1, \cdots, a_7 + 1 \\ a_1 + 1 & | 2, b_1 + 1, \cdots, b_6 + 1 \\ | z, z \end{bmatrix},$$
(B.42)

where the function  ${}_{p}\Theta_{q}^{(1)}$  is defined in (A.9), and the parameters  $(a_{1}, \cdots, a_{7}, b_{1}, \cdots, b_{6})$  are

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$ This result is slightly different from the one given in [88], which may have a typographical error.

the same as the ones appearing in the  ${}_7F_6$  function in (B.30). Then:

$$\begin{split} \widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') &= \left[ \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left\{ -1 - \cot(\pi i \widetilde{\nu}) + \frac{1}{2} \log(16\pi) + \frac{1}{2} \left[ \psi \left( \frac{3}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) - \psi \left( -\frac{1}{2} + i \widetilde{\nu}' \right) \right. \\ &- \psi \left( \frac{1}{2} + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \psi \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \psi \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \right) + \frac{3}{2} \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 1/2}{2} \right) + \frac{3}{2} \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} - 1/2}{2} \right) \right] \right\} \\ &- \frac{\left( \frac{3/2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu}}{2} \right) \left( -\frac{1}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2} \right) \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \right) \Gamma \left[ \frac{3}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu}, \frac{1}{2} + i \widetilde{\nu}', \frac{1}{2} + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu} \right] \\ &- \frac{\left( \frac{3/2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu}}{2} \right) \left( -\frac{1}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2} \right) \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \right) \Gamma \left[ \frac{3}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu}, 2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu} \right] \\ &\times \left\{ - \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( -1/2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{3/2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu}}{2} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( -\frac{1}{2} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( -\frac{1}{2} - i \widetilde{\nu} \right) \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( -\frac{1}{2} + i \widetilde{\nu}' \right) + \frac{1}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} + 3/2}{2} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' + 3/2}{2} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{-1/2 + i \widetilde{\nu}' - i \widetilde{\nu}}{2} \right) \\ &+ \frac{3}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 1/2}{2} \right) + \frac{3}{4} \vartheta \left( \frac{i \widetilde{\nu}' - 2i \widetilde{\nu} - 1/2}{2} \right) \right\} \right] + (\widetilde{\nu} \to - \widetilde{\nu}). \end{split}$$
(B.43)

#### **B.4** More on the $\Pi$ function

At several places in the final result for the loop seed integral, the spectral function  $\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}')$  appears through the combination  $\Pi_{\nu',d}(\widetilde{\nu}) \equiv \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(-i\nu') - \rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(+i\nu')$  where  $\nu' = i\widetilde{\nu}'$  is an integer or half-integer. In this appendix, we derive an alternative expression for  $\Pi_{\nu',d}$  for general d which is more convenient for some purposes. We also derive a closed form formula for  $\Pi_{\nu',d}$  for d = 3, and show that  $\Pi_{n,d} = 0$  when n is an integer.

Our starting point here is the original expression for the spectral function (3.1). We apply the following connecting formula for the generalized hypergeometric function  ${}_{7}F_{6}$  [95]:

$$_{7}F_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{A}\\\mathbf{B}\end{bmatrix}1 = \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{C}\\\mathbf{D}\end{bmatrix} - \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{E}\\\mathbf{F}\end{bmatrix}_{7}F_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{G}\\\mathbf{H}\end{bmatrix}1,$$
 (B.44)

where

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{A} &= \left\{ a, 1 + \frac{a}{2}, b, c, e, f, g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{B} &= \left\{ \frac{a}{2}, 1 + a - b, 1 + a - c, 1 + a - e, 1 + a - f, 1 + a - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{C} &= \left\{ 1 + a - c, 1 + a - e, 1 + a - f, 1 + a - g, b + c - a, b + e - a, b + f - a, b + g - a \right\}, \\ \mathbf{D} &= \left\{ 1 + a, b - a, 1 + a - e - f, 1 + a - c - f, 1 + a - c - e, \\ 1 + a - c - g, 1 + a - e - g, 1 + a - f - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{E} &= \left\{ 1 + 2b - a, b + c - a, b + e - a, b + f - a, b + g - a, a - b, \\ 1 + a - c, 1 + a - e, 1 + a - f, 1 + a - g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{F} &= \left\{ 1 + b - c, 1 + b - e, 1 + b - f, 1 + b - g, b - a, 1 + a, c, e, f, g \right\}, \\ \mathbf{G} &= \left\{ 2b - a, 1 + b - \frac{a}{2}, b, b + c - a, b + e - a, b + f - a, b + g - a \right\}, \\ \mathbf{H} &= \left\{ b - \frac{a}{2}, 1 + b - a, 1 + b - c, 1 + b - e, 1 + b - f, 1 + b - g \right\}. \end{aligned}$$
(B.45)

The formula (B.44) has the effect of transforming the  ${}_7F_6$  function in  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(-i\tilde{\nu}')$  into the  ${}_7F_6$  function in  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(+i\tilde{\nu}')$ . Therefore, we apply it to the  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(-i\tilde{\nu}')$  term in the  $\Pi$  function, through the following assignment of parameters:

$$a = 1 - \frac{d}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}' \mp i\tilde{\nu}, \qquad b = 1 - \frac{d}{2}, \qquad c = 1 - \frac{d}{2} \mp i\tilde{\nu},$$
$$e = 1 - \frac{d}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \qquad f = \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' \mp 2i\tilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \qquad g = \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2}. \qquad (B.46)$$

Meanwhile, we keep the  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(+i\tilde{\nu}')$  term in the  $\Pi$  function intact. As a result, the various generalized hypergeometric functions in the  $\Pi$  function can be combined. With some further simplifications, we get the following result:

$$\begin{split} \Pi_{\nu',d}(\widetilde{\nu}) &= -\frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \bigg[ \frac{\cot[\frac{\pi}{2}(d-2i\widetilde{\nu})]\sin[\pi(i\widetilde{\nu}-\nu')]\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(-\nu'-2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2)]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(\nu'-2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2)]} \\ &- \frac{\cot[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]\sin[\pi(-i\widetilde{\nu}-\nu')]\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2)]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2)]} \bigg] \\ &\times \Gamma \bigg[ \frac{1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu', \frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'-2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, 1-\frac{d}{2}+\nu', \frac{\nu'+d/2}{2}}{\frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+2-d/2}{2}} \bigg] \\ &+ \bigg\{ \frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \bigg[ \frac{\cot[\frac{\pi}{2}(-d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} - \frac{\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \bigg] \\ &\times \Gamma \bigg[ 2-d, \frac{d}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}, 1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu', 2-\frac{d}{2}-\nu'+i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2}, \frac{1-d/2-\nu'+i\widetilde{\nu}}{2} \bigg] \\ &\times \tau \widetilde{F}_{6} \bigg[ \frac{1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu'+i\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3-d/2-\nu'+i\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1-\frac{d}{2}, 1-\frac{d}{2}+i\widetilde{\nu}, 1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu', \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2} \bigg| 1 \bigg] \\ &+ (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}) \bigg\}. \end{split}$$
(B.47)

We are particularly interested in the case of d = 3. For the two terms in (B.47), the  $d \rightarrow 3$  limit of the first term (without  ${}_{7}F_{6}$ ) is straightforward, and the result is:

$$-\frac{1}{8\pi}\frac{\sin(\pi\nu')}{\sin(\pi\nu') - \cosh(2\pi\widetilde{\nu})}\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}-\frac{1}{4} - \frac{\nu'}{2}, -\frac{1}{4} + \frac{\nu'}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+3/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'-2i\widetilde{\nu}+3/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+3/2}{2}\\\frac{1}{4} - \frac{\nu'}{2}, \frac{1}{4} + \frac{\nu'}{2}, \frac{-\nu'-2i\widetilde{\nu}+1/2}{2}, \frac{-\nu'+2i\widetilde{\nu}+1/2}{2}\end{bmatrix}.$$
 (B.48)

More care is needed to take the  $d \to 3$  limit of the second term in (B.47), namely the whole term within the curly bracket. Due to the factor  $\Gamma(2-d)$ , this term is seemingly divergent; however, the divergence is canceled by another divergent term in the " $(\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu})$ " term. To see this, we note that we can isolate part of terms in the curly bracket of (B.47) that is identical to (B.36) upon the replacement  $\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu}$  and  $i\tilde{\nu}' \to -\nu'$ . Therefore, we can use the same treatment for (B.36) to compute the  $d \to 3$  limit of this curly-bracket term. Comparing with (B.40), we see that

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}}\Gamma\left[\frac{d}{2}+i\tilde{\nu},1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu',2-\frac{d}{2}-\nu'+i\tilde{\nu},\frac{-\nu'+2i\tilde{\nu}+d/2}{2},\frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2},\frac{1-d/2-\nu'+i\tilde{\nu}}{2}\right] \times {}_{7}\widetilde{F}_{6}\left[1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu'+i\tilde{\nu},\frac{3-d/2-\nu'+i\tilde{\nu}}{2},1-\frac{d}{2},1-\frac{d}{2}+i\tilde{\nu},1-\frac{d}{2}-\nu',\frac{-\nu'+2i\tilde{\nu}+d/2}{2},\frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2},\frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2}\right] \\ 1-\nu'+i\tilde{\nu},1-\nu',1+i\tilde{\nu},\frac{4-\nu'-3d/2}{2},\frac{4-\nu'+2i\tilde{\nu}-3d/2}{2},\frac{4-\nu'+2i\tilde{\nu}-3d/2}{2},\frac{-\nu'+d/2}{2}\right] \\ = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{2}}.$$
(B.49)

Therefore, the whole term inside the curly bracket in (B.47) vanishes when d = 3:

$$\frac{\Gamma(2-d)}{(4\pi)^2} \left[ \frac{\cot[\frac{\pi}{2}(-d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]\sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} - \frac{\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(d+2i\widetilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\widetilde{\nu})} \right] + (\widetilde{\nu} \to -\widetilde{\nu}) = 0.$$
(B.50)

Therefore, we have got the following explicit expression for  $\Pi_{n,3}$ :

$$\Pi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = \frac{1}{8\pi} \frac{\sin(\pi n)}{\cosh(2\pi\tilde{\nu}) - \sin(\pi n)} \frac{\left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}}}{\left(-\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left(-\frac{1}{4} + \frac{n}{2}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
 (n \in \mathbb{R}) (B.51)

Note that this result applies for general n, which is not required to be an integer. For our computation of loop seed integral in 3 spatial dimensions, it is worth noting that  $\Pi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = 0$  when n is an integer. The case of half-integer n is also useful but is a bit complicated. First, when n = 1/2,  $\Pi_{1/2,3}(\tilde{\nu})$  is finite:

$$\Pi_{1/2,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = \frac{\tilde{\nu}}{4\pi\sinh(2\pi\tilde{\nu})}.$$
(B.52)

Next, when n = 2k + 1/2 with  $k = 1, 2, \dots, \Pi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = 0$ . Finally, when n = 2k + 3/2 with  $k = 0, 1, 2, \dots, \Pi_{n,3}$  is divergent like a simple pole.

It is also straightforward to find an expression for the  $\Xi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu})$  function defined in (3.20). This time we require *n* to be an integer. The result is:

$$\Xi_{n,3}(\tilde{\nu}) = \frac{(-1)^n}{8} \frac{\left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2} - i\tilde{\nu}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}}}{\left(-\frac{1}{4} - \frac{n}{2}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}} \left(-\frac{1}{4} + \frac{n}{2}\right)_{\frac{1}{2}}} \operatorname{sech}(2\pi\tilde{\nu}). \quad (n \in \mathbb{Z})$$
(B.53)

#### C Asymptotic behavior of the spectral function

In several places of the main text, we need the asymptotic behavior of the spectral function  $\rho_{\widetilde{\omega}}^{dS}(\widetilde{\nu}')$  when either  $\widetilde{\nu}$  or  $\widetilde{\nu}'$  is large. We examine these two limits in this appendix.

#### C.1 Large $\tilde{\nu}$ limit

The spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  as given in (3.1) contains two terms, each of which is a product of a generalized hypergeometric function  $_7F_6$  and many Euler  $\Gamma$  and trigonometric functions. To find the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit of this function, therefore, we should take the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit of all these factors.

It turns out that the leading result of the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit is canceled between the explicitly displayed term and the  $(\tilde{\nu} \to -\tilde{\nu})$  term in (3.1). To find the leading nonvanishing result, therefore, we need to know the first two leading terms of all these functions in the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  expansion. Below, we discuss them in turn.

Large argument limit of the  $\Gamma$  ratio. First, we shall need the large z limit of the ratio of two Euler  $\Gamma$  functions [95]:

$$\frac{\Gamma(z+a)}{\Gamma(z+b)} \sim z^{a-b} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{z^n} \binom{a-b}{k} \mathbf{B}_k^{(a-b+1)}(a), \tag{C.1}$$

which holds so long as z is away from the negative real axis. Here  $B_n^{(l)}$  are generalized Bernoulli polynomials [95]. We shall need the first two of them:

G<sub>0</sub>(a, b) = 1, G<sub>1</sub>(a, b) = 
$$\frac{1}{2}(a - b)(a + b - 1)$$
. (C.2)

With (C.1), we can easily find the following expansion for the products and ratios of Euler  $\Gamma$  functions in (3.1):

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos[\pi(-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})]}{\sin(-\pi\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2-d, \frac{d}{2}-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}, 1-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}', 2-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-2\tilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'+d/2}{2}\\ 1-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}, 1+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}', 1+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}, \frac{4+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-2\tilde{\nu}-3d/2}{2}, \frac{4+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ \sim -\frac{\mathrm{i}}{8\pi^{d/2}} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2-d, 1-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}', \frac{\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'+d/2}{2}\\ 1+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}', \frac{4+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}'-3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \tilde{\nu}^{d-2} + \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{d-4}).$$
(C.3)

As mentioned above, we need to keep the first two orders in  $\tilde{\nu}$  in the expansion. However, it turns out that the next-to-leading order term, namely the  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{d-3})$  term, vanishes identically. Therefore, the omitted terms in (C.3) start from  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{d-4})$ .

Large parameter limit of the generalized hypergeometric function. It is not so trivial to get the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  expansion of the generalized hypergeometric function in (3.1). Here we provide some details. To avoid unnecessarily lengthy expressions, we introduce the following four groups of parameters:

$$\mathbf{a} = \left\{ 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2} \right\},\tag{C.4}$$

$$\mathbf{b}(\zeta) = \left\{ 1 - \frac{d}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}' - \frac{i}{\zeta}, \frac{3 - d/2 + i\tilde{\nu}' - i/\zeta}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \frac{i}{\zeta}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}' - 2i/\zeta + d/2}{2} \right\},$$
(C.5)

$$\mathbf{c} = \left\{ 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2} \right\},\tag{C.6}$$

$$\mathbf{d}(\zeta) = \left\{ \frac{1 - d/2 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - i/\zeta}{2}, 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - \frac{i}{\zeta}, 1 - \frac{i}{\zeta}, \frac{4 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - 2i/\zeta - 3d/2}{2} \right\}.$$
 (C.7)

Here and below, for a group of parameters  $\mathbf{a} = \{a_1, \dots, a_p\}$ , we use the shorthand notation  $(\mathbf{a})_{\ell} \equiv (a_1)_{\ell} \cdots (a_p)_{\ell}$ , and  $(\mathbf{a} + n)_{\ell} \equiv (a_1 + n)_{\ell} \cdots (a_p + n)_{\ell}$ . The group labels such as  $\mathbf{a}$  and  $\mathbf{b}(\zeta)$  can also freely appear in the hypergeometric functions or the products of Euler  $\Gamma$  functions, which should be self-explanatory.

Now, if we take  $\zeta = 1/\tilde{\nu}$ , then the hypergeometric function in (3.1) can be written and expanded in the following way around  $\zeta = 0$ :

$${}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}(\zeta)\\\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}(\zeta)\end{bmatrix}1 = \lim_{\zeta \to 0} {}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}(\zeta)\\\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}(\zeta)\end{bmatrix}1 + \zeta \lim_{\zeta \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial\zeta} {}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}(\zeta)\\\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}(\zeta)\end{bmatrix}1 + \mathcal{O}(\zeta^{2}).$$
(C.8)

First, consider the  $\zeta^0$ -term:

$$\lim_{\zeta \to 0} {}_{7}F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} 1 = {}_{3}F_{2} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a} \\ \mathbf{c} \end{bmatrix} 1 = \pi^{1/2} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} \frac{4 + \widetilde{\nu'} - 3d/2}{2}, 1 + i\widetilde{\nu'}, \frac{3 + \widetilde{\nu'} - d/2}{2} \\ \frac{3 - d}{2}, \frac{2 + i\widetilde{\nu'} - d/2}{2}, 2 - \frac{d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu'}, \frac{1 + i\widetilde{\nu'} + d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(C.9)

Then, consider the  $\zeta^1$ -term. Here we need to take derivatives of the hypergeometric function with respect to its parameters, as summarized in (A.7) and (A.8). To save some space, we again use the following shorthand:

$$\vartheta(a) \equiv \frac{1}{a}_7 \Theta_6^{(1)} \begin{bmatrix} 1, 1 & | a, a_1 + 1, \cdots, a_7 + 1 \\ a_1 + 1 & | 2, b_1 + 1, \cdots, b_6 + 1 \\ | z, z \end{bmatrix},$$
(C.10)

where the parameters  $(a_1, \dots, a_7, b_1, \dots, b_6)$  are given by  $(\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta), \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta))$ , respectively. Then,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial}{\partial\zeta} {}_{7} \mathbf{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{1} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\zeta^{2}} \frac{(\mathbf{a})_{1}(\mathbf{b}(\zeta))_{1}}{(\mathbf{c})_{1}(\mathbf{d}(\zeta))_{1}} \cdot \left[ \vartheta \left( 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\zeta} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( \frac{3 - d/2 + \mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathbf{i}/\zeta}{2} \right) \right. \\ &+ \vartheta \left( 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\zeta} \right) + \vartheta \left( \frac{\mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathbf{i}/\zeta + d/2}{2} \right) \end{aligned} \tag{C.11} \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \vartheta \left( \frac{1 - d/2 + \mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathbf{i}/\zeta}{2} \right) - \vartheta \left( 1 + \mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\zeta} \right) - \vartheta \left( 1 - \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\zeta} \right) - \left( \frac{4 + \mathbf{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathbf{i}/\zeta - 3d/2}{2} \right) \end{bmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$

Now, we use the definition of the two-argument hypergeometric function  ${}_{p}\Theta_{q}^{(1)}$  in (A.9). Then we get

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} {}_{7} F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} 1 \\ &= \frac{i}{\zeta^{2}} \frac{(\mathbf{a})(\mathbf{b}(\zeta))}{(\mathbf{c})(\mathbf{d}(\zeta))} \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}=0}^{\infty} \frac{(1)_{\ell_{1}}(1)_{\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{a}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{b}(\zeta)+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}}{\ell_{1}!\ell_{2}!(2)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{c}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{d}(\zeta)+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(2-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{(2-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}}} \\ + \frac{((5-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{2((5-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2)_{\ell_{1}}} + \frac{(2-d/2-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{(2-d/2-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}}} \\ - \frac{((3-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{2((3-d/2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2)_{\ell_{1}}} - \frac{(2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{(2+i\tilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)_{\ell_{1}}} \\ - \frac{((6+i\tilde{\nu}'-2i/\zeta-3d/2)/2)_{\ell_{1}-1}}{((6+i\tilde{\nu}'-2i/\zeta-3d/2)/2)_{\ell_{1}-1}} \end{bmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$
(C.12)

With a bit of simplification, the above expression can be rewritten in the following way:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial\zeta}{}_{7}F_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}(\zeta)\\\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}(\zeta)\end{bmatrix}1 = \frac{i}{\zeta^{2}}\frac{(\mathbf{a})(\mathbf{b}(\zeta))}{(\mathbf{c})(\mathbf{d}(\zeta))}\sum_{\ell_{1},\ell_{2}=0}^{\infty}\frac{(\mathbf{a}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{b}(\zeta)+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}}{(2)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{c}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{d}(\zeta)+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}} \times \left[\frac{d/2}{(1-d/2+i\widetilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta+\ell_{1})(1+i\widetilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta+\ell_{1})} + \frac{d/2}{(1-d/2-i/\zeta+\ell_{1})(1-i/\zeta+\ell_{1})} + \frac{2-d}{((i\widetilde{\nu}'-2i/\zeta+d/2)/2+\ell_{1})((4+i\widetilde{\nu}'-2i/\zeta-3d/2)/2+\ell_{1})} - \frac{1}{2((3-d/2+i\widetilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2+\ell_{1})((1-d/2+i\widetilde{\nu}'-i/\zeta)/2+\ell_{1})}\right].$$
(C.13)

Now, if we directly take the limit  $\zeta \to 0$ , the above result will reduce to a " $0 \times \infty$ "-type expression. To regulate this singular behavior, we introduce a positive infinitesimal parameter  $\epsilon$  through the following redefinition of the parameter sets:

$$\mathbf{b}(\zeta) \to \mathbf{b}_{\epsilon}(\zeta) = \left\{ 1 - \frac{d}{2} + i\widetilde{\nu}' - \frac{i}{\zeta} - \epsilon, \frac{3 - d/2 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - i/\zeta}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \frac{i}{\zeta}, \frac{i\widetilde{\nu}' - 2i/\zeta + d/2}{2} \right\}, \quad (C.14)$$
$$\mathbf{c} \to \mathbf{c}_{\epsilon} = \left\{ 1 + i\widetilde{\nu}' + \epsilon, \frac{4 + i\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2} \right\}. \quad (C.15)$$

With this  $\epsilon$ -regulator, the  $\zeta \to 0$  limit can be properly taken:

$$\lim_{\zeta \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} {}_{7} F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} 1 = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^{+}} \lim_{\zeta \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} {}_{7} F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}_{\epsilon}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}_{\epsilon}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} 1 \\
= -\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^{+}} i\epsilon \frac{(\mathbf{a})}{(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon})} \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\mathbf{a}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}}{(2)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon}+1)_{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}} = -\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^{+}} i\epsilon \frac{(\mathbf{a})}{(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon})} \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\ell+1)(\mathbf{a}+1)_{\ell}}{(2)_{\ell}(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon}+1)_{\ell}} \\
= -\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^{+}} i\epsilon \frac{(\mathbf{a})}{(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon})} \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\mathbf{a}+1)_{\ell}}{\ell!(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon}+1)_{\ell}} = -\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^{+}} i\epsilon \frac{(\mathbf{a})}{(\mathbf{c}_{\epsilon})} {}_{3}F_{2} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}+1 \\ \mathbf{c}_{\epsilon}+1 \end{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(C.16)

It is possible to further simplify this result by applying a generalization of Dixon's theorem [94]:

$${}_{3}\mathrm{F}_{2}\begin{bmatrix}a,b,c\\e,f\end{vmatrix}1 = \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}e,f,s\\a,b+s,c+s\end{bmatrix}_{3}\mathrm{F}_{2}\begin{bmatrix}e-a,f-a,s\\s+b,s+c\end{vmatrix}1, \qquad (C.17)$$

where s = e + f - a - b - c. Comparing the  ${}_{3}F_{2}$  function in the last expression of (C.16) with (C.17), together with (C.4) and (C.15), we see that we can make the following assignment:

$$a = 2 - \frac{d}{2}, \qquad b = 2 - \frac{d}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}', \qquad c = \frac{2 + i\tilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2}, \\ e = 2 + i\tilde{\nu}' + \epsilon, \qquad f = \frac{6 + i\tilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2}, \qquad (C.18)$$

then we have  $s = \epsilon$ . Using (C.17), we finally get the coefficient of the  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu})$  term in the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  expansion:

$$\lim_{\zeta \to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} {}_{7}F_{6} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}(\zeta) \\ \mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}(\zeta) \end{bmatrix} 1 = -i\Gamma \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c} \\ \mathbf{a} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(C.19)

Combining the above results, we see that the hypergeometric function has the following asymptotic behavior in the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit:

$${}_{7}\mathrm{F}_{6}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}(\zeta)\\\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}(\zeta)\end{bmatrix}1 = {}_{3}\mathrm{F}_{2}\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{a}\\\mathbf{c}\end{bmatrix}1 - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\widetilde{\nu}}\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}\mathbf{c}\\\mathbf{a}\end{bmatrix} + \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{\nu}^{-2}). \tag{C.20}$$

Final result. Therefore, the asymptotic expression of spectral density is

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\to\infty}\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}')\sim -\frac{1}{4\pi^{d/2}}\Gamma\begin{bmatrix}2-d,1-\frac{d}{2}+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}',\frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}'+d/2}{2},\mathbf{c}\\1+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}',\frac{4+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}'-3d/2}{2},\mathbf{a}\end{bmatrix}\widetilde{\nu}^{d-3}+\mathcal{O}\Big(\widetilde{\nu}^{d-4}\Big).$$
(C.21)



Figure 6. The renormalized spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\rm dS}(-i\nu')$  in (B.43) and its approximations in the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit. The left panel compares the leading (logarithmic) order behavior for a range of  $\tilde{\nu}$ , the middle panel compares the subleading (inverse quadratic) order behavior, and the right panel shows the dependence on  $\nu'$  for a fixed value of  $\tilde{\nu} = 30$ .

After further simplifications, we finally get:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\to\infty}\rho_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}')\sim -\frac{1}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}}\Gamma\left(\frac{3-d}{2}\right)\widetilde{\nu}^{d-3}+\mathcal{O}\left(\widetilde{\nu}^{d-4}\right).$$
(C.22)

In particular, when  $d \to 3$ , we find that the renormalized spectral function with  $\overline{\text{MS}}$ , as defined in (4.9), has the following asymptotic behavior in the large-mass limit:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu} \to \infty} \widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\widetilde{\nu}') \sim \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \log(\widetilde{\nu}^2) + \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{\nu}^{-1}).$$
(C.23)

Numerical fit of the spectral function at  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{-2})$ . It is satisfactory to see that the leading order result (C.23) of the spectral function in the large  $\tilde{\nu}$  limit agrees with what we would expect from the flat space. (See appendix F.) However, we know that this logarithmic dependence on  $\tilde{\nu}$  is from the 1-loop renormalization, and can be subtracted by choosing the renormalization scale properly. Therefore, it would useful to have the behavior of the spectral function at the next order in  $\tilde{\nu}$ . The flat-space result suggests that the  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{-1})$  contribution should be zero, and the first nonvanishing subleading contribution should come from  $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}^{-2})$ . To get the coefficient of this order requires us to take the derivative of parameters of  $_{7}F_{6}$  function thrice, which is analytically nontrivial. Fortunately, it is easy to do a numerical fit from the explicit expression of  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  in (B.43). For large  $\tilde{\nu}$  (and not too large  $\nu'$ ), we find the following expression a perfect fit:

$$\lim_{\widetilde{\nu}\to\infty}\widehat{\rho}_{\widetilde{\nu}}^{\rm dS}(-i\nu')\sim \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \bigg[\log(\widetilde{\nu}^2) + \bigg(\frac{2\nu'}{5\widetilde{\nu}}\bigg)^2\bigg]. \tag{C.24}$$

In figure 6, we show the full spectral function with the  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme against several analytical approximations. We see good asymptotic agreements between the full spectral function  $\hat{\rho}_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\text{dS}}(-i\nu')$ , evaluated with the explicit formula (B.43), and the analytical approximations given in (C.24).

## C.2 Large $\widetilde{\nu'}$ limit

The large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  limit of the spectral function  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{dS}(\tilde{\nu}')$  can be worked out similarly. We shall be brief. First, the large  $\tilde{\nu}'$  limit of the  ${}_{7}F_{6}$  function can be worked out as:

$${}^{7}\mathrm{F}_{6} \begin{bmatrix} 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{3 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2}, \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' + d/2}{2} \\ \frac{1 - d/2 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, 1 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}', 1 - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 3d/2}{2}, \frac{4 + \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}' - 2\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} - 3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{1} \end{bmatrix} \\ \sim {}_{2}\mathrm{F}_{1} \begin{bmatrix} 1 - \frac{d}{2}, 1 - \frac{d}{2} - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} \\ 1 - \mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{1} \end{bmatrix} + \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{\nu}'^{-1}). \tag{C.25}$$

Next, the pre-factors of the  ${}_7F_6$  function in (3.1) have the following asymptotic behavior for large  $\tilde{\nu}'$ :

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(-d+2i\tilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\tilde{\nu})} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2-d, \frac{d}{2}-i\tilde{\nu}, 1-\frac{d}{2}+i\tilde{\nu}', 2-\frac{d}{2}+i\tilde{\nu}'-i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}'-2i\tilde{\nu}+d/2}{2}, \frac{i\tilde{\nu}'+d/2}{2} \\ 1-i\tilde{\nu}, 1+i\tilde{\nu}', 1+i\tilde{\nu}'-i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{4+i\tilde{\nu}'-2i\tilde{\nu}-3d/2}{2}, \frac{4+i\tilde{\nu}'-3d/2}{2} \end{bmatrix} \\
\sim \frac{1}{2^{2d-1}\pi^{d/2}} \frac{\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(-d+2i\tilde{\nu})]}{\sin(\pi i\tilde{\nu})} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} 2-d, \frac{d}{2}-i\tilde{\nu} \\ 1-i\tilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} (i\tilde{\nu}')^{d-3} + \mathcal{O}(\tilde{\nu}'^{d-4}). \quad (C.26)$$

Combining the above two results, we conclude that the spectral density  $\rho_{\tilde{\nu}}^{\mathrm{dS}}(\tilde{\nu}') \sim (\tilde{\nu}')^{d-3}$ when  $|\tilde{\nu}'| \gg 1$ .

#### D Tree seed integral in arbitrary dimensions

The 4-point function with tree-level massive exchange is one of the ingredients for our bootstrap program of 1-loop correlators. To implement the dimensional regularization, we need the result for the tree-level correlator in general d spatial dimensions. In this appendix, we compute the tree seed integral defined in (2.24) for arbitrary  $(p_1, p_2, d)$ .

We shall use the partial Mellin-Barnes representation to compute the integral and we will compute the four terms in the summation in (2.24) one by one. The computation is largely in parallel with the one given in [72], in which the readers can find more details about the method. Here we shall be brief.

The four terms in the summation in (2.24) are given by: (We omit the label for the mass  $\tilde{\nu}$ .)

$$\mathcal{I}_{ab}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) \equiv -ab \, k_s^{d+2+p_1+p_2} \int_{-\infty}^0 d\tau_1 d\tau_2 \, (-\tau_1)^{p_1} \, (-\tau_2)^{p_2} \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i} a k_{12} \tau_1 + \mathrm{i} b k_{34} \tau_2} D_{ab} \, (k_s; \tau_1, \tau_2) \,.$$
(D.1)

In d spatial dimensions, the Mellin-Barnes representation for the two homogeneous propagators in (2.4) are:

$$D_{\gtrless}(k_s;\tau_1,\tau_2) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{-i\infty}^{+i\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_1}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_2}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \mathrm{e}^{\pm \mathrm{i}\pi(s_1-s_2)} \left(\frac{k_s}{2}\right)^{-2s_{12}} (-\tau_1)^{-2s_1+d/2} (-\tau_2)^{-2s_2+d/2} \\ \times \Gamma \left[s_1 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_1 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}\right].$$
(D.2)

Together with (2.2) and (2.3), we can finish the time integrals in the seed integral. For the two opposite-sign integrals  $\mathcal{I}_{\mp\pm}^{p_1p_2}$ , we have

$$\mathcal{I}_{\mp\pm}^{p_1p_2}(r_1, r_2) = \frac{1}{4\pi} e^{\pm i\pi(p_1 - p_2)/2} r_1^{d/2 + 1 + p_1} r_2^{d/2 + 1 + p_2} \int_{-i\infty}^{+i\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_1}{2\pi i} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_2}{2\pi i} \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{-2s_1} \left(\frac{r_2}{2}\right)^{-2s_2} \times \Gamma \left[s_1 - \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, s_1 + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 - \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, -2s_1 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1, -2s_2 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2\right].$$
(D.3)

The two same-sign integrals  $\mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm}^{p_1p_2}$  can be separated into two parts, one called the "factorized" (F) and the other called the "time-ordered" (TO): (See [72] for the details.)

$$\mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) = \mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm, F, >}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2) + \mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm, TO, >}^{p_1 p_2}(r_1, r_2). \quad (r_1 < r_2)$$
(D.4)

More explicitly,

$$\mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm,\mathrm{F},>}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\pi(p_{12}+d)/2}}{4\pi} r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \int_{-\mathrm{i}\infty}^{\mathrm{i}\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_1}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_2}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} \mathrm{e}^{2\mathrm{i}\pi s_1} \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{-2s_1} \left(\frac{r_2}{2}\right)^{-2s_2} \times \Gamma\left[s_1 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_1 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, -2s_1 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1, -2s_2 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2\right], \quad (\mathrm{D.5})$$

and,

$$\mathcal{I}_{\pm\pm,\mathrm{TO},>}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = -\frac{\mathrm{e}^{\mp\mathrm{i}\pi(p_{12}+d)/2}}{4\pi} r_1^{d+2+p_{12}} \int_{-\mathrm{i}\infty}^{\mathrm{i}\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_1}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} \frac{\mathrm{d}s_2}{2\pi\mathrm{i}} \Gamma\left[s_1 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_1 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 - \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, s_2 + \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}\right] \times (\mathrm{e}^{\pm2\mathrm{i}\pi s_1} - \mathrm{e}^{\pm2\mathrm{i}\pi s_2}) \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{-2s_{12}} {}_2\mathcal{F}_1 \left[ \frac{-2s_2 + \frac{d}{2} + p_2 + 1, -2s_{12} + d + p_{12} + 2}{-2s_2 + \frac{d}{2} + p_2 + 2} \right] - \frac{r_1}{r_2} \left]. \tag{D.6}$$

To finish the integration over the Mellin variables  $s_1$  and  $s_2$ , we close the contours from the left, since we are assuming  $r_1 < r_2 < 1$ . Then, the enclosed poles can be classified into two groups:

$$s_1 = -n_1 \mp \frac{\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \qquad \qquad s_2 = -n_2 \pm \frac{\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \qquad (\mathrm{D.7})$$

$$s_1 = -n_1 \mp \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}, \qquad \qquad s_2 = -n_2 \mp \frac{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}}{2}. \qquad (\mathrm{D.8})$$

Using the residue theorem for all these poles, and also summing over the four integrals in (D.1), we can find the final result for the tree seed integral. As shown in (3.2), the tree seed integral can be broken into three parts:

$$\sum_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}=\pm} \mathcal{I}_{\mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) = \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) + \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2) + \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}(r_1,r_2).$$
(D.9)

The three pieces are respectively given by:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL}\nu}^{p_1p_2} &= \frac{1}{4\pi} r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \sum_{n_1,n_2=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{n_{12}}}{n_1!n_2!} \left[ e^{i\pi \tilde{p}_{12}/2} + e^{\pi \tilde{\nu} - i\pi(p_{12}+d)/2} \right] \left( \frac{r_1}{2} \right)^{2n_1+\nu} \left( \frac{r_2}{2} \right)^{2n_2+\nu} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ 2n_1 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1 + i\tilde{\nu}, 2n_2 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2 + i\tilde{\nu}, -n_1 - i\tilde{\nu}, -n_2 - i\tilde{\nu} \right] + \mathrm{c.c.} \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \left[ \cos \frac{\pi \tilde{p}_{12}}{2} + \cos \frac{\pi(2i\tilde{\nu} + p_{12}+d)}{2} \right] r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \left( \frac{r_1r_2}{4} \right)^{i\tilde{\nu}} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1 + i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2 + i\tilde{\nu}, -i\tilde{\nu}, -i\tilde{\nu} \right] \\ &\times 2F_1 \left[ \frac{d+2p_1+2}{4} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{d+2p_1+4}{1+i\tilde{\nu}} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2} \right] r_1^2 \right] 2F_1 \left[ \frac{d+2p_2+2}{4} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{d+2p_2+4}{1+i\tilde{\nu}} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2} \right] r_2^2 \right] + \mathrm{c.c.} ; \\ \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\nu}^{p_1p_2} &= \frac{1}{4\pi} r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \sum_{n_1,n_2=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{n_{12}}}{n_1!n_2!} \left[ e^{i\pi \tilde{p}_{12}/2} + e^{\pi \tilde{\nu} - i\pi(p_{12}+d)/2} \right] \left( \frac{r_1}{2} \right)^{2n_1+i\tilde{\nu}} \left( \frac{r_2}{2} \right)^{2n_2-i\tilde{\nu}} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ 2n_1 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1 + i\tilde{\nu}, 2n_2 + \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2 - i\tilde{\nu}, -n_1 - i\tilde{\nu}, -n_2 + i\tilde{\nu} \right] + \mathrm{c.c.} \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \left[ \cos \frac{\pi \tilde{p}_{12}}{2} + \cos \frac{\pi(2i\tilde{\nu} + p_{12}+d)}{2} \right] r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{i\tilde{\nu}} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ \frac{d+2p_1+4}{2} + i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{d+2p_1+4}{2} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2} \right] r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \left( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \right)^{i\tilde{\nu}} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_1 + i\tilde{\nu}, \frac{d}{2} + 1 + p_2 - i\tilde{\nu}, -i\tilde{\iota}, +i\tilde{\nu} \right] \\ &\times 2F_1 \left[ \frac{d+2p_1+2}{4} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{d+2p_1+4}{4} + \frac{i\tilde{\nu}}{2} \right] r_1^2 \right] r_1^{d/2+1+p_1} r_2^{d/2+1+p_2} \left( \frac{r_1}{r_1} \right)^{i\tilde{\nu}} \\ &\times 2F_1 \left[ \frac{2n_2-i\tilde{\nu} + \frac{d}{2} + \frac{1}{r_2} + \frac{1}{r_2} + \frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2} \right] + \mathrm{c.c.} \end{aligned}$$

The nonlocal and local signal pieces, namely  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{NL},\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  and  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{L},\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$ , can be written in more compact forms, as shown in (3.3) and (3.4). On the other hand, the result for the background piece  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\tilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2}$  in (D.12) has resummed all  $r_1/r_2$  dependence into a hypergeometric function, which is typically what we would get from a partial Mellin-Barnes representation [72]. On the other hand, the result shown in (3.5) was expressed as a double series in  $r_1$  and  $r_1/r_2$ , which is typically what we would find from recursively solving the bootstrap equation [58, 72]. In [72], it was checked numerically that the partially resummed result (D.12) agrees with the bootstrapped double series (3.5). We shall prove analytically the equivalence of these two results in the next appendix.

#### E From partial Mellin-Barnes to bootstrapped series

As commented at the end of the previous appendix, the background piece of the tree seed integral can be computed in two different ways, namely the partial Mellin-Barnes representation and solving the bootstrap equations. They yield two results of different looks, given respectively by (D.12) and (3.5). In this appendix, we shall show the equivalence between the two by deriving (3.5) from (D.12).

First, we use the definition of the (dressed) hypergeometric function (A.4) and (A.6) to rewrite  $_2\mathcal{F}_1$  in (D.12) as a series:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2} &= \frac{-1}{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}} \sin\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)\right] r_1^{d+p_{12}+2} \sum_{n_1,n_2,\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{n_{12}+\ell}}{n_1!n_2!\ell!} \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{2n_{12}} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell} (-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{-n_1} (\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{-n_2} \\ &\times \frac{\Gamma(\ell+2n_{12}+p_{12}+d+2)}{\ell+2n_2-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_2+1} + \mathrm{c.c.} \end{aligned}$$
(E.1)

Using the new summation variable  $m = n_1 + n_2$ , we can rewrite the summation as

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_{1}p_{2}} &= \frac{-1}{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}} \mathrm{sin} \left[ \frac{\pi}{2} (p_{12} + d) \right] r_{1}^{d+p_{12}+2} \sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{m} \binom{m}{n_{2}} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell}}{m!\ell!} \binom{r_{1}}{2}^{2m} \binom{r_{1}}{r_{2}}^{\ell} (-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{n_{2}-m} (\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{-n_{2}} \\ &\times \frac{\Gamma(\ell+2m+p_{12}+d+2)}{\ell+2n_{2}-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_{2}+1} \\ &+ \frac{1}{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}} \mathrm{sin} \left[ \frac{\pi}{2} (p_{12}+d) \right] r_{1}^{d+p_{12}+2} \sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{m} \binom{m}{n_{2}} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell}}{m!\ell!} \binom{r_{1}}{2}^{2m} \binom{r_{1}}{r_{2}}^{\ell} (+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{n_{2}-m} (-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{-n_{2}} \\ &\times \frac{\Gamma(\ell+2m+p_{12}+d+2)}{\ell+2n_{2}+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_{2}+1} \end{aligned} \tag{E.2}$$

There are two summations in this expression. For the second summation, we change the summation variable  $n_2 \rightarrow m - n_2$ :

$$\sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n_2=0}^{m} \binom{m}{n_2} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell}}{m!\ell!} \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{2m} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell} (+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})_{n_2-m} (-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})_{-n_2} \frac{\Gamma(\ell+2m+p_{12}+d+2)}{\ell+2n_2+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_2+1}$$
(E.3)

$$=\sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty}\sum_{n_2=0}^{m} \binom{m}{n_2} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell}}{m!\ell!} \left(\frac{r_1}{2}\right)^{2m} \left(\frac{r_1}{r_2}\right)^{\ell} (+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})_{-n_2} (-\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu})_{n_2-m} \frac{\Gamma(\ell+2m+p_{12}+d+2)}{\ell+2(m-n_2)+\mathrm{i}\tilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_2+1}.$$

Then, combining this result with the first summation in (E.2), we get:

$$\mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_1p_2} = \frac{-1}{\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}} \mathrm{sin} \bigg[ \frac{\pi}{2} (p_{12}+d) \bigg] r_1^{d+p_{12}+2} \sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n_2=0}^m \binom{m}{n_2} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell}}{m!\ell!} \bigg( \frac{r_1}{2} \bigg)^{2m} \bigg( \frac{r_1}{r_2} \bigg)^{\ell} (-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{n_2-m} (\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})_{-n_2} \\ \times \frac{2(m-2n_2+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu})\Gamma(\ell+2m+p_{12}+d+2)}{(\ell+2n_2-\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_2+1)[\ell+2(m-n_2)+\mathrm{i}\widetilde{\nu}+\frac{d}{2}+p_2+1]}.$$
(E.4)

Next, we finish the summation over  $n_2$ . Isolating the terms dependent on  $n_2$ , we have:

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{n_2=0}^m \binom{m}{n_2} \frac{(n_2 - \frac{m+i\tilde{\nu}}{2})(-i\tilde{\nu})_{n_2-m}(i\tilde{\nu})_{-n_2}}{(n_2 + \frac{\ell-i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+1}{2})(n_2 - m - \frac{\ell+i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+1}{2})} \\ &= \sum_{n_2=0}^m \frac{1}{n_2!} \frac{\Gamma(-m+n_2)}{\Gamma(-m)} \frac{(-i\tilde{\nu})(n_2 - \frac{m+i\tilde{\nu}}{2})}{(n_2 + \frac{\ell-i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+1}{2})(n_2 - m - \frac{\ell+i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+1}{2})} \Gamma \begin{bmatrix} -m+n_2 - i\tilde{\nu} \\ 1+n_2 - i\tilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \frac{-i\tilde{\nu}}{\Gamma(-m)} {}_5\mathcal{F}_4 \begin{bmatrix} -m, -\frac{m+i\tilde{\nu}}{2} + 1, \frac{\ell-i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+1}{2}, -m - \frac{\ell+i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2-1}{2}, -m - i\tilde{\nu} \\ -\frac{m+i\tilde{\nu}}{2}, \frac{\ell-i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2+3}{2}, -m - \frac{\ell+i\tilde{\nu}+d/2+p_2-1}{2}, 1 - i\tilde{\nu} \end{bmatrix} 1 \end{bmatrix}. \quad (E.5) \end{split}$$

The dressed hypergeometric function  ${}_5\mathcal{F}_4$  in the last line can be simplified by using the Rogers-Dougall very well-poised sum for  ${}_5F_4$  [94, 95]:

$${}_{5}\mathrm{F}_{4}\begin{bmatrix}a, \frac{a}{2}+1, b, c, e\\ \frac{a}{2}, a-b+1, a-c+1, a-e+1\end{bmatrix} \\ = \Gamma\begin{bmatrix}a-b+1, a-c+1, a-e+1, a-b-c-e+1\\ a+1, a-b-c+1, a-b-e+1, a-c-e+1\end{bmatrix},$$
(E.6)

when  $\operatorname{Re}(b+c+d-a) < 1$ , or when the series terminates with  $e = -n(n = 0, 1, 2, \cdots)$ . Here we can choose

$$a = -m - i\tilde{\nu}, \quad b = \frac{\ell - i\tilde{\nu} + p_2 + 1}{2} + \frac{d}{4}, \quad c = -m - \frac{\ell + i\tilde{\nu} + p_2 + 1}{2} - \frac{d}{4}, \quad e = -m.$$
(E.7)

Then, we get

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_{\mathrm{BG},\widetilde{\nu}}^{p_{1}p_{2}} &= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{m+\ell} \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)]}{\ell!} \left(\frac{r_{1}}{2}\right)^{2m} \left(\frac{r_{1}}{r_{2}}\right)^{\ell} r_{1}^{d+p_{12}+2} \\ &\times \Gamma \left[ \frac{\ell - i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} + 1}{2} + \frac{d}{4}, -m - \frac{\ell + i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} + 1}{2} - \frac{d}{4}, 2m + \ell + d + p_{12} + 2 \right] \\ &- \frac{\ell + i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} - 1}{2} - \frac{d}{4}, m + \frac{\ell - i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} + 3}{2} + \frac{d}{4} \end{aligned} \right] \\ &= \sum_{m,\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{\ell+1} \sin[\frac{\pi}{2}(p_{12}+d)](\ell+1)_{2m+d+p_{12}+1}}{2^{2m+1} \left(\frac{\ell - i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} + 1}{2} + \frac{d}{4}\right)_{m+1} \left(\frac{\ell + i\widetilde{\nu}' + p_{2} + 1}{2} + \frac{d}{4}\right)_{m+1}} r_{1}^{2m+d+p_{12}+2} \left(\frac{r_{1}}{r_{2}}\right)^{\ell}, \quad (E.8) \end{aligned}$$

which is nothing but the double series (3.5).

#### F Bootstrapping loop correlators in Minkowski spacetime

In this section, we compute the 4-point correlation with 1-loop massive scalar exchange in the s-channel in Minkowski spacetime. The diagram is again given by the left-hand side of figure 1. It turns out a direct computation of SK time integrals is already complicated enough in (d+1)-dimensional Minkowski space. Therefore, we also take the spectral decomposition approach here. Below, we first compute the corresponding tree-level correlator, namely the right-hand side of figure 1, and then derive a spectral function in flat space. Finally, we compute the 1-loop correlator by finishing the spectral integral over the tree-level correlator.

#### F.1 Tree-level correlator

We again apply the SK diagrammatic method [25] to compute the correlator. In flat space, algebra is much simplified. For instance, one of the homogeneous propagators for a scalar of mass m is given by

$$D_{m,>}(\mathbf{k};t_1,t_2) = \frac{e^{-i\sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + m^2(t_1 - t_2)}}}{2\sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + m^2}},$$
(F.1)

and  $D_{m,<}$  is the complex conjugation of  $D_{m,>}$ . The four SK propagators  $D_{ab}$  can be built as in (2.2) and (2.3). Then, the s-channel diagram of the 4-point function can be computed as

$$\mathcal{T}_{m,\mathsf{ab}}^{\mathrm{Mink}} = -\mathsf{ab} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}t_1 \mathrm{d}t_2 \, G_\mathsf{a}(\mathbf{k}_1;\tau_1) G_\mathsf{a}(\mathbf{k}_2;\tau_1) G_\mathsf{b}(\mathbf{k}_3;\tau_2) G_\mathsf{b}(\mathbf{k}_4;\tau_2) D_{m,\mathsf{ab}}(\mathbf{k}_s;\tau_1,\tau_2). \quad (F.2)$$

Here  $G_{\mathsf{a}}(\mathbf{k}_i, \tau)$  are boundary propagators for the four external legs, and  $D_{m,\mathsf{ab}}$  is the bulk propagator for the intermediate states. We take all these lines to be massive scalars. The simple algebra of Minkowski space allows us to introduce (different) masses to all these legs without any pain. So, we associate  $m_i$  (i = 1, 2, 3, 4) to the four external legs and m to the intermediate state. Then, we have  $E_i \equiv \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_i^2 + m_i^2}$  and  $E_s \equiv \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_s^2 + m^2}$ . With these quantities, the time integrals can be done directly. First, the two same-sign integrals read:

$$\mathcal{T}_{m,\pm\pm}^{\text{Mink}} = -\frac{1}{32E_1E_2E_3E_4E_s} \left[ \int_{-\infty}^0 dt_1 \int_{-\infty}^{t_1} dt_2 \, e^{\pm i(E_{12}-E_s)t_1\pm i(E_{34}+E_s)t_2} \right. \\ \left. + \int_{-\infty}^0 dt_1 \int_{t_1}^0 dt_2 \, e^{\pm i(E_{12}+E_s)t_1\pm i(E_{34}-E_s)t_2} \right] \\ = \frac{1}{32E_1E_2E_3E_4E_s(E_{12}+E_s)(E_{34}+E_s)} \left( 1 + \frac{2E_s}{E_{1234}} \right).$$
(F.3)

Then, the two opposite-sign integrals read:

$$\mathcal{T}_{m,s,\pm\mp}^{\text{Mink}} = \frac{1}{32E_1E_2E_3E_4E_s} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}t_1 \mathrm{d}t_2 \, e^{\pm \mathrm{i}(E_{12}+E_s)t_1\mp \mathrm{i}(E_{34}+E_s)t_2} = \frac{1}{32E_1E_2E_3E_4E_s(E_{12}+E_s)(E_{34}+E_s)}.$$
 (F.4)

Summing up the four integrals, we get the final answer for the tree-level 4-point diagram with s-channel massive scalar exchange:

$$\mathcal{T}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} \equiv \sum_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}=\pm} \mathcal{T}_{m, \mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}}^{\text{Mink}} = \frac{1}{8E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}E_{s}(E_{12}+E_{s})(E_{34}+E_{s})} \left(1 + \frac{E_{s}}{E_{1234}}\right).$$
(F.5)

This will be the resource for us to bootstrap the 1-loop correlator.

#### F.2 Spectral function

Now we turn to the spectral decomposition in flat space. The goal is to find a spectral function  $\rho_{m^2}^{\text{Mink}}(m'^2)$  in Minkowski spacetime such that

$$\left[D_m(x,y)\right]^2 = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}m' \frac{m'}{\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Mink}}(m'^2) D_{m'}(x,y),\tag{F.6}$$

or, in spatial-momentum space,

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}\mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^{d}} D_{m,\mathsf{ab}}\Big(|\mathbf{q}|;t_{1},t_{2}\Big) D_{m,\mathsf{ab}}\Big(|\mathbf{q}-\mathbf{k}|;t_{1},t_{2}\Big) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}m' \frac{m'}{\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{m^{2}}^{\mathrm{Mink}}(m'^{2}) D_{m',\mathsf{ab}}\Big(|\mathbf{k}|;t_{1},t_{2}\Big).$$
(F.7)

It turns out convenient to start from the Euclidean version. Let us consider the product of a pair of scalar propagators  $[D_m^{\text{Euc}}(x,y)]^2$  in Euclidean space, and take the Fourier transform:

$$\left[D_m^{\text{Eucl}}(x,y)\right]^2 = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d+1}k}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}k_\mu (x_1 - x_2)^\mu},\tag{F.8}$$

where  $B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2)$  is the 1-loop bubble function in Euclidean space. By the symmetry of the theory, the bubble function  $B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2)$  depends only on the magnitude of the (Euclidean) momentum  $k^2 = k_{\mu}k^{\mu}$ .

Now, suppose that we know the bubble function  $B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2)$ . Then, it is straightforward to express the spectral function  $\rho_{m^2}^{\text{Mink}}(m'^2)$  in terms of the bubble function. More explicitly, we have:

$$\begin{split} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d+1}k}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(k^2) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}k_{\mu}(x-y)^{\mu}} \\ &= \frac{1}{2^d \pi^{d/2+1} \Gamma(\frac{d}{2})} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^d \int_0^\pi \mathrm{d}\theta \, \sin^{d-1}\theta \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}kr\cos\theta} B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(k^2) \\ &= \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}k}{(2\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \frac{k^{(d+1)/2}}{r^{(d-1)/2}} \mathcal{J}_{(d-1)/2}(kr) B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(k^2) \\ &= \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}m'}{(2\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \frac{m'^{(d+1)/2}}{r^{(d-1)/2}} \mathcal{K}_{(d-1)/2}(m'r) \Big[ B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\pi}) - B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\pi}) \Big] \\ &= \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}m' \, \frac{m'}{\pi \mathrm{i}} D_{m'}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(x, y) \Big[ B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\pi}) - B_{m^2}^{\mathrm{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\pi}) \Big], \end{split}$$
(F.9)

where  $J_{\nu}(z)$  is the Bessel function and  $K_{\nu}(z)$  is a modified Bessel function,  $r \equiv \sqrt{(x-y)^2}$ . Here we have used the fact that the Euclidean propagator for a scalar of mass m is given by

$$D_m^{\text{Eucl}}(x,y) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \left(\frac{m}{r}\right)^{(d-1)/2} \mathcal{K}_{(d-1)/2}(mr).$$
(F.10)

Now we can Wick-rotate back to the Minkowski spacetime. Then, comparing (F.8), (F.9), and (F.6), we find

$$\rho_{m^2}^{\text{Mink}}(m'^2) = B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\pi}) - B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(m'^2 \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\pi}).$$
(F.11)

It remains to find the bubble function  $B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2)$ . To this end, we Fourier transform each of the two propagators  $D_m^{\text{Eucl}}(x, y)$  separately:

$$\left[ D_m^{\text{Eucl}}(x,y) \right]^2 = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}q_1^{d+1}}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} \frac{\mathrm{d}q_2^{d+1}}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} \frac{e^{\mathrm{i}(q_1+q_2)_\mu(x-y)^\mu}}{(q_1^2+m^2)(q_2^2+m^2)}$$
$$= \int \frac{\mathrm{d}p^{d+1}}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} \frac{e^{\mathrm{i}p_\mu(x-y)^\mu}}{[(p-q)^2+m^2](q^2+m^2)},$$
(F.12)

where  $p = q_1 + q_2$  and  $q = q_2$ . Comparing (F.12) with (F.8), we find:

$$B_{m^2}^{\text{Eucl}}(k^2) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d+1}q}{(2\pi)^{d+1}} \frac{1}{((k-q)^2 + m^2)(q^2 + m^2)}$$
$$= \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3-d}{2})}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \int_0^1 \frac{\mathrm{d}\xi}{[m^2 + \xi(1-\xi)k^2]^{(3-d)/2}},$$
(F.13)

where we use the standard Feynman parametrization in the last step. Finally, using (F.11), we get an expression for the 1-loop spectral function in Minkowski spacetime:

$$\rho_{m^{2}}^{\text{Mink}}(m'^{2}) = \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3-d}{2})}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \int_{0}^{1} \mathrm{d}\xi \left\{ \frac{1}{[m^{2} + \xi(1-\xi)m'^{2}e^{-\mathrm{i}\pi}]^{(3-d)/2}} - \frac{1}{[m^{2} + \xi(1-\xi)m'^{2}e^{\mathrm{i}\pi}]^{(3-d)/2}} \right\} \\
= \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3-d}{2})}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \int_{0}^{1} \mathrm{d}\xi 2\mathrm{i}\mathrm{Im} \frac{1}{[m^{2} - \xi(1-\xi)m'^{2} - \mathrm{i}\epsilon]^{(3-d)/2}}.$$
(F.14)

#### F.3 1-loop correlator

Now we are ready to bootstrap the 1-loop correlator. Using the Feynman rule in SK formalism, the 1-loop correlator has the following form:

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} \equiv \sum_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}=\pm} \mathcal{L}_{m, \mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}}^{\text{Mink}} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}=\pm} \mathsf{a}\mathbf{b} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}t_{1} \mathrm{d}t_{2} \, G_{\mathbf{a}}(\mathbf{k}_{1}; \tau_{1}) G_{\mathbf{a}}(\mathbf{k}_{2}; \tau_{1}) G_{\mathbf{b}}(\mathbf{k}_{3}; \tau_{2}) G_{\mathbf{b}}(\mathbf{k}_{4}; \tau_{2}) \\ \times \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}\mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^{d}} D_{m, \mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}} \Big( |\mathbf{q}|; t_{1}, t_{2} \Big) D_{m, \mathbf{a}\mathbf{b}} \Big( |\mathbf{q} - \mathbf{k}_{s}|; t_{1}, t_{2} \Big).$$
(F.15)

Comparing this expression with the tree amplitude (F.2) and using the spectral function (F.6), we have

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} = \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}m' \frac{m'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \rho_{m^{2}}^{\text{Mink}} (m'^{2}) \mathcal{T}_{m'}^{\text{Mink}}.$$
 (F.16)

Now, with the explicit expressions for the tree-level correlator  $\mathcal{T}_m^{\text{Mink}}$  in (F.5) and the spectral function  $\rho_{m^2}^{\text{Mink}}(m'^2)$  in (F.14), we can compute the 1-loop correlator as

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} = \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}m' \frac{m'}{2\pi \mathrm{i}} \frac{(1 + E_s/E_{1234})}{8E_1 E_2 E_3 E_4 E_s (E_{12} + E_s)(E_{34} + E_s)} \rho_{m^2}^{\text{Mink}} (m'^2).$$
(F.17)

Change the integration variable from m' to  $E_s = \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_s^2 + m'^2}$ , we have  $dm'(m'/E_s) = dE_s$ . Then,

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} = \int_{0}^{1} \mathrm{d}\xi \int_{E_{\min}}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}E_{s}}{\pi} \frac{(1 + E_{s}/E_{1234})}{8E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}(E_{12} + E_{s})(E_{34} + E_{s})} \\ \times \frac{\Gamma(\frac{3-d}{2})}{(4\pi)^{(d+1)/2}} \frac{-\cos(\pi d/2)}{[\xi(1-\xi)(E_{s}^{2} - E_{\min}^{2})]^{(3-d)/2}}.$$
 (F.18)

Here  $E_{\min} \equiv \sqrt{\mathbf{k}_s^2 + m^2/[\xi(1-\xi)]}$ . The  $E_s$  integral can be finished directly. In the  $d \to 3$  limit, the result is

$$\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}} = \frac{1}{256\pi^{2}E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}E_{1234}} \bigg[ \frac{2}{3-d} - \gamma_{E} + \log 4\pi + 2$$

$$+ \frac{2}{E_{12} - E_{34}} \int_{0}^{1} d\xi \bigg( E_{34} \log \frac{E_{12} + E_{\min}}{\mu_{R}} - E_{12} \log \frac{E_{34} + E_{\min}}{\mu_{R}} \bigg) \bigg].$$
(F.19)

This is the final result for the 1-loop correlator in Minkowski spacetime. We can now directly use  $\overline{\text{MS}}$  scheme to subtract the divergent piece  $\propto 2/(3-d) - \gamma_E + \log 4\pi$ . It is also of interest to have an expression for the renormalized loop correlator in the large mass limit  $m \to \infty$ :

$$\left[\mathcal{L}_{m}^{\text{Mink}}\right]_{\overline{\text{MS}}} = \frac{1}{256\pi^{2}E_{1}E_{2}E_{3}E_{4}E_{1234}} \left[\log\frac{\mu_{R}^{2}}{m^{2}} - \frac{E_{12}E_{34} + \mathbf{k}_{s}^{2}}{6m^{2}} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{m^{3}}\right)\right].$$
(F.20)

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited. SCOAP<sup>3</sup> supports the goals of the International Year of Basic Sciences for Sustainable Development.

#### References

- PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. X. Constraints on inflation, Astron. Astrophys. 641 (2020) A10 [arXiv:1807.06211] [INSPIRE].
- PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. IX. Constraints on primordial non-gaussianity, Astron. Astrophys. 641 (2020) A9 [arXiv:1905.05697] [INSPIRE].
- [3] S. Ferraro, N. Sailer, A. Slosar and M. White, Snowmass 2021 cosmic frontier white paper: cosmology and fundamental physics from the three-dimensional large scale structure, arXiv:2203.07506 [INSPIRE].
- [4] J.B. Muñoz, Y. Ali-Haïmoud and M. Kamionkowski, Primordial non-gaussianity from the bispectrum of 21 cm fluctuations in the dark ages, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 083508
   [arXiv:1506.04152] [INSPIRE].
- [5] SNOWMASS 2021 COSMIC FRONTIER 5 TOPICAL GROUP collaboration, Snowmass 2021 cosmic frontier white paper: 21 cm radiation as a probe of physics across cosmic ages, arXiv:2203.07864 [INSPIRE].
- [6] A. Achúcarro et al., Inflation: theory and observations, arXiv: 2203.08128 [INSPIRE].
- J.M. Maldacena, Non-gaussian features of primordial fluctuations in single field inflationary models, JHEP 05 (2003) 013 [astro-ph/0210603] [INSPIRE].
- [8] X. Chen and Y. Wang, Large non-gaussianities with intermediate shapes from quasi-single field inflation, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 063511 [arXiv:0909.0496] [INSPIRE].
- [9] X. Chen and Y. Wang, Quasi-single field inflation and non-gaussianities, JCAP 04 (2010) 027 [arXiv:0911.3380] [INSPIRE].
- [10] D. Baumann and D. Green, Signatures of supersymmetry from the early universe, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 103520 [arXiv:1109.0292] [INSPIRE].
- [11] X. Chen and Y. Wang, Quasi-single field inflation with large mass, JCAP 09 (2012) 021 [arXiv:1205.0160] [INSPIRE].
- [12] S. Pi and M. Sasaki, Curvature perturbation spectrum in two-field inflation with a turning trajectory, JCAP 10 (2012) 051 [arXiv:1205.0161] [INSPIRE].
- [13] T. Noumi, M. Yamaguchi and D. Yokoyama, Effective field theory approach to quasi-single field inflation and effects of heavy fields, JHEP 06 (2013) 051 [arXiv:1211.1624] [INSPIRE].
- [14] J.-O. Gong, S. Pi and M. Sasaki, Equilateral non-gaussianity from heavy fields, JCAP 11 (2013) 043 [arXiv:1306.3691] [INSPIRE].
- [15] N. Arkani-Hamed and J. Maldacena, Cosmological collider physics, arXiv:1503.08043
   [INSPIRE].
- [16] X. Chen, M.H. Namjoo and Y. Wang, Quantum primordial standard clocks, JCAP 02 (2016) 013 [arXiv:1509.03930] [INSPIRE].
- [17] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Loop corrections to standard model fields in inflation, JHEP 08 (2016) 051 [arXiv:1604.07841] [INSPIRE].
- [18] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Standard model background of the cosmological collider, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 261302 [arXiv:1610.06597] [INSPIRE].
- [19] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Standard model mass spectrum in inflationary universe, JHEP 04 (2017) 058 [arXiv:1612.08122] [INSPIRE].

- [20] H. Lee, D. Baumann and G.L. Pimentel, Non-gaussianity as a particle detector, JHEP 12 (2016) 040 [arXiv:1607.03735] [INSPIRE].
- [21] H. An, M. McAneny, A.K. Ridgway and M.B. Wise, Quasi single field inflation in the non-perturbative regime, JHEP 06 (2018) 105 [arXiv:1706.09971] [INSPIRE].
- H. An, M. McAneny, A.K. Ridgway and M.B. Wise, Non-gaussian enhancements of galactic halo correlations in quasi-single field inflation, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 123528
   [arXiv:1711.02667] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A.V. Iyer et al., Strongly coupled quasi-single field inflation, JCAP 01 (2018) 041 [arXiv:1710.03054] [INSPIRE].
- [24] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, Heavy-lifting of gauge theories by cosmic inflation, JHEP 05 (2018) 011 [arXiv:1711.03988] [INSPIRE].
- [25] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Schwinger-Keldysh diagrammatics for primordial perturbations, JCAP 12 (2017) 006 [arXiv:1703.10166] [INSPIRE].
- [26] X. Tong, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, Unsuppressed primordial standard clocks in warm quasi-single field inflation, JCAP 06 (2018) 013 [arXiv:1801.05688] [INSPIRE].
- [27] X. Chen et al., Quantum standard clocks in the primordial trispectrum, JCAP **05** (2018) 049 [arXiv:1803.04412] [INSPIRE].
- [28] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Neutrino signatures in primordial non-gaussianities, JHEP 09 (2018) 022 [arXiv:1805.02656] [INSPIRE].
- [29] X. Chen, A. Loeb and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Unique fingerprints of alternatives to inflation in the primordial power spectrum, Phys. Rev. Lett. 122 (2019) 121301 [arXiv:1809.02603] [INSPIRE].
- [30] W.Z. Chua, Q. Ding, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, Imprints of Schwinger effect on primordial spectra, JHEP 04 (2019) 066 [arXiv:1810.09815] [INSPIRE].
- [31] Y.-P. Wu, *Higgs as heavy-lifted physics during inflation*, *JHEP* **04** (2019) 125 [arXiv:1812.10654] [INSPIRE].
- [32] R. Saito and T. Kubota, Heavy particle signatures in cosmological correlation functions with tensor modes, JCAP 06 (2018) 009 [arXiv:1804.06974] [INSPIRE].
- [33] L. Li et al., Gravitational production of superheavy dark matter and associated cosmological signatures, JHEP 07 (2019) 067 [arXiv:1903.08842] [INSPIRE].
- [34] S. Lu, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, A cosmological Higgs collider, JHEP 02 (2020) 011 [arXiv:1907.07390] [INSPIRE].
- [35] T. Liu, X. Tong, Y. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Probing P and CP violations on the cosmological collider, JHEP 04 (2020) 189 [arXiv:1909.01819] [INSPIRE].
- [36] A. Hook, J. Huang and D. Racco, Searches for other vacua. Part II. A new Higgstory at the cosmological collider, JHEP 01 (2020) 105 [arXiv:1907.10624] [INSPIRE].
- [37] A. Hook, J. Huang and D. Racco, Minimal signatures of the standard model in non-Gaussianities, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 023519 [arXiv:1908.00019] [INSPIRE].
- [38] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, Seeing higher-dimensional grand unification in primordial non-gaussianities, JHEP 04 (2019) 120 [arXiv:1811.11200] [INSPIRE].

- [39] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, Cosmological collider physics and the curvaton, JHEP 04 (2020) 077 [arXiv:1908.11378] [INSPIRE].
- [40] S. Alexander et al., Higher spin supersymmetry at the cosmological collider: sculpting SUSY rilles in the CMB, JHEP 10 (2019) 156 [arXiv:1907.05829] [INSPIRE].
- [41] L.-T. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, In search of large signals at the cosmological collider, JHEP 02 (2020) 044 [arXiv:1910.12876] [INSPIRE].
- [42] D.-G. Wang, On the inflationary massive field with a curved field manifold, JCAP 01 (2020)
   046 [arXiv:1911.04459] [INSPIRE].
- [43] Y. Wang and Y. Zhu, Cosmological collider signatures of massive vectors from non-gaussian gravitational waves, JCAP 04 (2020) 049 [arXiv:2001.03879] [INSPIRE].
- [44] L. Li, S. Lu, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, Cosmological signatures of superheavy dark matter, JHEP 07 (2020) 231 [arXiv:2002.01131] [INSPIRE].
- [45] L.-T. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Gauge boson signals at the cosmological collider, JHEP 11 (2020) 082 [arXiv:2004.02887] [INSPIRE].
- [46] J.J. Fan and Z.-Z. Xianyu, A cosmic microscope for the preheating era, JHEP 01 (2021) 021 [arXiv:2005.12278] [INSPIRE].
- [47] S. Aoki and M. Yamaguchi, Disentangling mass spectra of multiple fields in cosmological collider, JHEP 04 (2021) 127 [arXiv:2012.13667] [INSPIRE].
- [48] A. Bodas, S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, The scalar chemical potential in cosmological collider physics, JHEP 02 (2021) 079 [arXiv:2010.04727] [INSPIRE].
- [49] N. Maru and A. Okawa, Non-gaussianity from X, Y gauge bosons in cosmological collider physics, arXiv:2101.10634 [OCU-PHYS 528] [INSPIRE].
- [50] S. Lu, Axion isocurvature collider, JHEP 04 (2022) 157 [arXiv:2103.05958] [INSPIRE].
- [51] C.M. Sou, X. Tong and Y. Wang, Chemical-potential-assisted particle production in FRW spacetimes, JHEP 06 (2021) 129 [arXiv:2104.08772] [INSPIRE].
- [52] Q. Lu, M. Reece and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Missing scalars at the cosmological collider, JHEP 12 (2021) 098 [arXiv:2108.11385] [INSPIRE].
- [53] L. Pinol, S. Aoki, S. Renaux-Petel and M. Yamaguchi, Inflationary flavor oscillations and the cosmic spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. D 107 (2023) L021301 [arXiv:2112.05710] [INSPIRE].
- [54] Y. Cui and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Probing leptogenesis with the cosmological collider, Phys. Rev. Lett. 129 (2022) 111301 [arXiv:2112.10793] [INSPIRE].
- [55] X. Tong and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Large spin-2 signals at the cosmological collider, JHEP 10 (2022) 194 [arXiv:2203.06349] [INSPIRE].
- [56] M. Reece, L.-T. Wang and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Large-field inflation and the cosmological collider, arXiv:2204.11869 [INSPIRE].
- [57] X. Chen, R. Ebadi and S. Kumar, Classical cosmological collider physics and primordial features, JCAP 08 (2022) 083 [arXiv:2205.01107] [INSPIRE].
- [58] N. Arkani-Hamed, D. Baumann, H. Lee and G.L. Pimentel, The cosmological bootstrap: inflationary correlators from symmetries and singularities, JHEP 04 (2020) 105 [arXiv:1811.00024] [INSPIRE].

- [59] D. Baumann et al., The cosmological bootstrap: weight-shifting operators and scalar seeds, JHEP 12 (2020) 204 [arXiv:1910.14051] [INSPIRE].
- [60] D. Baumann et al., The cosmological bootstrap: spinning correlators from symmetries and factorization, SciPost Phys. 11 (2021) 071 [arXiv:2005.04234] [INSPIRE].
- [61] C. Sleight, A Mellin space approach to cosmological correlators, JHEP 01 (2020) 090 [arXiv:1906.12302] [INSPIRE].
- [62] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, Bootstrapping inflationary correlators in Mellin space, JHEP 02 (2020) 098 [arXiv:1907.01143] [INSPIRE].
- [63] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, From AdS to dS exchanges: spectral representation, Mellin amplitudes, and crossing, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) L081902 [arXiv:2007.09993] [INSPIRE].
- [64] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, On the consistency of (partially-)massless matter couplings in de Sitter space, JHEP 10 (2021) 156 [arXiv:2106.00366] [INSPIRE].
- [65] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, From dS to AdS and back, JHEP 12 (2021) 074 [arXiv:2109.02725] [INSPIRE].
- [66] E. Pajer, D. Stefanyszyn and J. Supel, The boostless bootstrap: amplitudes without Lorentz boosts, JHEP 12 (2020) 198 [Erratum ibid. 04 (2022) 023] [arXiv:2007.00027] [INSPIRE].
- [67] E. Pajer, Building a boostless bootstrap for the bispectrum, JCAP **01** (2021) 023 [arXiv:2010.12818] [INSPIRE].
- [68] G. Cabass, E. Pajer, D. Stefanyszyn and J. Supel, Bootstrapping large graviton non-gaussianities, JHEP 05 (2022) 077 [arXiv:2109.10189] [INSPIRE].
- [69] G.L. Pimentel and D.-G. Wang, Boostless cosmological collider bootstrap, JHEP 10 (2022) 177 [arXiv:2205.00013] [INSPIRE].
- [70] S. Jazayeri and S. Renaux-Petel, Cosmological bootstrap in slow motion, JHEP 12 (2022)
   137 [arXiv:2205.10340] [INSPIRE].
- [71] Z. Qin and Z.-Z. Xianyu, Phase information in cosmological collider signals, JHEP 10 (2022) 192 [arXiv:2205.01692] [INSPIRE].
- [72] Z. Qin and Z.-Z. Xianyu, *Helical inflation correlators: partial Mellin-Barnes and bootstrap equations*, *JHEP* **04** (2023) 059 [arXiv:2208.13790] [INSPIRE].
- [73] L.-T. Wang, Z.-Z. Xianyu and Y.-M. Zhong, Precision calculation of inflation correlators at one loop, JHEP 02 (2022) 085 [arXiv:2109.14635] [INSPIRE].
- [74] H. Goodhew, S. Jazayeri and E. Pajer, The cosmological optical theorem, JCAP 04 (2021)
   021 [arXiv:2009.02898] [INSPIRE].
- S. Melville and E. Pajer, Cosmological cutting rules, JHEP 05 (2021) 249
   [arXiv:2103.09832] [INSPIRE].
- [76] H. Goodhew, S. Jazayeri, M.H. Gordon Lee and E. Pajer, Cutting cosmological correlators, JCAP 08 (2021) 003 [arXiv:2104.06587] [INSPIRE].
- [77] S. Jazayeri, E. Pajer and D. Stefanyszyn, From locality and unitarity to cosmological correlators, JHEP 10 (2021) 065 [arXiv:2103.08649] [INSPIRE].
- [78] J. Bonifacio, E. Pajer and D.-G. Wang, From amplitudes to contact cosmological correlators, JHEP 10 (2021) 001 [arXiv:2106.15468] [INSPIRE].

- [79] M. Hogervorst, J. Penedones and K.S. Vaziri, Towards the non-perturbative cosmological bootstrap, JHEP 02 (2023) 162 [arXiv:2107.13871] [INSPIRE].
- [80] D. Meltzer, The inflationary wavefunction from analyticity and factorization, JCAP 12 (2021) 018 [arXiv:2107.10266] [INSPIRE].
- [81] L. Di Pietro, V. Gorbenko and S. Komatsu, Analyticity and unitarity for cosmological correlators, JHEP 03 (2022) 023 [arXiv:2108.01695] [INSPIRE].
- [82] X. Tong, Y. Wang and Y. Zhu, Cutting rule for cosmological collider signals: a bulk evolution perspective, JHEP 03 (2022) 181 [arXiv:2112.03448] [INSPIRE].
- [83] T. Heckelbacher, I. Sachs, E. Skvortsov and P. Vanhove, Analytical evaluation of cosmological correlation functions, JHEP 08 (2022) 139 [arXiv:2204.07217] [INSPIRE].
- [84] H. Gomez, R.L. Jusinskas and A. Lipstein, Cosmological scattering equations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 127 (2021) 251604 [arXiv:2106.11903] [INSPIRE].
- [85] H. Gomez, R. Lipinski Jusinskas and A. Lipstein, *Cosmological scattering equations at tree-level and one-loop*, *JHEP* 07 (2022) 004 [arXiv:2112.12695] [INSPIRE].
- [86] D. Baumann et al., Linking the singularities of cosmological correlators, JHEP 09 (2022) 010 [arXiv:2106.05294] [INSPIRE].
- [87] D. Baumann et al., Snowmass white paper: the cosmological bootstrap, in the proceedings of Snowmass 2021, (2022) [arXiv:2203.08121] [INSPIRE].
- [88] D. Marolf and I.A. Morrison, The IR stability of de Sitter: loop corrections to scalar propagators, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 105032 [arXiv:1006.0035] [INSPIRE].
- [89] E. Joung, J. Mourad and R. Parentani, Group theoretical approach to quantum fields in de Sitter space. Part I. The principle series, JHEP 08 (2006) 082 [hep-th/0606119] [INSPIRE].
- [90] E. Joung, J. Mourad and R. Parentani, Group theoretical approach to quantum fields in de Sitter space. Part II. The complementary and discrete series, JHEP 09 (2007) 030
   [arXiv:0707.2907] [INSPIRE].
- [91] J. Penedones, Writing CFT correlation functions as AdS scattering amplitudes, JHEP 03 (2011) 025 [arXiv:1011.1485] [INSPIRE].
- [92] A.L. Fitzpatrick and J. Kaplan, Analyticity and the holographic S-matrix, JHEP 10 (2012) 127 [arXiv:1111.6972] [INSPIRE].
- [93] L.U. Ancarani and G. Gasaneo, Derivatives of any order of the hypergeometric function  ${}_{p}F_{q}(a_{1}, \dots, a_{p}; b_{1}, \dots, b_{q}; z)$  with respect to the parameters  $a_{i}$  and  $b_{i}$ , J. Phys. A **43** (2010) 085210.
- [94] L.J. Slater, Generalized hypergeometric functions, Cambridge University Press (1966).
- [95] NIST digital library of mathematical functions webpage, https://dlmf.nist.gov.